

Potential Impacts of Petroleum and Mineral Exploration and Production on Hector's and Māui Dolphins

A Literature Review

Submitted to: Department of Conservation, New Zealand *Contract for Services:* Dated 8 November 2018

Authors:

Klaus Lucke Deanna Clement Victoria Todd Laura Williamson Olivia Johnston Lisa Floerl Sophie Cox Ian Todd Craig McPherson

22 March 2019

P001462-001 Document 01725 Version 1.0 JASCO Applied Sciences (Australia) Pty Ltd Unit 1, 14 Hook Street Capalaba, Queensland, 4157 Tel: +61 7 3823 2620 www.jasco.com

> In collaboration with: Ocean Science Consulting Ltd. Level 1, 100 Tory Street Wellington 6142 New Zealand Tel: + 64 4 974 4460

www.osc-nz.co.nz

Cawthron Institute 98 Halifax St E, The Wood Nelson 7010 New Zealand Tel: +64 3 548 2319 www.cawthron.org.nz



Suggested citation:

Lucke, K., D. Clement, V. Todd, L. Williamson, O. Johnston, L. Floerl, S. Cox, I. Todd, and C.R. McPherson. 2019. *Potential Impacts of Petroleum and Mineral Exploration and Production on Hector's and Māui Dolphins*. Document 01725, Version 1.0. Technical report by JASCO Applied Sciences, Cawthron Institute, and Ocean Science Consulting Ltd. for the Department of Conservation, New Zealand.

Affiliations:

JASCO Applied Sciences	Ocean Science Consulting Ltd.	Cawthron Institute
Klaus Lucke	Victoria Todd	Deanna Clement
Craig McPherson	Laura Williamson	Olivia Johnston
	Sophie Cox	Lisa Floerl
	lan Todd	

Disclaimer:

The results presented herein are relevant within the specific context described in this report. They could be misinterpreted if not considered in the light of all the information contained in this report. Accordingly, if information from this report is used in documents released to the public or to regulatory bodies, such documents must clearly cite the original report, which shall be made readily available to the recipients in integral and unedited form.

Contents

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
1. INTRODUCTION	
2. STATUS OF THE OIL & GAS AND THE MINERAL MINING ACTIVITIES IN NEW ZEALA	ND 6
2.1. Petroleum	8
2.2. Minerals	11
2.3. Activities Associated with O&G and Mineral Extraction	12
2.4. Legislation	15
2.4.1. Production and drilling site exclusion zones	15
2.5. Trends	
2.6. Overlap with Hector's and Mau Dolphin Distribution	1/
3. POTENTIAL AND/OR PERCEIVED IMPACTS ON HECTOR'S/MĀUI DOLPHINS	
3.1. Potential Effects of Stressors	25
3.1.1. Vessel strikes	
3.1.2. Acoustic-related effects	
3.2. Acoustic Characterisation of Sound Sources	20 20
3.2.1. Sound propagation	29 20
3.2.2. Sound sources	
4. RELEVANT FACTORS OF HECTOR'S/MĀUI DOLPHIN BIOLOGY	41
4.1. Foraging and Diet	41
4.2. Cetacean Acoustics	
4.2.1. Hearing in marine mammals	
4.2.2. Metrics	
4.2.3. Noise exposure criteria and frequency weighting functions	
4.2.4. Cetacean acoustic signals	
4.3. Effects of Underwater Sound on Marine Mammals	
4.3.1. Audibility	40 48
4.3.3. Behavioural reactions	
4.3.4. Auditory masking	
4.3.5. Noise-induced threshold shift	51
4.3.6. Mortality	52
4.3.7. Indirect effects	
4.4. Acoustics of Hector's/Mau Dolphins	
4.4.1. Hearing sensitivity and echolocation signals	53 54
4.5. Surroyale Species	
4.6.1 Size	
4.6.2. Echolocation signals and hearing sensitivity	
4.6.3. Biological parameters	
4.6.4. Foraging	58
4.6.5. Predation	58
4.6.6. Bycatch	58
5. EMPIRICAL STUDIES ON EFFECTS	60

5.1. Acoustic effects	60
5.1.1. Seismic Surveys	60
5.1.2. Dredging	61
5.1.3. Impact Pile Driving	61
5.1.4. Drilling	62
5.1.5. Vessel Traffic	62
5.1.6. Sonar	63
5.2. Non-acoustic effects	63
5.2.1. Pollution	63
5.2.2. Structures as Artificial Reefs	64
6. MITIGATION AND MONITORING	66
6.1. Noise Modelling	66
6.2. Visual Observations and Safety Zones	66
6.3. Passive Acoustic Monitoring for Mitigation	67
6.4. Other Real-Time Monitoring Methods	67
6.5. Soft Start	
6.6. Acoustic Deterrent Devices	68
6.7. Noise Reduction Methods	70
6.7.1. Bubble curtains	70
6.7.2. Hydro sound dampers	71
6.7.3. Isolation casings	72
6.7.4. Cofferdams	72
6.8. Mooring Methods	72
6.8.1. Vibratory pile driving	72
6.8.2. Gravity bases	73
6.8.3. Suction caisson	
6.8.4. Drilling piles	
6.8.6 BLUE piling	
6.8.7 Floating structures	73
6.9 Monitoring Programmes	74
	74 7/
6.9.2 Digital visual surveys	
6.9.3. Passive acoustic monitoring	
6.9.4. Tagging	
6.9.5. Photo ID	77
7. CUMULATIVE EFFECTS	
8. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS	80
	88
	Λ 1
	В-1
APPENDIX C. UNDERWATER ACOUSTICS	C-1
APPENDIX D. VESSEL CLASSIFICATION	D-1

Figures

Figure 1. Māui dolphin	3
Figure 2. Map of the areas used for quantifying potential overlap between Hector's/Māui dolphins and oil and gas, as well as mineral activities within New Zealand waters in Table 1	5
Figure 3. Indicative location and extent of offshore hydrocarbon basins and mineral resources within New Zealand Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) and Extended Continental Shelf (ECS)	7
Figure 4. The locations of onshore and offshore well sites for Oil & Gas (O&G) production and exploration within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) based on currently active permits and/or licenses.	9
Figure 5. The locations of New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) Oil & Gas (O&G) exploration and mining permit blocks shaded in blue within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) based on currently active permits and/or licenses.	. 10
Figure 6. The locations of mineral exploration and mining permit blocks within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone based on currently active permits and/or licenses.	. 12
Figure 7. Seismic survey locations for Oil & Gas (O&G) and mineral prospecting and/ or exploration phases for two-dimensional (2-D) seismic surveys between 1958 and 2014 within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ).	. 13
Figure 8. Seismic survey area locations for Oil & Gas (O&G) and mineral prospecting and/ or exploration phases for three-dimensional (3-D) seismic surveys between 1987 and 2015 within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone.	. 14
Figure 9. Spatial extent of legislation and regulations relevant to Oil & Gas (O&G) activities within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ).	. 15
Figure 10. The annual number of 3-D seismic surveys undertaken since the Department of Conservation, New Zealand implemented mandatory marine mammal observers onboard (summer 2012–2013)	. 16
Figure 11. The number of offshore Oil & Gas (O&G) prospecting, exploratory and/or production permits and licenses issued annually within New Zealand since the late 1970s.	. 17
Figure 12. The spatial overlap between Hector's/Maui dolphin distribution zones and currently active permits / licenses for Oil & Gas (O&G) well sites	. 18
Figure 13. The spatial overlap between Hector's/Maui dolphin distribution zones and currently active permits / licenses for Oil & Gas (O&G) (left) and minerals (right).	. 19
Figure 14. The spatial overlap between Hector's/Maui dolphin distribution zones and 3-D seismic surveys (left) and 2-D seismic surveys (right) undertaken since 2008 within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone	. 20
Figure 15. Predicted source level details for the 4400 in3 array towed at a depth of 7.5 m (Figure E-2 in McPherson et al. (2018)).	. 31
Figure 16. Frequency spectra of impulse emitted by a 3460 in ³ seismic airgun array (top) and 4400 in ³ airgun array (bottom).	. 32
Figure 17. <i>Nearshore pile driving</i> : One-third octave band levels at 10 m horizontal range for impact pile driving (Guan 2018).	. 33
Figure 18. Offshore pile driving: One-third octave band levels at 10 m horizontal range for example subsea impact pile driving operation	. 34
Figure 19. Offshore drilling operations: Frequency-dependent source levels in 1/3 octave bands (Austin et al. 2018). Top graph is showing the unweighted spectra, the bottom graph showing high-frequency (HF) cetacean weighted (NMFS 2018) spectra.	. 35
Figure 20. Common examples of dredgers and possible sound sources	. 36
Figure 21. Remote operated dredge proposed to be used for seabed iron ore mining in South Taranaki Bight, New Zealand	. 37
Figure 22. Example frequency-dependent source levels in 1/3 octave bands for noise emitted by an offshore dredging operation (Chatham Rock Phosphate application) under dynamic positioning (DP) and from operating associated infrastructure (water pumps, mining plant)	. 38
Figure 23. Frequency-dependent source levels by vessel category in 1/3 octave bands (McPherson et al. 2018)	. 39

Figure 24. Minimum underwater audiogram levels measured for various dolphin species (top) and other toothed whale species (bottom)	43
Figure 25. (A-D) Waveforms of on-axis biosonar search signals for four cetacean species	47
Figure 26. Normalized power spectra of odontocete clicks corresponding to waveforms shown in Figure 25	47
Figure 27. Mean 50% hearing thresholds for five harbour porpoises to narrow-band linear up- sweeps and frequency-modulated signals	57
Figure A-1. Flowchart showing the permitting and licencing stages for oil and gas exploration and production in New Zealand and which government agencies are responsible.	A-1
Figure B-1. Two-dimensional (2-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 1960–1969	B-1
Figure B-2. Two-dimensional (2-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 1970–1979	B-2
Figure B-3. Two-dimensional (2-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 1980–1989	B-3
Figure B-4. Two-dimensional (2-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 1990–1999	B-4
Figure B-5. Two-dimensional (2-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 2000–2009	B-5
Figure B-6. Two-dimensional (2-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 2010–2014	B-6
Figure B-7. Operational areas for three-dimensional (3-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 1987–1989	B-7
Figure B-8. Operational areas for three-dimensional (3-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 1990–1999	B-8
Figure B-9. Operational areas for three-dimensional (3-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 2000–2009	B-9
Figure B-10. Operational areas for three-dimensional (3-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 2010–2015	B-10

Tables

Table 1. A summary of oil and gas activities and their area of overlap within three regions	21
Table 2. List of activities related with extraction of hydrocarbons in marine offshore areas and associated emissions	23
Table 3. List of activities associated with mineral exploration and extraction in marine offshore areas	24
Table 4. Marine mammal functional hearing groups and their generalised hearing ranges (NMFS 2018).	44
Table 5. Metrics used to describe underwater sound.	44
Table 6. Noise exposure criteria for onset of TTS and PTS for the three cetacean functional hearing groups for different types of sound as suggested by NMFS (2018).	46
Table 7. Predicted probability of behavioural response in marine mammals as a function of frequency-weighted sound pressure level	50
Table 8. Acoustic characteristics of cetacean species similar or comparable to Hector's dolphins	55
Table D-1. Summary of vessel classification.	D-1

Executive Summary

The North Island population of Hector's dolphins (*Cephalorhynchus hectori*) is formally described as a subspecies, the Māui dolphin (*Cephalorhynchus hectori maui*). Both Hector's and Māui dolphins, are endemic to New Zealand waters, where animals are exposed to a range of human (anthropogenic) and non-human-induced threats. To better protect these species, the Department of Conservation (DOC) and Fisheries New Zealand (FNZ) are currently in the process of updating the Threat Management Plan (TMP) for Hector's and Māui dolphins. To assist in determining potential measures that could be taken to protect these dolphins from non-fishing related threats, DOC commissioned JASCO Applied Sciences (JASCO) to undertake a literature review on potential impacts of petroleum and minerals exploration and production on Hector's and Māui dolphins. This document presents a collaborative effort by JASCO, Cawthron Institute (New Zealand) and Ocean Science Consulting NZ (Asia-Pacific) Limited (OSC-NZ).

This literature review focusses on knowns and unknowns of potential impacts from New Zealand oil and gas (O&G) and mineral exploration and production on Hector's and Māui dolphins in New Zealand waters. Overall, assessment of potential impacts is hampered by lack of information, specifically regarding effects of acoustic emissions on these animals. To fill these knowledge gaps, this review draws primarily on information from relevant studies conducted overseas, and uses knowledge on the better-studied, similarly-sized, anatomically, physiologically, and ecologically-comparable harbour porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) as a proxy for Hector's and Māui dolphins.

The Taranaki Basin is currently the only O&G producing basin in New Zealand, with no production wells being drilled beyond the Taranaki shelf edge. Exploration drilling in deeper parts of the EEZ, however, revealed petroleum systems in other parts of New Zealand's EEZ with considerable potential for further discoveries. The New Zealand government decided to not issue any new permits for offshore exploration of O&G resources. Current exploration permits will be honoured for coastal and offshore areas off the North and South Islands. To date, several ongoing and future exploration permits exist and will be honoured for coastal and offshore areas off the North and South Islands. Restriction for mineral extraction exist through the Resource Management Act and the Exclusive Economic Zone and Continental Shelf (Environmental Effects) Act 2012.

Several other industrial activities such as pile driving, drilling, and vessel traffic are linked intrinsically with O&G exploration and production and mineral operations. All these activities emit (or have potential to emit) chemical and/or physical pollutants that can affect Hector's and Māui dolphins directly or indirectly; negative effects are likely to be caused by noise, collision and entrainment, habitat degradation, remobilisation of contaminants, sedimentation, and increases in suspended sediment concentrations.

There are no direct audiometric data available for Hector's and Māui dolphins and indirect information such as their acoustic vocalisations provide insufficient baseline information for assessing risk of noise-induced effects. The acoustic characteristics of the harbour porpoise's vocalisations are similar to those of Hector's/Māui dolphins; this, along with other biological, anatomical, physiological, and ecological similarities between the species makes the harbour porpoise a good proxy for elucidating noise-induced effects on the dolphins. Based on the similarities found between the species, it is justifiable classifying Hector's/Māui dolphins as high-frequency (HF) cetaceans and to infer information on their susceptibility to noise-induced effects on the auditory system from harbour porpoises. The most appropriate noise exposure threshold levels to protect them from auditory effects would be the HF-criteria proposed by the U.S. National Marine Fisheries Service (2018); criteria for onset of behavioural disturbance suggested by Wood et al. (2012) for sensitive species seem to provide the most appropriate approach to regulating the behavioural effects of noise on Hector's/Māui dolphins.

Harbour porpoises also face many similar potential threats in the northern hemisphere that Hector's and Māui dolphins are exposed to in New Zealand waters. Sounds emitted during seismic surveys and offshore pile driving have the loudest source levels and pose the highest risk for causing auditory impairment such as temporary threshold shift (TTS); however, auditory information on susceptibility for TTS from harbour porpoises and noise propagation modelling results from previous seismic surveys indicate this risk is relatively low if the frequency-specific sensitivity of these species is considered and audiometric weighting functions are applied. Other major activities, such as drilling, dredging, and vessel traffic pose only a minor risk for auditory impairment for Hector's and Māui

dolphins but may pose other risks such as exclusion from areas where activities are occurring, and habitat destruction.

The most likely noise-induced effect caused by all activities considered in this report is behavioural reactions. Severity and extent depend on received levels but are also variable between individuals and highly context specific. No scientifically-robust data are available on behavioural responses of Hector's and Māui dolphins to sound exposure. Information obtained from studies on harbour porpoises are not applicable in this context due to inter-specific differences and context-specificity of animal behaviour, and no concrete risk assessment can be made to date.

The optimal techniques to mitigate physical or behavioural effects of anthropogenic activities on Hector's and Māui dolphins is avoidance of areas and implementation of additional buffer zones when dolphins are using them for biologically important activities, coupled with strict adherence to existing, or activity-specific monitoring and mitigation schemes when activities are permitted to occur.

Cumulative effects are another major knowledge gap in this assessment, and modelling frameworks such as Interim Population Consequences of Disturbance Model can be useful in conceptualising future scientific and regulatory approaches.

Effects caused through bioaccumulation of toxins and other non-acoustic emissions from industrial activities either individually or interactively, lead to systemic suppression of immune function in marine fauna. These stressors are equally difficult to quantify or link to any single, or combination of activities, but existing information from other areas indicate that, as long as highly contaminated discharges are avoided, the risk for food web transmission of contaminants via phytoplankton and zooplankton is slight, and catastrophic effects on Hector's and Māui dolphins are unlikely.

Overall, this assessment lacks relevant species-specific Hector's and Māui dolphin data. Attempts to populate knowledge gaps with information from harbour porpoises as a proxy provides some insights into the severity and likelihood of effects; Nevertheless, the paucity of information available on Hector's and Māui dolphins substantially reduces the validity of conclusions on quantifying long-term effects of O&G and mineral exploration and production.

1. Introduction

Hector's dolphin (*Cephalorhynchus hectori*) (Figure 1) is the only endemic dolphin found within New Zealand waters. This species is mainly found around South Island coastal regions while the North island population is distinguished as a sub-species known as Māui dolphin (*Cephalorhynchus hectori maui*) (Baker et al. 2002). The latest population estimate for the total Hector's population around the South Island (excluding sounds and harbours) amounts to 14,849 animals (95% CI = 11 923–18 492), while the most recent published estimate for Māui dolphins (>1 year old) is 55 (95% CL = 48–69) (Hamner et al. 2012a). To better protect these dolphins and especially the critically endangered (as per International Union for Conservation of Nature) or nationally critical Māui dolphin (as per New Zealand Threat Classification System), the Department of Conservation (DOC) and Fisheries New Zealand (FNZ) use the non-statutory Threat Management Plan (TMP) to reduce risk to the dolphins, and it's being reviewed to ensure it's appropriate.



Figure 1. Māui dolphin. Photo: Bernd Würsig et al. (2017).

DOC commissioned JASCO to undertake a literature review of the potential impacts to Hector's/Māui dolphins from petroleum and mineral exploration and production to inform an assessment of potential non-fishing-related threats. This document presents a collaborative effort by JASCO Applied Sciences (JASCO)(Australia), Cawthron Institute (New Zealand), and Ocean Science Consulting (New Zealand).

This literature review characterises the emissions (which can be of physical and/or chemical) of these two industrial activities but also takes related activities and their emissions into account. Maps are provided to give an overview of the past and current status of oil and gas (O&G) and mineral mining activities. Emphasis is then given to acoustic emissions, and detailed information is provided to inform the assessment of their effects. A key aspect for assessing risk exposure and potential impact is determining Hector's/Māui dolphin distributional overlap with zones where these activities occur. Two approaches for describing current Hector's/Māui dolphin distribution are considered in this report, 1) a precautionary proxy based on the 100 m depth contour around New Zealand (Slooten 2013b; referred

to as the HMD proxy area) and 2) the spatial area being currently considered for the Hector's/Māui dolphin Threat Management Plan by Ministry of Primary Industries (MPI), FNZ and DOC (Figure 2).

Relevant aspects of the biology of the Hector's/Māui dolphins are reviewed and discussed: the available scientific information on foraging and diet of Hector's/Māui dolphins is presented, as well as the current knowledge about their vocalisations and hearing. To put this into context, background information on acoustic metrics, noise exposure criteria, and impact categories is provided.

To complement the existing information on Hector's/ Māui dolphins, the review draws on information from relevant case studies conducted overseas and uses knowledge on harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) as a proxy given this species' comparable anatomical features and auditory characteristics. A discussion of cumulative effects, as well as monitoring and mitigating effects, are provided as these are two important aspects for developing efficient conservation strategies. Before discussing the effects of O&G and mineral mining activities on Hector's/Māui dolphins, results from studies on harbour porpoises are given. This review concludes with a list of gaps in knowledge and research recommendations.



Figure 2. Map of the areas used for quantifying potential overlap between Hector's/Māui dolphins and oil and gas, as well as mineral activities within New Zealand waters in Table 1. The spatial assessment area being considered by the Hector's/Māui dolphin Threat Management Plan (TMP) is shown in light blue and the 100 m depth contour–a proxy for the species' potential distribution (proposed by Slooten 2013b) is shown in dark blue on top. The relevant marine mammal sanctuaries are represented with a black outline.

2. Status of the Oil & Gas and the Mineral Mining Activities in New Zealand

There is increasing interest in oil and gas prospecting and mineral extraction in offshore continental shelf areas of New Zealand. New Zealand has sovereign rights to the world's fourth largest Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ; Ellis et al. 2017), with at least 14 sedimentary basins with hydrocarbon potential (Figure 3).

Marine resources are generally split into two groups (Lamarche and Clark 2013):

- 1. Petroleum, which includes oil, gas and gas hydrates¹ (collectively known as O&G)
- 2. Minerals, which includes:
 - a. Coastal resources (e.g., sand, aggregates, and placer deposits (heavy minerals and gems)), and,
 - b. Deep-sea minerals (e.g., massive sulphides and precipitates (phosphorites and manganese nodules).

¹ Gas hydrate is an ice-like form of water that contains gas in its cavities. Although there is estimated to be a vast resource of gas hydrates along the east coast of the North Island, at present the technological cost of extracting the hydrates renders production uneconomical (Lamarche and Clark 2013).



Figure 3. Indicative location and extent of offshore hydrocarbon basins and mineral resources within New Zealand Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) and Extended Continental Shelf (ECS). Names indicate individual offshore basins. Modified from MacDiarmid et al. (2011).

2.1. Petroleum

The Taranaki Basin is currently the only O&G producing basin in New Zealand, with over 400 onshore and offshore exploration and production wells drilled to date (MacDiarmid et al. 2011) (Figure 4). No production wells have been drilled beyond the Taranaki shelf edge. Exploration drilling in deeper parts of the EEZ, for instance within the Great South Basin southeast of the South Island, revealed petroleum systems in other parts of New Zealand's EEZ. This indicates considerable potential for further discoveries. Some of these areas could be larger than the Maui field, which is currently New Zealand's largest field.

Based on active permits only, there are approximately 22 coastal and offshore² exploration permits managed by New Zealand Petroleum and Mineral (NZPAM³) within Taranaki and the west coast of the North Island, east coast of the North Island, and southeast coast of the South Island. There are a further seven active mining permits/licenses all within the Taranaki Basin (Figure 5). Together, these permits cover an area of approximately 100,000 km².

In April 2018, the New Zealand government announced that it would cease issuing further offshore exploration permits for O&G resources. This decision will be given legal effect by (the Crown Minerals [Petroleum] Amendment Bill, CMPAB 2018), should it become law. Should this happen, existing permits will be honoured, and exploration and extraction will continue within them (depending upon the permit).

² 'Offshore' refers to the area outside of New Zealand's territorial seas. 'Coastal' refers to the area within the territorial sea boundary, and below the mean high-water mark.

³ The government agency that manages the government's petroleum and mineral portfolio as part of the Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment (MBIE).



Figure 4. The locations of onshore and offshore well sites for Oil & Gas (O&G) production and exploration within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) based on currently active permits and/or licenses. Information supplied by the Ministry of Business, Innovation, and Employment (MBIE) December 2018.



Figure 5. The locations of New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) Oil & Gas (O&G) exploration and mining permit blocks shaded in blue within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) based on currently active permits and/or licenses. Information downloaded from NZPAM webmaps, November 2018 and MBIE December 2018. DOC: New Zealand Department of Conservation.

2.2. Minerals

There is presently no restriction on permits for coastal and offshore mineral extraction exploration or production (iron sands, massive sulphide deposits, phosphate nodules, etc.). The seven active mineral permit areas in New Zealand's coastal space cover just over 5,500 km² located within the Taranaki Basin, Canterbury Basin, and the upper Bay of Plenty (Figure 6). In August 2017, the Environmental Protection Authority (EPA) in New Zealand granted Trans-Tasman Resources Limited (TTRL) consent to mine 50 million tonnes of iron sand annually for 35 years in the South Taranaki Bight. This decision was contested in court, with a High Court decision released on 28 Aug 2018 quashing the decision and referring the application back to the Decision-Making Committee for reconsideration. This decision was subsequently appealed by TTRL, and a final decision is expected in 2019.

In New Zealand, placer deposits⁴ are predominantly found in shallow coastal areas. They include iron sand (west coasts of the North and South Islands) and aggregate gold deposits (Figure 3). Deep-sea mineral resources in New Zealand include: seafloor massive sulphides⁵ (containing iron, manganese, gold, silver, copper, and zinc) in the region of the Kermadec Arc; polymetallic nodules (e.g., ferro/manganese) on the Campbell Plateau; phosphorite nodules on the Chatham Rise; and cobaltrich crusts on North Island seamounts.

⁴ Placer deposits are those that have accumulated by physical process (i.e., waves, currents, and wind).

⁵ Associated with thermal vents.



Figure 6. The locations of mineral exploration and mining permit blocks within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone based on currently active permits and/or licenses. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018 and supplied by the Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment (MBIE), December 2018.

2.3. Activities Associated with O&G and Mineral Extraction

The general developmental phases in O&G and mineral activities are: 1) prospecting (broadscale surveying for deposits), 2) exploration (fine scale sampling for deposits), 3) production, and 4) abandoning/decommissioning (MacDiarmid et al. 2011). Seismic surveys associated with prospecting, exploring and production phases may have adverse effects on marine mammals. Seismic surveying

for these purposes⁶ is not a new occurrence within the New Zealand marine environment. Vast swaths of seismic surveys having been carried out throughout the marine area since the late 1950s. As illustrated in Figures 7 and 8, past surveys focused on the west coast of the North Island (Taranaki Basin) and the east coast of the lower South Island (Great South Basin and Canterbury Basin).



Figure 7. Seismic survey locations for Oil & Gas (O&G) and mineral prospecting and/ or exploration phases for two-dimensional (2-D) seismic surveys between 1958 and 2014 within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ). Surveys have been colour coded by decade. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018. The boundaries of the various Department of Conservation (DOC) marine mammal sanctuaries are outlined in black, noting that these sanctuaries have been gazetted at different time periods beginning in 1984.

⁶ For petroleum and mineral prospecting and exploration but does not including any seismic work for research (i.e., seabed mapping).



Figure 8. Seismic survey area locations for Oil & Gas (O&G) and mineral prospecting and/ or exploration phases for three-dimensional (3-D) seismic surveys between 1987 and 2015 within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone. Surveys have been colour coded by decade. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018. Boundaries of the various Department of Conservation (DOC) marine mammal sanctuaries are outlined in black, noting that these sanctuaries have been gazetted at different time periods beginning in 1984.

2.4. Legislation

Figure 9 shows the marine areas where marine legislation for O&G and mineral activities applies in New Zealand. The Exclusive Economic Zone and Continental Shelf (Environmental Effects) Act (EEZ Act 2012) and the Crown Minerals Act (1991) provide the principal legislative and regulatory framework for exploration and exploitation of offshore mineral resources (i.e. beyond twelve (12) nautical miles). Within the territorial seas and foreshore, the Resource Management Act (1991) substitutes the EEZ Act within this framework. Several different government agencies are responsible for permitting and licencing of different phases explained above. Appendix A and the Ministry for the Environment website⁷ contain a brief summary diagram explaining this process.

Land	Foreshore	Territorial sea	Exclusive Economic Zone	Continental shelf	High seas
	RM Act 1	991	EEZ and CS Act 2012		
		Marine N	1ammals Protection Act 1978		
Co	nservation	Act 1987			
			Marine Transport Act 1994		
			Wildlife Act 1953		
			Fisheries Act 1996		
		SCPP Act 1996	Continental Shelf Act 1964		
			Crown Minerals Act 1991		

Figure 9. Spatial extent of legislation and regulations relevant to Oil & Gas (O&G) activities within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ). (modified from MacDiarmid et al. 2011). RM: Resource Management, EEZ: Exclusive economic zone, CS: Continental shelf, SCPP: Submarine Cables and Pipelines Protection Act. See MacDiarmid et al. (2011) for more details.

2.4.1. Production and drilling site exclusion zones

Although not strictly marine conservation areas, the following legislative protection areas and access restrictions associated with existing offshore facilities provide some conservation protection:

- Taranaki Offshore Precautionary Area (MNZ 2007): As of mid-2007, this extended area was identified by Maritime New Zealand as a precautionary measure. All ships must navigate in this area with particular caution to reduce the risk of a maritime incident and resulting marine pollution in consequence of the high level of offshore O&G activity.
- New Zealand Nautical Almanac (Land Information New Zealand 2018): All vessels are required/recommended to keep a safe margin of distance (at least 5 nm clear) from all offshore installations.
- Submarine Cables and Pipelines Protection Act (SCPP 1996): for the protection of submarine cables and pipelines in coastal New Zealand. There are also orders surrounding specific O&G fields in the Taranaki offshore/nearshore region.
- Continental Shelf Act (1964). Safety zones, made under the Continental Shelf Act, are specified in the following regulations:
 - o Continental Shelf (Maui A Safety Zone) Regulations 1975
 - o Continental Shelf (Maui B Safety Zone) Regulations 1991
 - Continental Shelf (Pohokura B Safety Zone) Regulations 2006
 - o Continental Shelf (Kupe Safety Zone) Regulations 2006

⁷ http://www.mfe.govt.nz/sites/default/files/media/who-does-what-in-offshore-waters.pdf

- Continental Shelf (Umuroa Installation Safety Zone) Regulations 2008
- o Continental Shelf (Maari Development Safety Zones) Regulations 2008

2.5. Trends

While two-dimensional (2-D) or three-dimensional (3-D) seismic surveying have been underway in New Zealand waters since the later 1950s and 1980s, respectively, DOC required proponents to notify them of seismic surveys requiring marine mammal observers (MMOs) from 2012.⁸ While Figure 10 highlights the total number of annual seismic surveys (with MMOs on-board), individual surveys can vary substantially in terms of length and duration. Hence, while 2013/2014 had a large number of MMO-observed seismic surveys, these were relatively short surveys compared to the scale of longer-lasting, multi-client surveys being conducted after 2014 (D. Lundquist, DOC, pers. comm). Hence, for any relative comparisons, these data should be reviewed with reference to Table 1.



Figure 10. The annual number of 3-D seismic surveys undertaken since the Department of Conservation, New Zealand implemented mandatory marine mammal observers onboard (summer 2012–2013) (Data supplied by D. Lunquist, DOC).

The number of O&G prospecting, exploratory and production permits granted each year with NZ is highly variable and contingent on market interest as a function of commodity prices, available acreage, new discoveries and government policies. In addition, permit allocation methods and commencement patterns often depend on what the government decides to offer. Thus, permits also vary between exploration vs production, between different basins and resource types. Figure 11 highlights this variability in the number of currently active permits issued between 1970 and 2000.

⁸ In 2012, the Code of Conduct for Minimising Acoustic Disturbance to Marine Mammals from Seismic Survey *Operations* (the Code) in New Zealand waters was substantially expanded by the Department of Conservation and adopted by the New Zealand seismic surveying community.



Figure 11. The number of offshore Oil & Gas (O&G) prospecting, exploratory and/or production permits and licenses issued annually within New Zealand since the late 1970s. The data set only recognises currently active permits issued between 1970 to 2000. (Data provided by J. Decker, MBIE).

2.6. Overlap with Hector's and Māui Dolphin Distribution

The spatial information on currently active O&G permits and licenses as well as all previous seismic surveys undertaken within New Zealand's EEZ were supplied by the Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment (MBIE). Table 1 quantifies the total overlap of these activities with Hector's/Mui's dolphins in the following three ways:

- 1. Overlap within the EEZ,
- 2. Overlap with the spatial area being currently considered for the Hector's/Māui dolphin TMP by Ministry of Primary Industries (MPI), FNZ and DOC ('TMP assessment area'), and
- 3. Overlap with a precautionary proxy for the species' current distribution. The species' distribution proxy is based on the 100 m depth contour around New Zealand (Slooten 2013b) and any marine mammal sanctuaries (approximation of Hector's/Māui dolphins' habitat, 'HMD proxy area').

Out of the total O&G exploration and production activities currently occurring around New Zealand, approximately 5.4% are located within the 100 m depth contour. Only a small proportion of these permits or well sites are active and currently under production (9% of permits and 20% of well sites; Table 1, Figure 12). Most permits are located within the South Taranaki Bight, with a few small area located near New Plymouth and within the West Coast North Island Marine Mammal sanctuary (WCNIMMS, 'North Island Sanctuary', established for Māui dolphins) as Figure 13 demonstrates.

Approximately 33% of active mineral permits and 31% of licences overlap with the TMP and 100 m contour areas (Table 1, Figure 13). As with petroleum permits, mineral activity is also concentrated within the South Taranaki Bight with only a small proportion of exploratory permits found outside this region near New Plymouth and overlapping with the North Island Sanctuary.



Figure 12. The spatial overlap between Hector's/Maui dolphin distribution zones and currently active permits / licenses for Oil & Gas (O&G) well sites. The spatial assessment area being considered by the Hector's/Māui dolphin Threat Management Plan (TMP) is shown in light blue and the HMD 100 m depth proxy distribution is shown in dark blue on top. The relevant marine mammal sanctuaries are represented with a black outline. Information supplied by the Ministry of Business, Innovation, and Employment (MBIE) December 2018.



Figure 13. The spatial overlap between Hector's/Maui dolphin distribution zones and currently active permits / licenses for Oil & Gas (O&G) (left) and minerals (right). The spatial assessment area being considered by the Hector's/Māui dolphin Threat Management Plan (TMP) is shown in light blue and the HMD 100 m depth proxy distribution is shown in dark blue on top. The relevant marine mammal sanctuaries are represented with a black outline. Information supplied by the Ministry of Business, Innovation, and Employment (MBIE) December 2018.

Table 1 includes the total length (2-D) or area (3-D) of seismic surveys undertaken around New Zealand. The length and area consider the physical footprint of these activities, not the potential acoustic footprint. While some exclusions existed before 2008, only surveys conducted after 2008 are quantified for overlap with Hector's and Māui dolphin distribution. This was the year when current regulations around O&G activity for the North Island Sanctuary and the majority of fisheries exclusion zones for Hector's and Māui dolphins were enacted.

Figure 14 highlights the few areas in which 2-D seismic surveys have overlapped with the distribution of both Hector's and Maui's dolphins since 2008, as most of these surveys occurred in more offshore waters. A larger portion of 3-D seismic areas permitted since 2009, however, have taken place within or near the North Island Sanctuary, mainly concentrated between Raglan and New Plymouth (Figure 14).



Figure 14. The spatial overlap between Hector's/Maui dolphin distribution zones and 3-D seismic surveys (left) and 2-D seismic surveys (right) undertaken since 2008 within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone. Surveys have been colour coded by year. The spatial assessment area being considered by the Hector's/Māui dolphin Threat Management Plan (TMP) is shown in light blue and the HMD 100 m depth proxy distribution is shown in dark blue on top. The relevant marine mammal sanctuaries are represented with a black outline. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018.

Table 1. A summary of oil and gas activities and their area of overlap within three regions: 1) New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ), 2) the area under consideration by the Hector's/Māui dolphin Threat Management Plan (TMP), and 3) the area within the 100 m depth contour–precautionary proxy for current Hector's/Māui dolphin (HMD) distribution. Petroleum and mineral activities are considered separately and broken down into type (see explanation in Section 2.3). Seismic surveys were calculated by length of survey transect for two-dimensional (2-D) seismic surveys and by survey area for three-dimensional (3-D) seismic surveys (MBIE supplied the O&G and mineral data, and GNS supplied the seismic survey data).

Type of oil and gas activity		Total area in EEZ		TMP assessment area		HMD proxy area	
		km²	No. of wells	km²	No. of wells	km²	No. of wells
Petroleum		·				·	
	Producing or suspended	55	70	55	70	10	13
Exploration and production well sites*	Confidential	19	24	18	23	0	
	Plugged (suspended or abandoned)	116	147	108	137	42	54
Dermite and/or licenses	Mining permits/licences	1874		1874		479	
Permits and/or licences	Exploratory permits	99,380		16475		4875	
Production pipelines		87		87		50	
		101,529		18,616		5458	
Minerals							
	Mining permits/licences	893		66		66	
Permits and/or licences	Exploratory permits	983		983		859	
	Continental shelf licence [†]	3718		816†		816 [†]	
·		5596		1865		1741	
Seismic surveys				·		·	
2-D surveys, all years (km length)		446,787,292					
2-D surveys, post-2008–2014 (km length)		95,913,000		8453		3850	
3-D surveys, all years (km ²)		35,797					
3-D surveys, post-2009–2014 (km²)		21,751		10,286		5730	

* The area of well site footprint was based on research on the benthic effects of drilling in New Zealand waters (Elvines et al. In draft-a). The worst effect of 500 m from the drill site was used to create a 0.785 km² buffer around each site.

[†] The Trans-Tasman Resources Limited continental shelf licence (815.7 km²) is listed as pending on land decision.

3. Potential and/or Perceived Impacts on Hector's/Māui dolphins

Hydrocarbon (O&G) activities and mineral mining are the two core activities assessed in this report. They are intrinsically linked to a large number of associated activities over the entire lifecycle, from prospecting and exploiting to decommissioning. Supporting logistics, such as port construction and pipeline laying, are also considered in this context. Tables 2 and 3 provide extensive (but not exclusive) lists of relevant activities and associated emissions or stressors potentially affecting the marine environment. There is also potential for unwanted/unplanned effects associated with O&G and mineral extraction, such as accidental spills, dropped objects, and marine vessel accidents. Pile driving maybe required during exploratory drilling and the construction phase to create anchor points for drill rigs. It may also be required during the construction of on-, near-, and offshore installations. The main effects of pile driving are related to sound, presence, toxins, and turbidity.

Table 2. List of activities related with extraction of hydrocarbons in marine offshore areas and associated emissions (in alphabetical order per category, not ranked by severity of effect or contamination); presence: physical presence of vessel or structure, toxins: toxic chemical release.

Petroleum extraction phases and processes ¹	Emissions and/or potential stressors		
Acoustic prospecting and seismic surveying	1		
Seismic airgun array	Sound		
Single and multibeam echo sounder	Sound		
Ship activities	Sound, light, toxins, presence		
Exploratory drilling			
Drill cuttings piles	Sound		
Drilling activities	Sound, toxins		
Platform structure	Sound, light, presence, biofouling		
Seafloor structures (including anchors and moorings)	Sound, presence, biofouling		
Sediment plume	Turbidity, toxins		
Shallow hazards surveys (Boomer, CHIRPs, sparker or shallow seismic)	Sound		
Ship activities	Sound, light, toxins, presence		
Support vessel activities	Sound, light, toxins, presence		
Swath mapping site surveys	Sound		
Underwater lights	Light		
Field development			
Construction of field structures	Sound, toxins, biofouling, presence		
Construction of port structures	Sound, toxins, biofouling, presence		
Ship activities	Sound, light, presence		
Underwater pipeline laying, trenching, inspection and maintenance	Sound, turbidity, presence		
Oil or gas production	· · ·		
Platform flood lights and sound	Sound, light		
Platform, Floating Production Storage Offload (FPSO), Floating Production Unit (FPU), Floating Storage Offload (FSO) (with/without dynamic positioning system)	Sound, presence, toxins, biofouling		
Seabed structures (choke valves, pipelines, etc.)	Presence, sound, biofouling		
Sediment plume	Turbidity, chemicals		
Ship activities	Sound, light, toxins, presence		
Support vessel activities	Sound, toxins, presence		
Toxic discharge	Chemicals		
Underwater lights	Light, presence		
Abandoning and Decommissioning			
Abandonment, sinking of platform and equipment	Sound, presence, biofouling		
Material degradation	Toxins		
Recovery of all equipment, plant and machinery	Sound, light, chemicals, presence		
Ship activities	Sound, light, toxins, presence		
Support vessel activity	Sound, light, presence		
Underwater lights	Light, presence		
Wellcapping	Sound, presence		
Pile driving			
Abandonment, sinking of platform and equipment	Sound, presence, toxins, and turbidity		

¹ Modified from MacDiarmid et al (2011).

Table 3. List of activities associated with mineral exploration and extraction in marine offshore areas (in alphabetical order per category, not ranked by severity of effect or contamination); presence: physical presence of vessel or structure, toxins: toxic chemical release.

Mineral exploration and extraction phases and processes	Emissions and/or potential stressors			
Prospecting				
Acoustic swath mapping	Sound			
Airgun seismic surveys	Sound			
Core drilling over a wide area	Sound, presence, turbidity			
High resolution seismic surveys (such as shallow hazards, using boomers, CHIRPs, sparkers (shallow seismic airguns)	Sound, light, presence			
ROV and other imaging surveys	Sound, light, presence			
Spot sampling (using ROVs and AUVs)	Sound, light, turbidity, toxins, presence			
Spot sampling (using ROVs, submersibles, or rock dredges)	Sound, light, turbidity, toxins, presence			
Sub-bottom profiling (using boomers, CHIRPs, or sparkers)	Sound			
Survey vessel activities	Sound, light, toxins, presence			
Towed magnetometer surveys	Sound			
Exploration				
Bulk sampling	Turbidity, sound, toxins			
Construction of port structures	Sound, toxins, biofouling, presence			
Core drilling at fewer sites	Sound, turbidity, toxins			
Mining vessel activities	Sound, light, presence			
Sediment plume	Turbidity, toxins			
Ship activities	Sound, light, presence			
Site surveys (using swath mapping)	Sound			
Sub-bottom profiling (using boomers, CHIRPs, or sparkers)	Sound			
Survey vessel activities	Sound, light, toxins, presence			
Support vessel activities	Sound, light, toxins, presence			
Test drilling	Sound, turbidity, toxins			
Test extraction methods	Sound, turbidity, toxins			
Test pit excavation (using different methods)	Sound, turbidity, toxins			
Mining				
Bulk ore carrier	Sound, light, toxins, presence			
Deposition of tailings in stock piles or pits	Sound, turbidity, toxins, presence			
Deposition plume	Turbidity, toxins			
Extraction plume	Turbidity, toxins			
Mining vessel activities	Sound, light, toxins, presence			
Mooring blocks or anchors	Presence, biofouling			
Sea floor slurry pipes	Sound, presence			
Seafloor cutting, fragmentation	Sound, turbidity, toxins			
Seafloor mining	Sound, turbidity, toxins			
Seafloor slurry pipes	Sound, presence			
Seafloor suction	Sound, turbidity, toxins			
Slurry pipes	Sound, presence			
Support vessel activities	Sound, light, toxins, presence			
Swath mapping to determine change in bathymetry	Sound			
Toxic chemical release	Toxins			
Wash water return	Toxins			

¹ Modified from MacDiarmid et al (2011).

3.1. Potential Effects of Stressors

There are numerous potential impacts of the stressors related to mineral exploration and mining on marine mammals that can also compound and/or accumulate in their effects. The main concerns are focussed on:

- Vessel strikes (see Sections 3.1.1 and 4.3.6),
- Physical effects (see Section 4.3.6) and noise-induced physical effects (see Section 4.3.5),
- Auditory masking (see Section 4.3.4),
- Behavioural effects and stress (see Section 4.3.3),
- Cumulative effects from repeated or aggregate exposure (see Section 7),
- Pathological effects caused by increased uptake of toxins through the food chain (see Section 3.1.3), and
- Changes in species composition and abundance (see Section 3.1.3.4).

3.1.1. Vessel strikes

The presence of fast-moving vessels increases the risk for collisions with Hector's/Māui dolphins. While Hector's dolphins approach boats more readily (Dawson et al. 2000) than Māui dolphins (R. Constantine pers. comm), there have been very few cases of vessel strike or collision with this species. Young and inexperienced animals may face a higher risk of collision with vessels (Stone and Yoshinaga 2000). Not all collisions with vessels (and/or structures) are fatal. Animals may suffer some degree of injury but survive such collisions. While the risk for vessel strikes depends on the context (location, type of craft, type of activity, number of vessels, number of dolphins) the overall risk for vessel strikes related to O&G and mineral mining activities for Hector's/Māui dolphins is likely to low.

3.1.2. Acoustic-related effects

Section 4.3 discusses the entire range of potential noise-induced effects likely applicable to Hector's/Māui dolphins (i.e., impairment of the auditory system via temporary or permanent threshold shift, (TTS or PTS, respectively), spatial and/or temporal avoidance of areas, auditory masking, and stress). Due to the scarcity or lack of scientific or even anecdotal information, an assessment of the risk and potential extent of noise-related effects must rely on information gathered in other species or deduced from indirect information.

3.1.3. Non-acoustic effects

Because marine mammals are at the top of the marine food chain, they accumulate some of the highest levels of environmental contaminants of all marine wildlife. They can be exposed to oil and oil-derived compounds via several routes of exposure. These include direct contact, ingestion of oil or oil-contaminated prey, inhalation of volatilized or aerosolized oil and/or oil components, and aspiration of oil directly into lungs (Godard-Codding and Collier 2018, Murphy et al. 2018). Contaminants resuspended in the water column through dredging or offshore construction activities are similarly taken up by marine mammals. Individually or interactively, these contaminants can lead to a systemic suppression of the immune function of marine mammals (Desforges et al. 2016). Section 5.2.1 discusses the effects of pollution on harbour porpoises as proxies for Hector's/Māui dolphins.

The following sections provide specific information on the effects of contaminants released by offshore drilling, dredging, and O&G production related discharges as well as community changes observed in relation to these activities.

3.1.3.1. Actual water quality effects from drilling and production related discharges

Discharges associated with drilling for hydrocarbons primarily consist of used drilling fluids (typically synthetic based [SBF]; generally, ester, ether, acetyl or olefin based) and water-based fluids (WBF, fresh or salt water based; Ellis et al. 2012) and drill cuttings (crushed rock or sediment brought up from the well hole). Drilling fluids also contain clay or organic polymer weighting materials (e.g., barite [BaSO4] and ilmenite [FeTiO3]), as well as various inorganic salts, solids and organic additives (Neff 2005). The use of oil-based fluids (OBF) has been discontinued in many countries (including New Zealand) due to the negative ecological effects associated (Neff et al. 2000, Neff 2005, 2008, Ellis et al. 2012).

Hydrocarbon production from an established offshore facility produces an array of operationally derived discharges and produced water, with the latter being the most significant production discharge volumetrically (Patin 1999). Produced water (PW) is predominantly comprised of formation water from the reservoir itself. This is particularly true in older wells, where more formation water is displaced as the reservoir depletes. As such, the chemical make-up of production-related discharges is wide-ranging, site specific, and temporally variable. The main contaminants associated with PW are usually derived from formation water, oil separation, and production additives such as biocides and corrosion inhibitors. Of most concern are water-soluble low-molecular-weight organic acids, aromatic hydrocarbons, and higher molecular weight alkylphenols and heavy metals (Neff 2002).

The fate of production discharges is not limited to deposition and precipitation of contaminants, but also dilution or dispersion within the water column (Neff et al. 2011, Niu et al. 2016). The exact pathway for contaminants in produced water (to the seafloor sediments) depends on the PW plume characteristics (Niu et al. 2016). Most modelling studies carried out in other oil production regions (Neff et al. 2011) have predicted rapid dilution of produced water by 30- to 100-fold within the first few tens of metres of the outfall followed by a slower rate of dilution at greater distances.

Long-term field monitoring programmes which have been carried out in major oil and gas production areas (e.g., North Sea, Norwegian Shelf, Gulf of Mexico) have not revealed elevated levels of contaminants from produced water in fish tissues except in resident animals close to the discharge point (IAOG 2005), which suggests that food chain transmission of contaminants via phytoplankton and zoo-plankton is slight, if at all.

3.1.3.2. Actual benthic effects from drilling and production related discharges

Recent studies of drilling and production discharge effects in the Taranaki offshore region (Elvines et al. In draft-a) showed that benthic communities tolerate localised impacts within 100, 250, and 500 m radii of the discharge source for exploration drilling, production discharges, and developmental drilling (around permanent operating facility structures) respectively. The most extreme community shift was observed at the exploration drilling well-head station, one month after drilling had ceased. Such extreme community shifts were not apparent when surveys were conducted two months or more after cessation of drilling. Community recovery took longer at already impacted production sites which were subjected to developmental drilling (up to 24 months). These trends were overshadowed by the regional-scale background spatial variation, with non-parametric multivariate regression showing geographical position accounting for 26% of the community variation and metals, particle grain size and depth collectively accounting for 10%. Results highlight the importance of site-specific assessments and regionally comparable control sites for assessing drilling- and production-related discharge effects.

3.1.3.3. Indirect effects of dredging

Indirect impacts from dredging on marine mammals stem from changes to their physical environment or to their prey. Physical characteristics, such as topography, depth, waves, tidal currents, sediment particle size, and suspended sediment concentrations are altered by dredging (see review by Tillin et al. 2011), but such changes also occur naturally as a result of disturbance events such as tides, waves, and storms. Consequently, small changes are unlikely to have a substantial effect on the marine ecosystem, and can even increase biodiversity, but large-scale repeated alterations have potential to affect the entire food web, right up to marine mammals. Positive effects can include enhanced diversity and abundance of benthic fauna near dredged channels (Jones and Candy 1981, Poiner and Kennedy 1984, van Dalfsen and Essink 2001, Newell et al. 2004, Claveleau and Desprez 2009). This is potentially caused by the release of organic nutrients from the sediment plume (Ingle 1952, Biggs 1968, Sherk Jr 1972, Oviatt et al. 1981, Walker and O'Donnell 1981). This rise in species abundance has potential to temporarily increase the amount of food available to certain marine mammal species. For example, Anderwald et al. (2013) reported higher numbers of bottlenose dolphins during construction activity around Doonanierin Point, Ireland, North Atlantic. It cannot be said with certainty that increased prey numbers, as a result of seabed disturbance, attracted the dolphins, as other factors were not explored, but it is a possibility.

Changes in topography could also affect marine mammals positively (if all other factors being equal). Some fish larvae seem to benefit from sediment being brought back into suspension which, in turn, can provide more prey for marine mammals. Boehlert and Morgan (1985) reported that at suspended sediment concentrations of 500–1000 mg/l, feeding rate of larval Pacific herring (*Clupea pallasii*) was increased significantly above the control (0 mg/l). Increased turbidity could also increase protection against visual predators, which will find it harder to hunt. Positive effects of suspended sediment are often observed only up to a certain concentration, so it is possible that extensive dredging could increase suspended sediment concentrations above those that appear positive, and negative effects will resume.

Benthic and demersal fauna is at risk of being taken up (entrained) by dredges. Entrainment rates depend upon several factors including depth, dredger type, speed, and strength of suction field. For example, hydraulic dredgers create stronger suction fields than mechanical ones, so are more of a risk to marine life (Reine and Clarke 1998, Nightingale and Simenstad 2001). Susceptibility also depends on species. Benthic fauna and demersal fish that are associated strongly with bottom substrates are considered more at risk from entrainment than highly mobile species. Overall, general consensus is that entrainment of adult fish and many shellfish species has minimal population level effects (Reine and Clarke 1998, Drabble 2012); however, dredging-related entrainment is more of an issue for young fish, and the eggs and larvae of marine organisms, as their reduced swimming ability means they are unable to actively avoid the suction field (Reine and Clarke 1998, Nightingale and Simenstad 2001, Drabble 2012).

Given that effects are greatest during the egg and larval stages, impacts can be reduced by implementing temporal restrictions on dredging activity, known as environmental windows, which ensure activity is restricted in spawning and nursery grounds at critical times⁹. To put into context of marine mammals, provided that risk assessments are carried out prior to dredging, and activities are well managed, reduction in prey numbers are unlikely to be high enough to have substantial population-level impacts.

Over time, sediments accumulate toxins and pollutants such as hydrocarbons and heavy metals (Cundy et al. 2003, Taylor et al. 2004). Dredging disturbs sediments and can release contaminants into the water column, which has potential to change chemical properties of sediment and reduce water quality at both extraction and dumping sites for some time after dredging has ceased. Once suspended, contaminants can become available to marine organisms, and potentially accumulate up the food chain. Remobilisation and bioavailability of contaminants is site-specific, complex, and affected by many factors. The fate of remobilised contaminants has not been discussed here, but see reviews by Eggleton and Thomas (2004) and Roberts (2012) for details. Literature on dredging release of contaminants suggests that remobilisation is restricted in both time and space, and as long as highly contaminated sediments are managed strictly, concentrations are not expected to be high enough to have significant detrimental effects on the environment (Roberts 2012).

Turbidity has potential to impact fish feeding ability, although piscivorous fish that feed on larger prey, detected visually over longer distances, are affected to a greater extent than planktivorous fish, that detect prey visually over short distances (Hecht and van der Lingen 1992, Utne-Palm 2002, de Robertis et al. 2003). Other behavioural alterations include changes in habitat choice (e.g., Wenger and McCormick 2013), altered predator-prey relationships (e.g., Wenger et al. 2013), and increased anti-predator responses (Leahy et al. 2011). High suspended sediments can also cause gill damage in fish (Herbert and Merkens 1961, Lake and Hinch 1999, Au et al. 2004, Wong et al. 2013).

⁹ This effect is context specific: A nursery area for blue cod, for example, might be an offshore horse mussel bed or a bryozoan bed. Temporal restrictions won't achieve the same effect for biogenic nursery habitats that are long lived

Veer (1979) cited in Veer et al. (1985) recorded suspended sediment concentrations of 6300 mg/l in the outwash of a suction dredger, whilst Hitchcock and Dearnaley (1996) reported lower concentrations of 80–340 mg/l (upper water column) and 480–611 mg/l (lower water column) within 100 m of a dredger. Levels reported by Hitchcock and Bell (2004) were in-between at 5500 mg/l close to a dredger, reducing to 450 mg/l with distance, and Reine et al. (2007) stated that maximum concentrations, recorded in close proximity to a bucket dredger in Maumee Bay, USA, were 800 mg/l, although levels decreased rapidly, and were closer to 300 mg/l at a distance of 24 m.

Increases in suspended sediment concentrations on invertebrates include abrasion, decreased respiration rates due to clogging of filtration mechanisms, or behavioural alterations. Change in conditions can also affect feeding efficiency of filter feeders, as the food-to-sediment-ratio is decreased, meaning more energy is required to sort through additional material and may impact fitness over extended periods (Last et al. 2011).

Impact of suspended sediment on eggs and larvae of marine organisms has been addressed in several studies under laboratory conditions (e.g., Auld and Schubel 1978, Kiørboe et al. 1981, Morgan et al. 1983, Griffin et al. 2009, Suedel et al. 2012). Griffin et al. (2009) found that if Pacific herring eggs were exposed to suspended sediments of 250 mg/l or 500 mg/l within 2 hours of dispersal, sediments adhered to the outside of eggs, which led to increased egg-to-egg attachment, and abnormal larval development; ability to attach to surfaces could also be compromised. Outside of the initial two hours, no significant effect was recorded. The majority of data are collected in laboratories under set conditions that vary from those in the wild where current strength, temperature and contaminant levels may all have an effect.

Change in sediment structure as a result of dredging has been reported frequently (e.g., Kenny and Rees 1996, Desprez 2000, van Dalfsen et al. 2000, Weller et al. 2002, Hitchcock and Bell 2004, Boyd et al. 2005, Cooper et al. 2005, Robinson et al. 2005, Desprez et al. 2010, Barrio Froján et al. 2011); a fining of the sediment is most common due to the winnowing effect of dredging, especially where screening is carried out. Extent of change, and ability to recover, varies substantially, and depends upon area, hydrodynamics and type of sediment deposited. In general, regularly-disturbed habitats characterised by fine sands and fast growing opportunistic species are affected less, and recover quicker, than stable habitats monopolised by coarse gravels and slow growing sessile fauna and flora (Tillin et al. 2011). Coarse sediment habitats are also likely to see a greater change in species composition over the long-term, as the new finer sediment suits a different range of species than those that occupied the coarser sediments, although it should be noted that sediment composition is not the only driver in determining benthic community composition.

In addition to changing community structure, sediment deposition can smother or bury marine organisms associated with the seabed. Non-mobile organisms and early life stages that are unable to move out of the path of dredgers are most at risk. Impacts are highly species-specific and depend upon a species' ability to either tolerate or escape burial, both of which vary with sediment characteristics and temperature. This variation is demonstrated by Last et al. (2011) through laboratory experiments on several species. Some can survive prolonged periods buried in the sediments (e.g., Ross worm, *Sabellaria spinulosa*), whilst some are able to emerge from relatively deep sediments (e.g., green sea urchin, *Psammechinus miliaris*); other species, however, suffer high mortality if buried.

Smothering of eggs can cause mass mortality, delayed hatching (see for example Berry et al. 2011) or added sediment could reduce the number of settlement locations available to larvae, which increases level of competition (see review by Wilber et al. 2005).

Given that effects of sedimentation vary massively, putting them into context of potential indirect impacts on marine mammals is challenging, although a reduction in the health of benthic communities signifies a reduction in the amount of food available to higher trophic levels, including marine mammals if all other factors remain equal. Sedimentation will have some level of impact on marine organisms and could result in mortality or long-term changes in the environment; however, dredged areas are colonised quickly by opportunistic species, which likely attract higher trophic level species. If re-colonisation includes those species consumed by marine mammals, then impact on prey availability should be short-term only, in which case long-lasting, population-level effects are unlikely, but short-term changes to feeding, or distribution are possible. In general, avoidance of spawning or nursery areas during dredging is beneficial, and minimises large-scale losses of species, as will minimising dredging-related sedimentation around oyster beds or other sensitive habitats.

3.1.3.4. Changes in species composition and abundance

In areas dominated by soft bottom substrates, the installation of hard substrate structures such as platforms or new harbour installations can provide habitats ('artificial reefs') for species that were not present before. Invertebrates species are known to settle on hard substrate within relatively short periods (weeks/months) thereby providing food and shelter for small zooplankton species which, in turn, provide the basis for sustaining larger predators (e.g., fish) and likely changing the species composition on all trophic levels over a small to moderate spatial scale (depending on the size, number and type of installations). Such effects on the local ecosystem can lead to positive effects through increased biodiversity and prey abundance. Similarly, these effects can have the opposite effect through driving important prey species from important feeding habitats of, e.g., the Hector's/Māui dolphins (see also Sections 5.1.2–5.2.2 for further examples and discussion).

Disturbing the bottom sediment through dredging and mining or installation of structures can also crush benthic organisms or flush (in-)bottom living animals into the water column. This, in turn, is likely to attract predators and scavengers and thereby potentially changing the local species composition and abundance.

3.2. Acoustic Characterisation of Sound Sources

Based on their frequency of occurrence or duration and/or their source level and frequency range and spectrum (but in no particular order), the following sound sources/activities have the highest potential for disturbing Hector's/Māui dolphins or physically harming (auditory) them:

- 1. Seismic airgun surveys,
- 2. Pile driving nearshore and offshore,
- 3. Offshore drilling,
- 4. Dredging nearshore and offshore,
- 5. Vessel operations,
- 6. Vessel echosounders, and
- 7. Geophysical survey techniques.

The following sections provide generic sound spectra and source levels for the sound sources emitting broadband sound (sound sources 1–5). Sound sources 6 and 7 emit signals (high or low-frequency) that are narrowband at high acoustic levels. A comprehensive overview of the acoustic characteristics of all these sources is given in the 'Report of the Non-Standard Surveys Technical Working Group', part of the 2015–2016 Seismic Code of Conduct Review process (edited by DOC (Ed)2016b). As their nominal frequency can vary widely between systems and application these sources are collectively assessed without referring to a particular frequency or source level.

As discussed in Sections 4.1 and 4.3, the hearing sensitivity of marine mammals is species-specific and has to be approximated for Hector's/Māui dolphins from indirect information. However, sufficient information is available to assume that Hector's/Māui dolphins are high-frequency (HF) specialists and at least for assessing the auditory effects (such as TTS/PTS), it seems justified to use weighting functions developed for HF cetaceans (NMFS 2018)

Behavioural effects can only be elicited if the sound is audible to the animals. Therefore, the same logic of applying weighting functions may be used also for assessing the risk of disrupting Hector's/Māui dolphins' behaviour through any of the activities listed above. However, contrary to auditory effects, there is insufficient scientific information on onset thresholds for behavioural reactions to allow for applying weighting functions. Instead, unweighted spectra and sound levels will be used to assess this type of effect.

3.2.1. Sound propagation

Propagation of sound in water is highly dependent on environmental characteristics such as bathymetry, seabed type, water depth, temperature, and salinity. These factors are highly variable at

sea and affect how the sound pressure waves are reflected, refracted, and scattered (i.e., the potential for reverberation) and interference due to multipath propagation. In addition, the source levels, frequency bandwidth, and frequency content of the sounds emitted by the activities listed above are also highly variable, as they depend on the scale and exact type of activity. A more detailed overview of the considerations for propagation modelling are in the 'Report of the Sound Propagation and Cumulative Exposure Models Technical Working Group', Part of the 2015–2016 Seismic Code of Conduct Review process (DOC (Ed) 2016a). The following are a few examples:

- Geophysical survey sources range from narrow-band sonars to broadband low-frequency seismic sources of various sizes.
- Sound related to offshore pile driving, e.g., vary with the pile dimensions (widths ranging from <1 m to >6 m and length depending upon requirement), the sediment it is driven into, water depth, and several other factors.
- Vessel sound strongly depends on the speed, propeller size and number of blades, the size and load of the vessel, as well as meteorological and oceanographic parameters such as wind and sea state.

These examples are intended to illustrate why only examples of source levels are referred to in this report. These examples are indicative only for a very specific activity, location, and time. Values cannot be extrapolated to other conditions and locations.

The same problem arises with regard to the sound level received by an animal in the water column. While low frequencies propagate over long distances in deep water, they do not propagate well in shallow water and will attenuate faster. High frequencies propagate well in shallow waters, but their propagation range is limited as they get increasingly absorbed with increasing frequency. Headlands, islands and seamounts can block or attenuate the propagation of underwater sound. Many other parameters (such as the seafloor sediment composition, sound speed profile, and surface wave height) influence the sound over its entire journey from its source to a receiver (an animal).

Another important aspect influencing the detection range for a sound is the directionality of the sound source. Some sound sources (such as pile drivers) emit sound into the water column almost evenly in all directions. Seismic airgun arrays, echosounders, and geophysical survey sources have a directionality pattern, which can be apparent in the horizontal and/or vertical direction. Directionality is often correlated with the frequency content of the emitted signal. Seismic airgun signals have a broad spectrum, including frequencies from below 10 Hz to over 25 kHz (Goold and Fish 1998, Martin et al. 2017, MacGillivray In press). Ship echosounders use high-frequency signals (Lurton and DeRuiter 2011). Even though both types of signals are directional, the high-frequency echosounder signal has a much more downward focussed 'beam' (comparable to the light beam emitted by a torch) so less acoustic energy is emitted horizontally. Accordingly, echosounder signals are undetectable in the horizontal direction by an animal over similar distances as compared to seismic airgun signals. McPherson et al. (2018) provides an informative example of the (modelled) propagation of different types of sound (seismic airgun and vessel) and the potential noise exposure to Māui dolphins; this study however did not consider echosounders.

3.2.2. Sound sources

The following section provides an overview of sounds emitted by some of the major activities and their acoustic spectra (i.e., the distribution of acoustic energy over the entire range of frequencies are displayed in Figures 16–19 and 22–23). The results are displayed as unweighted and HF-weighted (NMFS 2018) to account for the presumed hearing sensitivity of Hector's and Māui dolphins.

3.2.2.1. Impulsive sound sources

Seismic airguns

Airguns are used during seismic surveys to investigate potential O&G reserves located in strata beneath the sea floor structure. They are essentially steel tubes charged with high-pressure air via a compressor, towed behind a seismic vessel in arrays. Impulsive sounds are generated by releasing air underwater at very high pressures which expands and contracts rapidly creating a sound wave that travels through the water column and reflects off different layers of rock and sediment. Echoes from
reflected geological discontinuities are received by sensitive hydrophones towed behind the seismic vessel and provide information about the sediment structure of the seabed. Conventional seismic sources include air and water guns, sparkers, boomers, and chirp sonar, which each produce frequencies from several Hertz to >10 kHz (DOC 2016b).

Airgun signatures (Figure 15) consist of a strong primary peak, related to the initial release of highpressure air, followed by a series of pulses associated with bubble oscillations. Most energy is produced at frequencies below 600 Hz, although this is different for each array, with noticeable differences between the broadside (perpendicular to tow direction) and endfire (directly aft of the array) signatures. Frequency-dependent peaks and nulls in the spectrum result from interference among airguns in the array and correspond with the volumes and relative locations of the airguns to each other. The source signatures for two airgun arrays that have been used in New Zealand were presented in McPherson et al. (2018). One of these signatures is shown in Figure 15, and the 1/3octave-bands for two airgun arrays considered in McPherson et al. (2018) are shown Figure 16.

A significant number of measurement studies have been published in both peer-reviewed and grey literature about the acoustic properties of seismic airgun sound. These studies have been conducted using data from seismic streamers (e.g. Crone et al. 2014), autonomous recorders (e.g. Guan et al. 2015, Martin et al. 2017), real-time telemetered recorders (e.g. Racca et al. 2015) and acoustic tags on marine fauna (e.g. Madsen et al. 2006a). Some grey literature available includes detailed characterisation of individual surveys to assist with permitting (McPherson and Warner 2012), while other reports compare modelling and measurement data from a range of sources to characterise an entire region (Wisniewska et al. 2014). Studies have also quantified sound levels very close to the array (Mattsson and Jenkerson 2008), examined different metrics and the contribution from higher frequency components of the airguns to the environment (Greene and Moore 1995, Martin et al. 2017), to low level long range impulses (Guerra et al. 2011, McPherson et al. 2016, Guan 2018), and sound levels in relation to marine fauna behaviour (Blackwell et al. 2015, Dunlop et al. 2017a).



Figure 15. Predicted source level details for the 4400 in3 array towed at a depth of 7.5 m (Figure E-2 in McPherson et al. (2018)). (Left) the overpressure signature and (right) the power spectrum for broadside (perpendicular to tow direction) and endfire (directly aft of the array) directions, and for vertically down.



Figure 16. Frequency spectra of impulse emitted by a 3460 in³ seismic airgun array (top) and 4400 in³ airgun array (bottom). The black line shows the unweighted spectrum, the blue line the high-frequency (HF) weighted (NMFS 2018) spectrum.

Pile driving

Impact pile driving is carried out using an impact hammer, which consists of a falling ram that strikes repeatedly the top of a pile and drives it into the ground. The ram is lifted or driven by one of several methods, including mechanical winching, diesel combustion, pneumatic air pressure, or hydraulic pressure. When the ram strikes the pile, the impact creates stress waves traveling down the length of the pile, which couples with the surrounding medium, radiating acoustic energy into the water. Pile driving also generates vibration waves in the sediment, which can radiate acoustic energy back into the water from the seabed. The sound from impact pile driving is transient, repetitive, and discontinuous (Reinhall and Dahl 2011, McPherson et al. 2017b). Pile driving can be conducted both above the surface and subsea and is often required to install anchor points for floating offshore facilities or drill rigs, foundation support for permanent facilities, conductor casings, and jetty / wharf infrastructure. Typical examples of impact hammers for offshore work include the MENCK range (https://www.menck.com/pilesize), and the IHC hydrohammer range (https://www.ihcigip.com/en/products/piling-equipment/hydrohammer). These hammers have a typical

(<u>https://www.ihciqip.com/en/products/piling-equipment/hydrohammer</u>). These hammers have a typical strike interval of 1.5 to 2 seconds.

Sound levels produced depend upon several interdependent factors such as pile size, hammer strike energy, and type of seabed. Field measurements of pile driving show that source, or near-source levels are typically in the range of 210 to 250 dB re 1 μ Pa (McHugh 2005, Tougaard et al. 2009b, Bailey et al. 2010b) and frequency is predominantly <1 kHz (Robinson et al. 2007, Tougaard et al. 2009a), although they can extend to much higher frequencies (MacGillivray 2018), including at least

100 kHz (Tougaard et al. 2009a). Deep and shallow-water conductor driving generate similar sound pressures; however, in deep water the pile is much longer so the ensonified area is greater (MacGillivray 2018).

To provide context, one-third-octave-band levels for the point in the water column with highest SEL at 10 m horizontal range for impact pile driving are shown in Figures 17 and 18 for nearshore and offshore pile driving operations, respectively. The nearshore piling spectra were derived from Guan (2018), who presented a generic piling Power Spectral Density (PSD) based upon three different measurement programs. The generic piling PSD was converted to one-third-octave-band levels and then frequency weighted. The offshore piling spectra used as an example represents the possible spectra for a 500-kJ subsea hammer driving a typical subsea anchor pile of ~30 m length and 3 m diameter.



Figure 17. *Nearshore pile driving*: One-third octave band levels at 10 m horizontal range for impact pile driving (Guan 2018). Top graph is showing the unweighted spectra, the bottom the high-frequency (HF) cetacean weighted (NMFS 2018) spectra.



Figure 18. Offshore pile driving: One-third octave band levels at 10 m horizontal range for example subsea impact pile driving operation. Top graph is showing the unweighted spectra, the bottom graph showing high-frequency (HF) cetacean weighted (NMFS 2018) spectra.

3.2.2.2. Non-impulsive sound sources

Offshore drilling

Offshore drilling is a mechanical process where a wellbore is drilled into the seabed. Drilling can be done to explore for or extract hydrocarbons (oil and gas) from the ground. Drilling operations are typically conducted by Mobile Offshore Drilling Units (MODU's), which can be hull-based vessels equipped with drilling derrick or platforms, or self-propelled drill ships. Drilling sound usually exhibits tones below 2 kHz, with harmonics present to 10 kHz and can vary substantially between operations (Kyhn et al. 2014, Austin et al. 2018). These two studies are the most recent and detailed published studies on noise from offshore drilling operations, and provide information about the current fleet of larger drilling units, as opposed to older, smaller units (Gales 1982, Greene 1987, Richardson et al. 1995), and supplement grey literature (MacDonnell 2017). The possible footprint from drilling operations and associated vessel activity has also been investigated (Quijano et al. 2018), which provides a detailed example of methods to examine the extents of noise footprints from drilling operations. The large offshore units are quite different in terms of their scale, operations involved and sound emitted compared to the smaller geotechnical drill rigs (Erbe and McPherson 2017).

To provide an example of operations from offshore drilling, one-third-octave band source sound levels were extracted from a recent publication examining the activities of three different drill ships (Austin et al. 2018), and frequency weighted (Figure 19).



Figure 19. Offshore drilling operations: Frequency-dependent source levels in 1/3 octave bands (Austin et al. 2018). Top graph is showing the unweighted spectra, the bottom graph showing high-frequency (HF) cetacean weighted (NMFS 2018) spectra.

Offshore dredging

Offshore dredging is conducted to remove material from one location and relocating it to another (e.g. harbour dredging) or for resource use (e.g. iron sand mining). The excavation is typically done from a floating plant, known as a dredger. The main objective for dredging in New Zealand's water is to recover material that has some value or use, or to create a greater depth of water. Uses are diverse and include construction of ports, waterways, dykes, and other marine infrastructure; land reclamation; flood and storm protection; extraction of minerals; and environmental remediation of contaminated sediments (see reviews by Brunn et al. 2005, Thomsen et al. 2009, CEDA 2011, Tillin et al. 2011, WODA 2013). This report focuses on dredging in the marine environment for mineral or harbour/port related activities; those related to fisheries are not considered. Todd et al. (2015b) presents a thorough discussion of this topic. The four main types of dredge are the Cutter Suction Dredgers (CSD), Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers (TSHD), grab dredgers, and backhoe dredgers (Figure 20).

Dredging generally produces continuous, broadband sound with main energy below 1 kHz (Thomsen et al. 2009, CEDA 2011, WODA 2013). Sound pressure levels can vary widely with dredger type and power, operational stage or sediment type.



Figure 20. Common examples of dredgers and possible sound sources. (a) Cutter Suction Dredger (CSD), (b) Trailing Suction Hopper Dredger (TSHD), (c) grab, (d) backhoe. *Source*: Todd et al. (2015b).

A number of studies have quantified the sounds from dredges and estimated source levels. Less information is available than for seismic sources. Sound produced by TSHDs has been measured on several occasions. Reported sound levels are generally higher than those documented for CSDs. Robinson et al. (2011) measured six TSHDs, stating that source levels below 500 Hz were in line with those expected for a cargo ship travelling at modest speeds (8–16 kn). The maximum broadband SPL was calculated to be 189.9 dB re 1 μ Pa²m². Estimated 1/3-octave-band source levels above 1 kHz were relatively high, which was probably a result of the coarse aggregate pumped through the dredge pipe. Using an identical approach, de Jong et al. (2010) found very similar results to Robinson et al. (2011), but 1/3-octave-band source levels clearly showed a steady decline beyond 1 kHz, likely because the material dredged was sand as opposed to gravel. This information was extrapolated to look at offshore sound levels (de Jong et al. 2016).

Other dredges have been studied in less detail, including one study on CSD's in harbours conducting rock fracturing (Reine et al. 2012), and grab dredgers (Dickerson et al. 2001). The study on grab dredges found that sound varies substantially with the operational stage, with the loudest stage being when the bucket made impact with the sea floor. Large offshore dredges which use dynamic positioning to maintain station share many similarities in their noise profiles with large support vessels and drill ships using the same technology.

One proposed method of extracting iron-ore sediment in New Zealand waters involves the use of a large (450t) remotely operated seabed crawler which drives along the sea floor sucking sediment up and pumping it to a large ship at the surface (Trans Tasman Resources Limited, TTRL); <u>https://www.ttrl.co.nz/</u>). Another proposal is for the extraction of phosphate nodules using a specialised offshore dredge (Chatham Rock Phosphate, CRP); <u>http://www.rockphosphate.co.nz/</u>). In both projects, iron-rich sediments or phosphate nodules are proposed to be separated and retained for further processing, and unwanted sediments returned to the sea floor via a re-deposition pipe on the opposite end of the ship (Figure 21). The mining activities can last for extended periods, with the TTRL operation proposed to last 35 years.

Examples of the sounds from the CRP dredge as submitted during the application process (Ketten 2014a, 2014b, McPherson et al. 2014a) are shown in Figure 22. The sound from the proposed TTRL operation was contentious in terms of source levels and particular sounds according to the submitted evidence (Duncan et al. 2017), and conditions were set for sound levels not to exceed (Mitchell 2017). Expert witnesses of significant experience did not think these sound levels were achievable (Duncan et al. 2017) and questions were raised if dynamic positioning and offload were properly considered when compared to operations of Floating Production Storage Offload (FPSO) facilities measured elsewhere in the world (Erbe et al. 2013).



Figure 21. Remote operated dredge proposed to be used for seabed iron ore mining in South Taranaki Bight, New Zealand. Source: Trans-Tasman Resources Limited iron ore animation available at: https://tinyurl.com/y7p4lk4a.



Figure 22. Example frequency-dependent source levels in 1/3 octave bands for noise emitted by an offshore dredging operation (Chatham Rock Phosphate application) under dynamic positioning (DP) and from operating associated infrastructure (water pumps, mining plant). Top graph is showing the unweighted spectra, the bottom graph showing high-frequency (HF) cetacean weighted (NMFS 2018) spectra.

Vessel operation

The operation of motorised vessels involves numerous mechanical processes which create underwater sound as a by-product; these range from sound of the propeller, cavitation caused at the propeller edges, machinery or simply the flow noise of the vessel moving through the water. Sound emitted from vessel differs strongly depending mainly on size, speed, load, type and state of propulsion system, meteorological and oceanographic factors such as sea surface conditions and currents (MacGillivray et al. 2018) (Figure 23). The authors classified vessels according to vessel category information embedded in the Automatic Identification System (AIS) logs (taken from McPherson et al. (2018)). Appendix C contains more detailed discussions on vessels. Pipelay vessels and highly task-specific oil and gas service vessels have not been included due to limited information.

This literature review did not look at the noise from smaller vessels without AIS. Smaller vessels such as these were recently investigated by (Wladichuk et al. 2018) who measured sound levels produced by whale watch boats and other small vessels (from 5.2 to 17.4 m in length) using Autonomous Marine Acoustic Recorders (AMARs). This study is the most comprehensive small vessel acoustic emission study to date, and the measurements followed the ANSI S12.64-2009 standard. (Wladichuk et al. 2018) focuses on the potential effects on killer whales, and also compares the vessel characteristics to those for large commercial shipping. The results show a clear positive correlations of source levels with speed for all of the vessels; however, the speed trends for small vessels were not as strong as those of large commercial vessels.



Figure 23. Frequency-dependent source levels by vessel category in 1/3 octave bands (McPherson et al. 2018). Top graph shows showing the unweighted spectra, the bottom graph showing high-frequency (HF) cetacean weighted (NMFS 2018) spectra.

3.2.2.3. Other types of sound sources

Explosions

The loudest sound generated by human activities at sea are caused by explosions for removal of seabed or existing industrial structures and seabed clearance (Unexploded Ordnance, UXO). Underwater explosions are characterised by a near-instantaneous rise from ambient pressure to an extremely high peak pressure generating an explosive shock wave. Farther from the explosion, the peak pressure decays and the explosive wave propagates as an impulsive, broadband sound.

The source level (PK and SEL) of explosions scales with the size of the charge. For example, a 10,000 lb explosive produces sound with a (back-calculated) source level of 304 dB re 1 μ Pa and frequency of 0.5–50 Hz and a 98 lb explosive produces sound with an SL of 289 dB re 1 μ Pa at 10–200 Hz (Hildebrand 2009). Much smaller charges in seal bombs (used to deter marine mammals) of only 2.3 g can still produce sound with SL = 205 dB re 1 μ Pa at 15–100 Hz (Hildebrand 2009).

Sonar

Sonar is a technique that uses sound to emit non-impulsive sound waves into the water to detect objects, safely navigate, and communicate. Sonars signals are typically emitted at high or very high frequencies (tens to hundreds of kilohertz). Higher frequencies allow for greater resolution and, due to their greater attenuation, are most effective over shorter distances. Commercial and private vessels employ navigational sonars including speed logs, Doppler sonars for ship positioning, and fathometers. These sources are typically highly directional to obtain specific navigational data (US DoN 2017). Bathymetric surveys are conducted to image the topography of the seafloor; single or multibeam echosounders, side-scan sonar, and swath bathymetry systems are used for these surveys using frequencies from 10 kHz to 1 MHz (DOC 2016b).

Side-scan sonar systems are commonly used for bathymetric surveys or for mapping objects on the seafloor. These systems operate at frequencies between 70–440 kHz with source levels typically ranging between 210 and 220 dB re 1 μ Pa. Multibeam echosounders emit signals in a fan shape (fan width: 100–130°) beneath a ship's hull at signal frequencies usually ranging from 100–900 kHz. Some high-power systems used for deep water profiling, however, operate at 10–20 kHz with a calculated per pulse source level of 224 dB re 1 μ Pa²·s SEL (DOC 2016b).

4. Relevant Factors of Hector's/Māui Dolphin Biology

4.1. Foraging and Diet

Miller (2014) was the first study to quantify the diet of Hector's/Māui dolphins using both stomach content and stable isotope analyses since the original description of the species' diet by Slooten and Dawson in 1988. The Miller (2014) study focused on 63 dolphins bycaught or beachcast around New Zealand between 1984 and 2006¹⁰. Of these dolphins, 79% were known to have been bycaught, and were found either entangled in nets or with significant net marks indicating entanglement as the cause of death (Miller 2014). None of the carcasses were known to have stranded alive. Less than 15% of the dolphins used in the study were found outside of spring and summer.

Based on the earlier Slooten and Dawson (1988) findings, this species has been characterised as an opportunistic feeder taking a wide range of prey, mainly fish and squid, throughout the water column. Both studies noted that most of these dolphins' diet is comprised of juvenile fish (i.e., less than 10 cm long) with prey ranging in length from less than 1 to 60 cm (Slooten and Dawson 1988, Miller 2014). Important prey species (by mass and number) include red cods (*Pseudophycis bachus*), ahuru (*Auchenoceros punctatus*), arrow squid (*Nototodarus sp.*), sprat (*Sprattus sp.*), sole (*Peltorhamphus sp.*), and stargazer (*Crapatalus sp.*) (Miller 2014).

Miller et al. (2013) found significant differences between the diets of east and west coast Hector's dolphins around the South Island. The west coast diet relied more on epipelagic fish (e.g., live/feed in surface waters), in particular javelinfish (*Lepidorhynchus denticulatus*). The east coast diet was dominated by fish that live at or near the bottom (demersal). There were too few stomach samples from the North Island's west coast Māui dolphins or South Island's south coast Hector's dolphins for further regional comparisons, although similar prey species were present.¹¹ Miller (2014) noted that diet differences likely reflected varied prey availability along those regions, given the extended continental shelf off the east coast compared to the closer shelf and canyon waters along the west coast.

However, the main bias of stomach content analyses for determining a species' diet is that it only provides information on what has recently been ingested. Miller (2014) noted that most of the dolphins were bycaught near fishing areas over spring and summer, which introduces large spatial and temporal biases to the diet data. Additionally, the digestibility of prey types can affect results. Squid beaks are hard and remain within the stomach longer than cartilage or bones. Fish remains in the stomach are identified by their otoliths (i.e., their earbones). Small fish have quite delicate and fragile otoliths that can be more digestible or lost earlier compared to larger fish remains.

A stomach content study done in combination with stable isotope analyses can help elucidate dietary preferences over a much longer timescale of months to decades (depending on the age of animal). Miller (2014) collected bone collagen (calibrated against muscle tissue when possible) from the dolphin carcasses found or caught between Kaikoura and Timaru along the east coast of the South Island between 1973 and 2006, as this region had the largest sample size (n = 40). The analysis of bone collagen is more indicative of diet over years rather than smaller seasonal time scales.

Isotope results suggest that bony fish contribute the most to Hector's dolphin diet in this region (Miller 2014). However, unlike the stomach content findings, stable isotope results suggest that epipelagic species (e.g., sprat, *Sprattus muelleri*, pilchards, *Sardina pilchardus*, and anchovy *Engraulis australis*) contributed the most to the dolphins' diet along the east coast over time, rather than more demersal fish such as red cod. The isotope data also support a moderate contribution from cartilaginous fish (e.g., dog fish, *Squalus acanthias*, rig, *Mustelus lenticulatus*), particularly within male dolphins. No remains of cartilaginous fish (e.g., dorsal spines) were found in the dolphins' stomach contents. Any diet differences between males and females might be explained by group segregation by sex, which Webster et al. (2009) observed occurring around Banks Peninsula waters, especially over the summer calving season.

¹⁰ North Island west coast (n = 2); South Island east (n = 36), west (n = 23), and south (n = 2) coasts.

¹¹ The two North Island dolphin diets consisted of similar prey species; ahuru, red cod, and sole, but also flounder (*Rhombosolea sp.*) not found in South Island Hector's dolphin diets.

Overall, the diet of Hector's dolphins (and by presumption Māui dolphins) relies on a variety of species, albeit smaller in size, found throughout the water column. Their diet appears to have been largely dependent on epipelagic bony fish over the past several decades. Larger, more demersal fish also contribute to their diet, but perhaps more seasonally over warmer months when both co-occur within more inshore waters (e.g., Beentjes et al. 2002). Miller (2014) also highlighted the significance that previously unknown prey species, such as cartilaginous fish, may contribute to sexual differences in the dolphins' diet along the east coast.

4.2. Cetacean Acoustics

The following sections provide a concise description of the most relevant factors and concepts for the assessment of effects of underwater sound on cetacean hearing (i.e., auditory effects).

4.2.1. Hearing in marine mammals

Sound travel underwater better than any other form of energy. Assessing the effects of sound on marine life requires a good understanding of the principles governing the physics of underwater sound. Ketten (2014c) provides an excellent overview of underwater acoustics (see Appendix C for an excerpt of the relevant section from her report).

An animal will only respond to acoustic signals it can detect. The sensitivity of an animal's auditory system (i.e., hearing) is commonly described as a function of sound frequency. The hearing threshold is determined by the lowest intensity of a sound at a particular frequency that an individual can detect. A hearing curve, or audiogram, is the graphical representation of these thresholds over the range of frequencies that are audible to the individual (Figure 24). However, only a few individuals in a relatively small number of the 133 marine mammal species have been tested to date.

There are two methods to measure direct information on marine mammal hearing sensitivity: the psychophysical approach (i.e., conducting behavioural hearing experiments) and electrophysical methods (e.g., auditory evoked potential (AEP) measurements).

Alternatively, information on the frequency range and hearing of marine mammals can be estimated from:

- The species' acoustic emissions (vocalisations and other sounds, such as echolocation signals).
- Morphology or functional models of different components of their hearing system (Ketten and Mountain 2009, Tubelli et al. 2012, Ketten and Mountain 2014, Cranford and Krysl 2015).
- Their behavioural reactions to sound exposure (Dahlheim and Ljungblad 1990, Richardson et al. 1995, Reichmuth 2007).
- Extrapolation of auditory information between species.

Such indirect information has been used to predict the sensitivity of marine mammal species to underwater sound that have not been available yet for direct hearing measurements.



Figure 24. Minimum underwater audiogram levels measured for various dolphin species (top) and other toothed whale species (bottom) ; graphs taken from Erbe et al. (2016).

Phylogenetically closely related species often show auditory similarities, but on a higher taxonomic level, species groups can also show significant differences in terms of their hearing range and sensitivity. To better reflect these similarities and differences in marine mammal species, Southall et al. (2007) assigned the extant marine mammal species to functional hearing groups based on their hearing capabilities and sound production. This classification, recently revised by NMFS (2018), categorises Hector's/Māui dolphins as a high-frequency (HF) cetacean species (Table 4) and will be used in this report.

Table 4. Marine mammal functional hearing groups and their generalised hearing ranges (NMFS 2018).

Functional hearing group	Acronym	Generalized hearing range
Low-frequency cetaceans (mysticetes or baleen whales)	LF	7 Hz to 35 kHz
Mid-frequency cetaceans (odontocetes: dolphins, toothed whales, beaked whales, bottlenose whales)	MF	150 Hz to 160 kHz
High-frequency cetaceans (other odontocetes: true porpoises, Kogia, river dolphins, cephalorhynchid [including Hector's dolphins], Hourglass dolphins, Peale's dolphins)	HF	275 Hz to 160 kHz
Phocid pinnipeds (underwater) (true seals, including all Arctic and Antarctic ice seals, harbor or common seals, grey seals and inland seals, elephant seals, and monk seals)	PW	50 Hz to 86 kHz
Otariid pinnipeds (underwater) (eared seals: fur seals and sea lions)	OW	60 Hz to 39 kHz

4.2.2. Metrics

The publication of ISO 18405 Underwater Acoustics–Terminology (ISO 2017) (see Table 5) provided a dictionary of underwater bioacoustics. The relevant metrics to describe underwater sound in relation to its effects on marine mammals are the sound pressure level, peak pressure, and sound exposure level.

The sound pressure level (SPL) is the ratio of the time-mean-square sound pressure, in a stated frequency band, to the square of the reference sound pressure (ANSI S1.1-1994 R2004). Unless otherwise stated, SPL refers to the root-mean-square (rms) pressure level.

The peak pressure level (PK) is the maximum instantaneous sound pressure level, in a stated frequency band, within a stated period; it is also called zero-to-peak pressure level.

The sound exposure level (SEL) is a cumulative measure related to the sound energy in one or more acoustic pulses. SEL is expressed over the summation period (e.g., per-pulse SEL [for airguns], single-strike SEL [for pile drivers], 24-hour SEL¹²). SEL is the time integral of the square pressure over a time window long enough to include the entire pressure pulse. SEL is therefore the sum of the acoustic energy over a measurement period, and effectively takes account of both the level of the sound, and duration over which the sound is present in the acoustic environment.

Metric	Commonly used	ISO (2017)/NMFS (2018)		
	(before 2017)	Main text	Tables/equations	
Sound Pressure Level	SPLrms, SPL RMS	SPL	SPL (Lp)	
Peak Pressure	SPL _{pk}	PK	PK (<i>L</i> _{pk})	
Sound Exposure Level	SEL _{cum}	SEL _{24h}	SEL _{24h} (<i>L</i> _{E,24h})	

Table 5. Metrics used to describe underwater sound.

¹² The Sound Exposure Level metric (SEL_{24h}) describes the sound energy received by a receptor over a period of 24 hours. Prior to 2017, SEL_{cum} has been used as metric to denote the same.

4.2.3. Noise exposure criteria and frequency weighting functions

The division into functional hearing groups (Table 4) was intended to provide a realistic number of categories for which individual noise exposure criteria were developed. These criteria are implemented by national regulatory bodies and intended to prevent marine mammals being exposed to intense and potentially harmful sounds from human activities. The first criteria for underwater noise exposure for marine mammals were set by the U.S. National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS 1995). Similar thresholds have been developed in various countries, were revised based on new research several times and the most recent set of thresholds for onset of TTS and PTS was published in 2018 (NMFS 2018)¹³. The main component of underwater exposure criteria are maximum allowable noise thresholds which are often tailored for each functional hearing group applying frequency weighting functions. These functions are used to emphasize frequencies where the animals' hearing sensitivity to sound is high and de-emphasize frequencies where sensitivity is low in each functional hearing group.

Frequency weighting functions were initially measured and developed for humans. The development of marine mammal weighting functions is directly adapted to the processes and parameters used in human audiology. As Ketten (2014c) pointed out, the functions are still speculative; however, a comparative analysis of existing weighting functions (unpublished, see next Section) has shown that the most recent set of weighting functions (implemented by NMFS 2018) provides the best match to direct results gained from scientific studies in marine mammals.

Weighting functions have relevance for assessing some types of effects of acoustic exposure on marine mammals which are discussed in Section 4.3.

4.2.3.1. Frequency weighting

Species and individuals are sensitive to sound at different frequencies. In humans, it has been shown that variance in sensitivity is related to an individual's perception of loudness of a sound. To account for differential sensitivity in humans, measures of sound may be normalised or 'weighted' by applying a filter that matches plots of perceived loudness. Weightings are applied numerically by adding or subtracting specific values on the decibel scale. There are two weighting functions in use for humans: A-weighting (for quiet signals) and C-weighting (for intense sounds).

Southall et al. (2007) produced a comprehensive review of impacts of underwater noise on marine mammals and proposed criteria for preventing auditory injury based on both PK and SEL. The authors assigned the extant marine mammal species to functional hearing groups based on their hearing capabilities and sound production (with three groups for cetaceans: low- (LF), mid- (MF), and high- (HF) frequency cetaceans). To account for wide frequency dependence in the auditory response of marine mammals, M-weighting functions (adapted from human C-weighting functions) were proposed for each functional hearing group. Onset levels for TTS and PTS have been estimated for these groups based on measurements in marine mammals as well as extrapolation from terrestrial mammals; a caveat is that these marine mammal criteria are based on audiograms and noise exposure experiments of only a few species.

Weighting functions should, ideally, be determined based on TTS results for each species. As there are insufficient TTS data to inform all parameters necessary to determine the weighting functions, equal-loudness (EQL) and equal-latency (EL) data have been used as a first and second order approximation. This approach is similar to how human exposure guidelines were developed (NIOSH 1998). EQL weighting is based on equal loudness contours that are calculated from subjective loudness measurements (Finneran and Schlundt 2011) and EL weighting is based on an individuals' reaction time in response to a stimulus in a psychoacoustic (behavioural) hearing test (Wensveen et al. 2014, Mulsow et al. 2015).

Southall et al. (2007) proposed dual criteria for onset of TTS and PTS taking PK and SEL in cetaceans into account; the lower (more conservative) of the criteria applies for any application. More recently, the U.S. criteria for assessing risk of marine mammal auditory injury were updated based on the latest scientific knowledge (NMFS 2018), including new weighting functions which are based on TTS measurements as well as EQL and EL data. The NMFS (2018) weighting functions, which are different to the M-weighting functions suggested by Southall et al. (2007), are presented in Table 6.

¹³ The NMFS (2018) criteria do not provide thresholds levels for onset of behavioural effects.

Relevant NOAA (NMFS 2018) acoustic thresholds for PTS are listed in Table 6. Note there is a slight change in semantics between old and new criteria in that levels for onset of 'Auditory Injury' (Southall et al. 2007) has now been renamed 'PTS onset' (NMFS 2016, 2018), and levels for onset of 'Behavioural Disturbance' to be called 'TTS onset' levels.

Table 6. Noise exposure criteria for onset of TTS and PTS for the three cetacean functional hearing groups for different types of sound as suggested by NMFS (2018). For impulsive sounds a dual metric is given (PK, SEL).

Hearing group	PTS onset ti (received)	nresholds I level)	TTS onset thresholds (received level)		
	Impulsive	Non-impulsive	Impulsive	Non-impulsive	
Low-frequency cetaceans	L _{pk} , flat: 219 dB L _{E, LF} , 24h: 183 dB	<i>L</i> _{E, LF} , 24h: 199 dB	L _{pk} , flat: 213 dB L _{E, LF} , 24h: 168 dB	<i>L</i> _{E, LF} , 24h: 179 dB	
Mid-frequency cetaceans	L _{pk} , flat: 230 dB L _E , мғ, 24h: 185 dB	L _{E, мF} , 24h: 198 dB	L _{pk} , flat: 224 dB L _{E, MF} , 24h: 170 dB	<i>L</i> _{E, мғ} , 24h: 178 dB	
High-frequency cetaceans	L _{pk} , flat: 202 dB L _E , нғ, 24h: 155 dB	<i>L</i> _E , нғ, 24h: 173 dB	L _{pk} , flat: 196 dB L _{E, HF} , 24h: 140 dB	<i>L</i> _E , нғ, 24h: 153 dB	

If a non-impulsive sound has the potential to exceed peak sound pressure level thresholds associated with impulsive sounds, these thresholds should also be considered. Peak sound pressure is defined by American National Standards Institute standards (ANSI S1.1-1994 R2004) as incorporating frequency weighting, which is not the intention for this technical guidance. Hence, the subscript 'flat' is being included to indicate that peak sound pressure should be flat weighted or unweighted within the generalised hearing range. The recommended accumulation period is 24 hours. The cumulative sound exposure level thresholds could be exceeded in a multitude of ways (e.g., varying exposure levels and durations, duty cycle). When possible, it is valuable for impact assessments to indicate conditions under which these acoustic thresholds will be exceeded.

In a recent study for Fisheries and Oceans Canada that tried to better understand limitations of existing noise exposure criteria (ongoing, still unpublished), the original recordings from Lucke et al. (2009) were used to compare various noise exposure criteria. The outcome of this analysis clearly showed that HF-weighted NMFS criteria (NMFS 2018) and the (unpublished) New Zealand criteria ([NZDOC] New Zealand Department of Conservation 2017) showed the best overall match to the original TTS results. The development of these weighting functions is based on procedures which are established in human audiometry (i.e., the medical assessment of hearing sensitivity). The thresholds and weighting functions for marine mammals are derived from the best available scientific information on sensitivity of these animals to noise. Accordingly, the NMFS criteria and associated weighting functions are applied in this report in addition to providing unweighted results.

Southall et al. (2019) published an updated set of noise exposure criteria for onset of TTS and PTS in marine mammals. While the authors propose a new nomenclature and classification for the marine mammal functional hearing groups, the thresholds and weighting functions proposed do not differ substantially from those proposed by NMFS (2018).

4.2.4. Cetacean acoustic signals

Toothed whales (odontocetes) are capable of producing short impulsive signals ('clicks') at ultrasonic frequencies. These signals are used for echolocation, i.e., the localisation and characterisation of objects in their underwater environments by means of analysing echoes reflected from objects denser than water. Many odontocete species also emit vocalisations, such as whistles, for communication purposes, but these social sounds can also resemble moans, cries, and other types of sounds. Odontocete vocalisations and clicks can be acoustically characterised in terms of the frequency range they cover, their peak frequency, and their source level. Figures 25 and 26 show the waveform and spectra of some representative odontocete click types and provide the acoustic characteristics of odontocete species closest related to the Hector's/Māui dolphins. Hector's/Māui dolphins belong to a subset of dolphin species that evolved Narrow-Band High-Frequency (NBHF) signals (Figure 25C).



Figure 25. (A-D) Waveforms of on-axis biosonar search signals for four cetacean species: Sperm whale, *Physeter macrocephalus* (A; red), Cuvier's beaked whale, *Ziphius cavirostris* (B; blue), Harbour porpoise, *Phocoena phocoena* (C; purple), and Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin, *Tursiops aduncus* (D; orange).



Figure 26. Normalized power spectra of odontocete clicks corresponding to waveforms shown in Figure 25 (taken from Jensen et al. 2018).

4.3. Effects of Underwater Sound on Marine Mammals

Underwater sound generated by anthropogenic (i.e., man-made) offshore activities has capacity to impact marine fauna. Potential direct effects include damage to auditory systems, avoidance of habitats, behavioural alterations, and masking of biologically important sounds (Southall et al. 2007, Branstetter et al. 2013, Tougaard et al. 2016, Mikkelsen et al. 2017). Exact effects of anthropogenic sound on marine mammals are often unknown. Reviews (e.g., Richardson et al. 1995, Nowacek et al. 2007, Southall et al. 2007, Wright et al. 2007, Andersen et al. 2012, Johnston et al. 2012) highlight that increased background noise and certain sound sources might impact marine mammals in several ways: (1) death; (2) hearing loss (temporary or permanent); (3) auditory masking (4) alterations in behaviour (including displacement from feeding/breeding/migration habitat); (5) chronic stress; and, (6) indirect effects including displacement of prey species (Section 2.1.2; Packard et al. 1990, Mooney et al. 2010, Simpson et al. 2010, Radford et al. 2011, Holles et al. 2013). These effects are described in more detail below 4.3.

Animals are expected generally to move away from noise and disturbing sound sources thereby reducing their exposure. There are a variety of reasons why this might not be the case if the advantages of remaining in an ensonified area outweigh the cost. One of which is the 'dinner bell' effect, in which some sounds, for example adding acoustic alarms or pingers to fishing nets, can signal locations of prey availability but also attract predators (Dawson 1994). California sea lions (*Zalophus californianus*) are attracted to fishing nets equipped with pingers (Carretta and Barlow 2011). This result has also been suggested for bottlenose dolphins (López and Mariño 2011). In addition, it has been suggested that grey seals use sound signals produced by acoustically tagged fish to locate prey (Stansbury et al. 2015). The complexity of behavioural reactions is discussed in more detail below (4.3.3)

Exposure to underwater sound can affect marine mammals in a variety of ways. The nature of a sound, the behavioural context a sound is perceived in, the novelty of a sound, and experience from previous exposures can all shape the effect of such an exposure. The severity of noise-induced effects is roughly correlated to the received acoustic power, scaling from mere perception, to stress and acoustic masking, to behavioural and physiological or physical effects.

Concepts described below are based on best available science on noise-induced effects in marine mammals. Regulation of underwater noise (such as NMFS 2018) uses weighting functions to assess risk of causing behavioural reactions or physical (auditory) impairment. This concept has also been used by McPherson et al. (2018) in their report on vessel and seismic noise in New Zealand waters and its potential effect on Hector's/Māui dolphins.

4.3.1. Audibility

At the lowest detectable level, a sound can be perceived by an animal if the sound exceeds its detection threshold. Recognition and discrimination of sounds, as well as comfortable acoustic communication, requires levels clearly above the detection threshold (Dooling and Blumenrath 2016).

4.3.2. Stress

Stress is an integral, natural reaction of the body to external stimuli. While certain stress levels are tolerable, at higher levels, if repeated too often or continued over long durations, stress can negatively affect the body. The effects of increased stress levels (acute or chronic) can be expressed through a variety of metabolic and/or physiological factors. This can be expressed in a variety of symptoms, from disruption of immune systems to changes in growth rate, diurnal rhythms, and behavioural changes (e.g., Slabbekoorn et al. 2010, Kight and Swaddle 2011). To this date, stress effects have not widely been studied in marine mammals, and our understanding of such effects is in its infancy. There is, however, concern that a cascade of stress-related effects may reduce an individual's fitness through alterations in reproduction (e.g., Sierra-Flores et al. 2015) and, ultimately, survival (see review by Slabbekoorn et al. 2010).

4.3.3. Behavioural reactions

To cause behavioural reactions, sound must be audible, i.e., it must be detectable above background noise and exceed the animal's hearing threshold.

Context

The nature and extent of behavioural responses differs between species, as well as between individuals of the same species. Responses are strongly determined by the context in which the sound is received by an animal (Southall et al. 2007, Ellison and Frankel 2012, Southall et al. 2016). The activity state of animals exposed to different sounds, the nature and novelty of a sound, spatial relations between a sound source and receiving animals (i.e., its proximity or direction of travel), and the gender, age, and reproductive status of the receiving animal are all contributing factors.

Severity

Severity of behavioural responses of marine mammals to sound exposure can vary strongly, from subtle responses, which may be difficult to observe and have little implications for the affected animal,

to obvious responses, such as avoidance or panic reactions. Southall et al. (2007) developed a severity scale for behavioural reactions in marine mammals containing ten categories.

Due to the complexity of behavioural responses to sound and in the absence of sufficient relevant information on the levels eliciting responses, Finneran et al. (2017) divided behavioural reactions into three categories of low, moderate and high severity. Following his classification, low severity responses are those too subtle to significantly alter natural behavioural patterns. Such responses would include the following:

- Orientation response.
- Startle response.
- Change in respiration.
- Change in heart rate.
- Change in group spacing or synchrony.

Behavioural responses would be classified as moderately severe if the response is sustained over a longer duration. According to Finneran et al. (2017), what constitutes a long-duration response is different for each situation and species. It would be considered 'long-duration' if it lasted long enough to substantially disrupt an animal's daily routine. Such responses would last at least a few tens of minutes to a few hours. Non-significant behavioural responses would last for a short duration, and the animal would immediately return to its pre-response behaviour. Behavioural responses of moderate severity include the following:

- Alteration of migration path.
- Alteration of locomotion (speed, heading).
- Alteration of dive profiles.
- Cessation/alteration of nursing behaviour.
- Cessation/alteration of breeding behaviour.
- Cessation/alteration of feeding/foraging behaviour.
- Cessation/alteration of sheltering/resting behaviour.
- Cessation/alteration of vocal behaviour.
- Avoidance of area near sound source.

High severity responses are those with possible immediate consequences to the fitness of an animal (i.e., directly affecting animal's growth, survivability, and reproduction). Severe responses include those affecting animals in vulnerable life stages (i.e., calves), and would always have to be considered a significant behavioural reaction. They include the following:

- Long-term or permanent abandonment of area.
- Prolonged separation of females and dependent offspring.
- Panic and flight.
- Stranding.

Numerous cases of mass stranding events of cetaceans (predominantly beaked whale species) occurred worldwide over the past decades which are suspected to be caused by exposure to humanmade underwater noise (mainly naval sonars). While the correlation between the noise emissions and stranding events was accepted in several cases, clear evidence was not established, and the causeeffect relationship remained mostly speculative.

The current understanding of the complexity of behavioural responses in marine mammals to underwater sound (for reviews, see Southall et al. 2007, Ellison and Frankel 2012, Southall et al. 2016) and the lack of quantitative data (sound levels) in this context make it impossible to determine robust onset levels for functional hearing groups or even particular species. Moreover, there is not yet consensus within the scientific community regarding the appropriate metric useful for assessing behavioural reactions.

Behavioural noise exposure criteria

Most often, the approach by Wood et al. (2012) is used: a graded probability of response for impulsive sounds using a frequency weighted SPL metric. They also designated behavioural response categories for sensitive species (such as harbour porpoises and beaked whales) and for migrating mysticetes (Table 7).

Table 7. Predicted probability of behavioural response in marine mammals as a function of frequency-weighted sound pressure level (SPL, dB re 1 μ Pa) (Wood et al. 2012); probabilities are not additive.

Marine mammal group	Probability of response to frequency-weighted SPL (dB re 1 $\mu\text{Pa})$			
	120	140	160	180
Sensitive species	50%	90%		
All other species		10%	50%	90%

Terminology

The terms describing the different qualities of noise-induced behavioural effects are sometimes used in an incorrect and confusing way. To mediate a clear understanding and discussion of these effects, the most relevant terms are briefly explained in the following paragraph.

Any kind of behavioural reaction an animal shows following exposure to sound can be considered a behavioural response. We can observe behavioural responses that may or may not constitute behavioural disruption – while a behavioural response can be a change in direction relative to the sound source with no apparent change to the behaviour itself, a disruption would be the change from one behavioural state to another. Some noise regulations prohibit behavioural disruption but not behavioural response (e.g., MMPA, United States Congress 1972).

A term that is often used synonymously with behavioural reactions is behavioural disturbance. It is, however, not to be confused with behavioural disturbance diagnosed by psychiatrists, e.g., in humans. With regard to noise-induced behavioural effects in marine mammals, a behavioural disturbance constitutes any kind of interruption of an ongoing behaviour and can result in a continuation of the behaviour after a short duration or a change to a different behavioural state.

An extreme form of behavioural disturbance that can be seen in marine mammals is avoidance, i.e., if an animal leaves the area in response to the sound exposure. The spatial and temporal extent of this reaction can vary, from short-lived and/or short-range avoidance to permanent and/or long-range evasion from an area.

Deterrence, finally, is a term describing the intentional use of a (typically) sound stimulus to elicit an avoidance reaction in an animal. Deterrence devices such as acoustic pingers are often used to mitigate the potentially adverse effects of sounds emitted from human activities (e.g., offshore pile driving) or deter marine mammals away from fish farms. The efficiency of these devices in terms of driving animals out of a dangerous area differs between different types and is, once more, strongly context specific.

Response of harbour porpoises to acoustic disturbance is thought to be representative (if not conservative as they are known to be 'nervous' animals, i.e., showing strong behavioural reactions to novel stimuli at low exposure levels) of other high-frequency cetacean species. Understanding impacts on this species can provide precautionary baselines for other species of cetacean (Southall et al. 2007). However, harbour porpoises can potentially be at risk of increased exposure to sound when compared with other cetacean species because of their high energetic demands (Santos et al. 2004, Lockyer 2007, Jones et al. 2014, Wisniewska et al. 2016b, Rojano-Doñate et al. 2018). They may remain in areas of disturbance for longer or return sooner to disturbed areas if those areas provide good foraging opportunities. This can increase their noise exposure and potentially affect their hearing.

4.3.4. Auditory masking

The hearing threshold for perceiving or detecting a signal of interest can be reduced by the simultaneous presence of another sound (termed 'masking noise'), a process called auditory masking (Erbe and Farmer 1998, Erbe 2008, Erbe et al. 2016). For this to occur, the masking noise must be loud enough, have similar frequency content to the signal of interest, and must happen at the same time. Both anthropogenic and natural marine sound can mask auditory perception of sounds for marine mammals.

The severity and extent of auditory masking depends on the spectral and temporal characteristics of both signal and noise. It can be reduced if the signal and noise are separated in time, frequency, or direction (space). The zone of auditory masking can maximally be as large as the zone of audibility, i.e., a faint noise might mask a faint signal. Auditory masking ends immediately after the masking sound ceases. Marine mammals can reduce the masking effect by various active or passive mechanisms, so-called masking-release mechanisms Active strategies to reduce auditory masking include alterations of the characteristics of vocalisations in the presence of noise (Lombard effect, see Erbe et al. 2016 for details). Marine mammals have been reported to raise the amplitude of their communication signals in the presence of ship noise (Scheifele et al. 2005, Holt et al. 2011), increase the source level of their songs or echolocation clicks (Au et al. 1974, Dunlop et al. 2014) or alter the frequency content of their calls (Ansmann et al. 2007, Parks et al. 2007). Passive mechanisms include, e.g., Spatial Release from Masking (SRM) or Co-modulation Masking Release (CMR) and (Erbe et al. 2016). SRM describes a mechanism where directional hearing abilities enhance the listener's ability to detect a signal if the signal and the noise arrive from different directions. If the noise is amplitude modulated across multiple frequency bands, the listener can correlate information from multiple bands to help determine when the signal occurs (CRM, (Hall et al. 1984). The effects of auditory masking range from behavioural disruption or lack of appropriate behavioural reactions, increased vulnerability to predators or reduced access to prev, changes in vocal behaviour to reduced communication space (Clark et al. 2009) or listening range (Pine et al. 2018). These effects can be detrimental to the fitness and survival of individuals.

4.3.5. Noise-induced threshold shift

Exposure to intense levels of noise can lead to an increase in hearing threshold in humans as well as in marine mammals (Finneran 2015). Such an increase in hearing threshold is called a threshold shift (TS) and means that the hearing becomes less sensitive (i.e., worse). If this effect is reversed and the hearing threshold returns to its normal sensitivity, the TS is called a temporary threshold shift (TTS). If the threshold shift remains permanently and does not return completely to normal, the residual TS is called a permanent threshold shift (PTS). TS can be caused by exposure to intense sound of short duration, as well as exposure to lower level sounds over longer time periods (Houser et al. 2017). The metrics commonly used to assess the risk of impairment or injury to the hearing system are the sound exposure level (SEL), which considers the sound level and duration of the exposure signal as well as the peak pressure (PK).

The biological significance of TTS and PTS depend on the amount of TS caused, the frequency band that is affected, and the duration of the recovery (except for any residual PTS) and the importance of hearing as sensory modality in the affected animal(s). For marine mammals such as Hector's/Māui dolphins, a loss of hearing sensitivity can be negligible if only small amounts of TS are caused or frequencies outside their range of vocalisation or echolocation frequencies are affected. If, however, frequencies important for vocalisation or echolocation are affected, even a small TS can have severe implications for the fitness and survival of an animal.

Lucke et al. (2009) measured TTS in a harbour porpoise exposed to seismic airgun signals. Onset of TTS at 4 kHz was measured at received levels above 164 dB re 1 μ Pa²s SEL and 200 dB re 1 μ Pa (peak-peak, p-p). No TTS was observed at 32 kHz or 100 kHz (the latter frequency of which porpoises are most sensitive to). Received levels >174 dB re 1 μ Pa p-p also elicited an avoidance response (Lucke et al. 2009).

Using behavioural and auditory evoked potential (AEP) methods, TTS from impulsive sound has been measured to occur in harbour porpoises between 162–197 dB re 1 μ Pa²s SEL at frequencies between 1.5 and 6.5 kHz. Ethical considerations prevent measuring PTS experimentally, but for harbour porpoise it is expected to occur at 177–213 dB re 1 μ Pa²s SEL for frequencies between 1.5 and

90 kHz (Finneran 2016). Generally, for lower frequency sounds, the SEL needs to be higher to cause TTS or PTS in harbour porpoises. For example, sound at 1.5 kHz caused TTS/PTS onset at 191–197 and 207 dB re 1 μ Pa²s SEL respectively (Kastelein et al. 2014a) and sound at 6.5 kHz caused TTS/PTS at 161–182 and 197–204 dB re 1 μ Pa²s SEL respectively (Kastelein et al. 2014a, Kastelein et al. 2014b).

Existing regulations of underwater noise differ in their thresholds for onset of TTS (and PTS) but have in common that onset levels for HF cetaceans are substantially lower than those of other functional hearing groups. The HF-weighted noise exposure criterion suggested by NMFS (2018) for onset of TTS is 153 dB re 1 μ Pa²·s SEL.

4.3.6. Mortality

At extreme levels, exposure to underwater sound can lead directly to mortality of an exposed animal. Mortality is either a direct effect of the exposure (in case of severe injury) or indirect (if an animal is moderately injured). Evidence on sound-induced mortality in marine animals is scarce and based on indirect information (Ketten et al. 1993).

4.3.7. Indirect effects

Noise-induced effects on the abundance, distribution, and/or fitness of Hector's/Māui dolphins' prey (or the lower trophic levels, i.e., the marine food chain) can have indirect consequences for the dolphins.

Like marine mammals, fish use sound to acquire information about the environment around them, making them susceptible to anthropogenic noise. Extensive variability exists between hearing sensitivity of fish species. In general, they are sensitive to low frequencies (Popper et al. 2003, Popper and Fay 2011). In laboratory experiments, TTS has been reported in freshwater and marine fish exposed to low-frequency white noise (e.g., Scholik and Yan 2001, Amoser and Ladich 2003, Smith et al. 2004a, 2004b) and vessel noise (e.g., Scholik and Yan 2002, Codarin et al. 2009).

Potential noise-induced effects on fish, reviewed in detail by Thomsen et al. (2006) and Popper and Hastings (2009), include mortality (Caltrans 2001), injuries including hematomas and organ haemorrhage (Halvorsen et al. 2012, Casper et al. 2016), damage to auditory tissues and hearing loss (Casper et al. 2013), and behavioural changes (Mueller-Blenkle et al. 2010). Not all studies, however, report an impact. For example, Nedwell et al. (2003) reported no apparent behavioural impacts or injuries to caged brown trout (*Salmo trutta*), located 400 m from pile driving operations where they were exposed to estimated received levels of 134 dB re 1 µPa (PK). Likewise, Ruggerone et al. (2008) reported no injury or behavioural changes in caged coho salmon (*Oncorhynchus kisutch*) located up to 15 m from pile driving activity.

Small-scale avoidance of noise is unlikely to have any long-lasting effects on fitness. If noise was to occur in breeding or feeding grounds, then fish might relocate to other areas. More research is required to assess this possibility. Other behavioural effects include increased motility (Buscaino et al. 2010), reduced feeding efficiency (Voellmy et al. 2014), and masking of communication signals (Codarin et al. 2009).

Noise also has the ability to impact larval organisms that use sounds to orientate towards settlement locations (Simpson et al. 2010, Radford et al. 2011, Holles et al. 2013). Masking of these sounds could prevent larvae settling in ideal locations, or prevent them from finding a place to settle at all (e.g., Simpson et al. 2010, Simpson et al. 2011, Holles et al. 2013).

McCauley et al. (2017) found that after exposure to seismic airgun signals zooplankton abundance decreased and mortality in adult and larval zooplankton increased. Richardson et al. (2017) simulated the large-scale impact of a seismic survey on zooplankton using the mortality rate found by McCauley et al. (2017) and concluded that depending on ocean-circulation the effect-ranges could be on a realistic scale but due to fast growth rates, dispersal and mixing zooplankton populations should recover quickly after exposure and ocean ecosystem function and productivity would not be affected on a larger scale.

Exclusion of prey from foraging areas has potential to impact marine mammals negatively, but the extent to which this occurs depends upon significance of the feeding ground, ability to switch prey

species, and availability of alternate foraging areas. The level of effect is therefore species and context dependent.

4.4. Acoustics of Hector's/Māui Dolphins

Assessing the effect of noise exposure on Hector's/Māui dolphins requires knowledge about their auditory sensitivity. However, there is no direct audiometric data available for this species. In the absence of such data, valuable insights are provided from indirect information such as their acoustic signals and vocalisations, the anatomy of their hearing apparatus, and auditory information from related species.

4.4.1. Hearing sensitivity and echolocation signals

No studies have directly measured Hector's/Māui dolphin hearing as this involves conducting the necessary hearing tests on a live animal that is restrained or captive. Only four Hector's dolphins have ever been captured and kept in aquaria, all in the early 1970s at Marineland in Napier of Hawke Bay, New Zealand.

The first studies focused on recording and describing the vocal repertoire of Hector's dolphins began in the late 1970s to early 1990s (e.g., Watkins et al. 1977, Dawson 1988, Dawson and Thorpe 1990). At that time, studies on this species' vocalizations were considered difficult given the lack of sophisticated high-frequency recording equipment suitable for the marine environment and the fact that this species is thought to be unusually quiet relative to other species (Dawson 1990).

The sounds of all of the *Cephalorhynchus* species (i.e., the taxonomic unit or 'genus' Hector's/Māui dolphins belong to) seem very similar (Dawson 2017, Jensen et al. 2018). Dawson (1990) found most of the sounds emitted by Hector's/Māui dolphins were within a narrow range of high frequencies, mainly clicks, centred around 120–125 kilohertz (kHz). Less than 2% of their vocalisation sounds occurred below 100 kHz, and the highest frequency was 141 kHz. Their clicks are considered simple in structure consisting of mainly single and double pulses. Dawson and Thorpe (1990) noted that these sounds were generally low level (i.e., source levels less than 160 dB re 1 μ Pa). Kyhn et al. (2009) documented click source levels around 177dB re 1 μ Pa.

These finding are similar to the vocalisation ranges of other relatively small dolphin species such as other Cephalorhynchus species (i.e., Commerson's dolphins, C. commersonii, Heaviside's dolphins, C. heavisidii and the Chilean dolphins C. eutropia), porpoises (e.g., harbour porpoises) and Kogia species (Kogia sp.) (NMFS 2018) (see also Table 8). Hector's dolphin vocalisations differ to other dolphins in that they do not whistle but do have an audible 'cry' or 'squeal' resulting from clicks emitted at extremely high repetition rates. Despite their vocalisation repertoire mainly consisting of echolocation clicks, Hector's dolphins appear to also use these sounds for communication, similar to harbour porpoises involving specific click patterns for short-range communication (Clausen et al. 2010). Preliminary work by Dawson (1991) suggested that more complex sounds were used more often in large, surface active groups, and 'cries' were more common with aerial behaviours (jumps and leaps) and 'exciting' social situations. The double pulse clicks were strongly associated with foraging type behaviours. Other signals such as broadband clicks are very occasionally recorded from Hector's and Commerson's dolphins, and whistles have only been recorded from Commerson's dolphins (Dawson 2017). Based on observations, Dawson (1990) also noted that individual dolphins relied on 'passive sonar' (listening to their environment rather than continuously interrogating it with their echolocation) and hypothesized that groups of dolphins may 'eavesdrop' on other's sonar echoes to gain information on the environment and each other.

Since the early 2000s, autonomous underwater acoustic detection and/or recording devices have been used to infer this species' presence and movement patterns through the remote detection of their vocalisations. Example studies include monitoring dolphin use within a protected bay (Rayment et al. 2009c), quantifying the possible offshore extent of Māui dolphins (Goetz unpubl. data, DOC unpubl. data), and examining both Hector's and Māui dolphins' presence and seasonal use of various harbours (Rayment et al. 2011, Dawson et al. 2013, Pine 2018).

Beginning in 2014, these devices have also been used to collect information on the extent to which ambient and anthropogenic underwater sound levels might affect these dolphins. However, the only in

situ underwater noise research to date on this species looking at potential effects has taken place within Lyttelton Harbour near Christchurch, home of New Zealand's third largest working port. These studies include a short-term study into the possible impacts of pile driving on Hector's dolphins in Lyttelton Harbour over the summer of 2014–2015 (Leunissen 2018, Leunissen and Dawson 2018). Since January 2017, a long-term monitoring programme has been underway by Lyttleton Port Company within the harbour collecting continuous underwater acoustic data on Hector's dolphin presence within and around the harbour entrance, and more recently, their possible foraging patterns (i.e., click trains and intervals). In addition, sound levels generated from simultaneous harbour activities (i.e., vessel noise, dredging, sediment disposal and pile driving) are also being recorded and monitored for further analyses (Clement & Pine, unpubl. data).

Hector's dolphin hearing capabilities and response levels to underwater noise are the current topic of many resource consent hearings around New Zealand under both the RMA and EEZ Acts. To establish possible noise thresholds for various development activities, Leunissen (2018) suggested using results published by Lucke et al. (2009) and Kastelein et al. (2013b, 2015a) as a proxy for Hector's dolphins.

Lucke et al. (2009) conducted a TTS study on a harbour porpoise using a seismic airgun as sound source. Their results showed that onset of TTS occurred after exposure to a single airgun impulse at a SEL of 164 dB re 1 μ Pa²·s (unweighted). Kastelein et al. (2015a) exposed a captive harbour porpoise to playbacks of pile-driving impulses for 1 h and concluded an unweighted SEL of 146 dB re 1 μ Pa²s¹⁴ as onset level for TTS. To account for cumulative exposure to repeated sounds such as those emitted by offshore pile driving or seismic airgun surveys, Leunissen (2018) and Leunissen and Dawson (2018) suggested using the TTS onset level determined by the latter study (Kastelein et al. 2015a) for Hector's dolphins. Kastelein et al. (2013b) also tested the onset of behavioural responses to pile driving in a playback experiment with a captive harbour porpoise. Leunissen (2018) proposed using the unweighted SEL threshold of 133 dB re 1 μ Pa²·s resulting from this experiment as a behavioural criterion for Hector's dolphins.

An alternative set of acoustic thresholds, mainly applied in the United States, parts of Australia and Europe, is defined in the NOAA *Revision to Technical Guidance for Assessing the Effects of Anthropogenic Sound on Marine Mammal Hearing (Version 2.0)* (NMFS 2018). These thresholds are weighted, meaning they are based on the functional hearing groups, and take into consideration the frequencies over which the majority of sound energy might be concentrated for a particular sound source and the ranges over which the hearing of individual species' is most sensitive. As there are currently no national or standard guidelines for pile-driving activities within New Zealand waters, the NOAA thresholds are often employed or used for guidance with regard to the effects of underwater noise on marine mammals in other New Zealand resource consent hearings.

4.5. Surrogate Species

There is no direct audiometric data available for Hector's/Māui dolphins, but they are considered to be particularly sensitive to high-frequency sounds (>100 kHz). Studies investigating the vocalisation and echolocation signals of these animals (Dawson and Thorpe 1990, Dawson 1991, Thorpe et al. 1991) provide indirect information indicating certain aspects of their hearing such as limitations of hearing range and frequencies of highest sensitivity. These studies provide the only species-specific information related to the auditory capabilities for Hector's/Māui dolphins.

Other aspects of Hector's/Māui dolphins' biology complement these studies by adding anatomical information (Finneran et al. 2017, NMFS 2018). The most appropriate and informative approach for assessing noise-related effects, in the absence of direct information on the hearing sensitivity and frequency range of hearing in Hector's/Māui dolphins, is to use physiologically and/or anatomically related species as proxies. Accordingly, to supplement the scarce information on Hector's/Māui dolphin acoustics and especially their auditory sensitivity, relevant information needs to be extrapolated from a surrogate species. Table 8 provides an overview of the acoustic characteristics of those cetacean species thought to match the acoustics of Hector's/Māui dolphins the closest.

¹⁴ Leunissen and Dawson (2018) caution that 146 dB SEL re 1μPa²·s should not be regarded as the threshold at which TTS is induced but the level at which TTS is occurring, based on limitations of the Kastelein et al (2015a) playback equipment. They note that the actual TTS threshold for harbour porpoise may be lower.

Table 8. Acoustic characteristics of cetacean species similar or comparable to Hector's dolphins. Dash means that no information is available for this species and parameter.

Taxonomic group Species	Audiometry (min to max in kHz)	Echolocation/social sounds (peak frequency in kHz [†] / range/centroid frequency [‡])	Mean source level (dB re 1 µPa pk- pk)	Social sounds (SPL: dB re 1 µPa)	References	
Porpoises		·				
Vaquita (Phocoena sinus)	-	132.9 128–139	-	-	Silber (1991)	
Burmeister's porpoises (Phocoena spinipinnis)	-	-	-	-		
Dall's porpoises (Phocoenoides dalli)	-	137 ± 4 121–147	-	-	Bassett et al. (2009); Kyhn et al. (2013)	
Finless porpoises (Neophocaena phocaenoides)	<8 to >152	- 142	-	-	Popov et al. (2005); Popov et al. (2011); Akamatsu et al. (1998); Goold and Jefferson (2002); Kamminga et al. (1986); Pilleri et al (1980)	
Yangtze finless porpoises (Neophocaena asiaorientalis)	-	125±7 100–135	197	-	Li et al. (2005); Li et al. (2007);	
Harbour porpoises (Phocoena phocoena)	0.25–220	137±6, 129–145 125–200	191, 178–205	-	Clausen et al. (2010); Dubrovskii et al. (1971); Kastelein et al. (2002); Kastelein et al. (2010); Kyhn et al. (2010); Kyhn et al. (2013); Kastelein et al. (2015d); Popov and Supin (1990); Popov et al. (1986); Ruser et al. (2016), Villadsgaard et al. (2007)	
Spectacled porpoises (Phocoena dioptrica)	-	-	-	-		
Pygmy and Dwarf sperm whales						
Pygmy sperm whales (Kogia breviceps)	-	- 125–130	-	1.4–1.5	Madsen et al. (2005); Marten, (2000); Ridgway and Carder, (2001); Thomas et al. (1990)	
Dwarf sperm whales (Kogia sima)	-	-	-	-		

Taxonomic group Species	Audiometry (min to max in kHz)	Echolocation/social sounds (peak frequency in kHz †/ range/centroid frequency [‡])	Mean source level (dB re 1 µPa pk- pk)	Social sounds (SPL: dB re 1 µPa)	References
Dolphins					
Hector's dolphins (Cephalorhynchus hectori)	-	129±5 125–132	177±6	-	Dawson and William, (1990); Kyhn et al. (2009); Thorpe et al. (1991); Thorpe and Dawson (1991)
Heaviside's dolphins (Cephalorhynchus heavisidii)	-	125±4 121–130	173±5	0.8–4.5	Morisaka et al. (2011); Watkins et al. (1977)
Commerson's dolphins (Cephalorhynchus commersonii)	-	132±6 120–171	177±5	0.2–16	Dziedzic and de Buffrenil (1989); Evans et al. (1988); Kamminga and Wiersma (1981), (1982); Kyhn et al. (2010); Reyes Reyes et al. (2015); Reyes Reyes et al. (2015); Watkins and Schevill (1980); Yeh et al. (1981); Yoshida et al. (2014)
Chilean (black) dolphins (Cephalorhynchus eutropia)	-	126±2 126	-	-	Götz et al. (2010)
Hourglass dolphins (Lagenorhynchus cruciger)	-	126±2 124–132	197±4	-	Kyhn et al. (2009); Tougaard and Kyhn (2010)
Peale's dolphins (Lagenorhynchus australis)	-	126±3 123–138	185±6	0.3–5	Kyhn et al. (2010); Schevill and Watkins (1971)

† highest frequency at the highest spectrum energy

‡ Centroid frequency (FC) defined as the frequency dividing the spectrum in two halves of equal energy

Of all high-frequency cetacean species, the auditory sensitivity and susceptibility to noise of harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) have been studied in more detail than any other HF cetacean species. Several studies provide detailed information on sensitivity and frequency range of their hearing, source level of their echolocation signals, as well as susceptibility to intense sound. Harbour porpoises are similar to Hector's/Māui dolphins in terms of anatomical structure of the ear as well as acoustic characteristics of their echolocation behaviour. Based on these similarities in auditory and anatomical parameters, harbour porpoises are considered the closest comparison for Hector's/Māui dolphins and are used as proxies in this report for assessing the hearing sensitivity and susceptibility to noise for these two subspecies.

4.6. Biology of Harbour Porpoises

The following sections briefly compare the most relevant information on biological parameters for harbour porpoises and Hector's/Māui dolphins to illustrate similarities between the taxa.

Harbour porpoises have a widespread distribution along the continental shelves of the Northern Hemisphere (Hammond et al. 2008). They are the most common species of cetacean in the North Sea (Hammond et al. 2002, Marubini et al. 2009, Hammond et al. 2013, Hammond et al. 2017) with an overall population of over 400,000 animals in the North East Atlantic (Hammond et al. 2013, Hammond et al. 2017). They are present throughout the year in UK waters (Reid et al. 2003), although from land and vessel-based visual surveys they are thought to be most abundant during August and September (Weir et al. 2007, Marubini et al. 2009). Harbour porpoises have been exposed to a variety of offshore activities. They are expected to be present in most offshore development sites and thus susceptible to anthropogenic disturbance from a variety of sources. There have been multiple studies assessing potential effects of offshore industries on harbour porpoises including, inter alia, disturbance from pile driving during renewable energy developments, effects of sound on hearing thresholds, vessel traffic influencing behaviour, dredging, coastal construction, and potential attraction to O&G infrastructure. Additional threats faced by harbour porpoises briefly discussed in the following sections include climate change, pollution, and disease.

4.6.1. Size

Hector's/Māui dolphins are the smallest species of dolphin in the world, with a range in length of 1.2– 1.6 m and weight of 40–60 kg (Slooten and Dawson 1994). Harbour porpoises are comparable in length and weight with females typically 1.5–1.6 m and 55 kg and males 1.4–1.5 m and 50 kg (Lockyer 1995, Lockyer 2003).

4.6.2. Echolocation signals and hearing sensitivity

Marine mammals, and in particular cetaceans (whales, dolphins, and porpoises), use different sound frequency bands for several activities, which include, but are not limited to: communication, navigation, foraging, and a range of activities within the wider social group such as cohesive actions, warnings, and maternal relationships (Southall et al. 2007, André et al. 2010). In most cases, it is generally assumed that cetaceans hear at least over similar frequency ranges to sounds they produce. Both Hector's/Maui dolphins and harbour porpoises echolocate using NBHF clicks with a main frequency of 125–130 kHz (Kamminga and Wiersma 1982, Dawson and Thorpe 1990, Au et al. 1999, Morisaka and Connor 2007, Rayment et al. 2009b, Kastelein et al. 2017a). Harbour porpoise hearing has been tested and found to have a range of best hearing between 16–140 kHz (Figure 27) with the frequency of their minimum (i.e., best) hearing threshold at 125 kHz (Anderson 1970, Bibikov 1992, Kastelein et al. 2002, Kastelein et al. 2010, Kastelein et al. 2015e, Kastelein et al. 2017a). There can be spatial variation in the click characteristics of harbour porpoises. For example, harbour porpoises in British Columbia, Canada, echolocate at higher frequencies (141±2 kHz) than harbour porpoises in Denmark, 136±3 kHz (Kyhn et al. 2013). It is expected that because Hector's/Māui dolphin and harbour porpoise hearing capacities are similar, their susceptibility to acoustic impairment will also be similar.



Figure 27. Mean 50% hearing thresholds for five harbour porpoises to narrow-band linear up-sweeps and frequency-modulated signals. Source: Kastelein et al. (2017a).

4.6.3. Biological parameters

The oldest recorded female Hector's dolphin was 19 years, and the oldest male was 20 years (Slooten 1991)¹⁵. Harbour porpoises typically live for 12–15 years but can live up to 20 years. The oldest recorded harbour porpoise from the North Sea was 24 years old (Lockyer 2003). Adult survival rates are expected to be between 0.87 to 0.96 (Roberts et al. in prep) based on demographic assessments of Banks Peninsula Hector's dolphins (Gormley et al. 2012) and 0.8¹⁶ for harbour porpoises (Lockyer 1995).

Male Hector's dolphins reach sexual maturity at 6–9 years and females at 7–9 years (Slooten 1991). Harbour porpoises reach sexual maturity quite early for cetaceans (Read and Hohn 1995), with most male harbour porpoises becoming sexually mature at 3 years (Lockyer 1995) and females at roughly 3–3.5 years after which they can become pregnant each year (Read 1990, Read and Hohn 1995, Lockyer 2003).

4.6.4. Foraging

Since both Hector's/Māui dolphins and harbour porpoises have a small body size, they are unable to store a large amount of energy as blubber. Consequently they have a high metabolic rate and need to eat often (Santos et al. 2004, Lockyer 2007, Miller et al. 2013, Jones et al. 2014, Rojano-Doñate et al. 2018). Harbour porpoises may be particularly susceptible to potential anthropogenic disturbance because they must forage so frequently (Wisniewska et al. 2016a, Hoekendijk et al. 2018, Wisniewska et al. 2018). Their metabolic rate has been calculated to be over twice that of similarly sized terrestrial mammals. They can succumb to starvation in as little as a week (Rojano-Doñate et al. 2018).

Food consumption in porpoises varies between 4–10% of their body weight daily (Kastelein et al. 1997, Jepson 2001), representing between 8,000 and 25,000 kJ/day (Kastelein et al. 1997). The small size of porpoises does not enable them to carry large energy stores (Koopman 1994), so their patterns of movement are likely strongly related to distribution or availability of their prey.

Both Hector's/Māui dolphins and harbour porpoises appear to have a varied diet, primarily targeting prey species that are <10 cm long with regional variation in prey species consumed (Santos and Pierce 2003, Santos et al. 2004, Miller et al. 2013).

4.6.5. Predation

Hector's/Māui dolphins are predated upon primarily by orcas (*Orcinus orca*). Seven gill sharks (*Hexanchidae spp.*) have also been found to predate on the dolphins, and there is anecdotal evidence for predation by white sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*) (D. Clement, pers. comm.).

Orcas and white sharks are the two main predators of harbour porpoises (Read 1999). Recently it has been reported that grey seals (*Halichoerus grypus*) also prey upon harbour porpoises (Jauniaux et al. 2014, Leopold et al. 2015). Harbour porpoises are also killed (but nor preyed upon) by bottlenose dolphins, *Tursiops truncatus* (Ross and Wilson 1996, Patterson et al. 1998).

Predation by orca might be a reason that both Hector's/Māui dolphins and harbour porpoises have evolved to use NBHF echolocation clicks and not whistles, as an anti-predator mechanism to be less detectable by orcas (Morisaka and Connor 2007)

4.6.6. Bycatch

Similar to Hector's/Māui dolphins (Slooten 2013a), entanglement in fishing nets is the single greatest anthropogenic source of mortality for harbour porpoises (Hammond et al. 2002, Bjørge et al. 2013, ASCOBANS 2014, Nabe-Nielsen et al. 2014). Reducing bycatch through the use of Acoustic Deterrent Devices (ADDs; see Section 6.6) and an independent surveillance program are the primary methods of mitigation. Observers are placed on vessels to assess the degree to which bycatch

¹⁵ New data indicate that Hector's dolphins may life >20 years but this information was not officially available yet. ¹⁶ A survival rate of 0.85-0.925 used for IPCoD by the Sea Mammal Research Unit. UK

¹⁶ A survival rate of 0.85-0.925 used for IPCoD by the Sea Mammal Research Unit, UK.

occurs; however, for the UK gillnet fleet alone, there is still an estimated bycatch of 1,200 to 1,500 porpoises per year (Northridge et al. 2017).

5. Empirical Studies on Effects

The primary threat to Hector's/Māui dolphins is entanglement in fishing nets (Currey et al. 2012, Slooten 2013a); however, little is known about their interactions with, and responses to, other anthropogenic activities. Without empirical studies on Hector's/Māui dolphins, the more common and better-studied species, the harbour porpoise, is used as a proxy to infer the potential impacts of O&G and mineral activities on Hector's/Māui dolphins (see Sections 4.5 and 4.6). The following sections provide an overview and discussion of information available on the empirical studies on acoustic characteristics of sounds emitted by marine industrial activities, and their effects on harbour porpoises as well as other marine mammal species.

5.1. Acoustic effects

5.1.1. Seismic Surveys

Detailed studies involving low-frequency cetaceans (humpback whales (*Megaptera novaeangliae*), gray whales (*Eschrichtius robustus*), and bowhead whales (*Balaena mysticetus*) and seismic surveys have contributed significantly to the understanding of potential effects. Primarily these have focused on behavioural responses. Example studies include Blackwell et al. (2013), Dunlop et al. (2013), Blackwell et al. (2015), Bröker et al. (2015), Dunlop et al. (2015), Muir et al. (2015), Racca et al. (2015), Ellison et al. (2016), Gailey et al. (2016), Muir et al. (2016), Racca et al. (2017a), Dunlop et al. (2017b).

Seismic surveys produce sound at quite low frequencies, which are outside the range of best hearing for harbour porpoises (16-140 kHz) and outside the peak frequency of their echolocation clicks (125-130 kHz). However, the scale of studies related to high-frequency cetaceans, such as harbour porpoise, are limited, and none exist for Hector's or Māui dolphins. From the research that is available, effects of short-term behavioural disturbance from seismic surveys appear to be generally short-lived in harbour porpoises (Thompson et al. 2010, Pirotta et al. 2014). In the North Sea, Thompson et al. (2013) used a combination of PAM and aerial surveys to assess effects of a 10-day seismic survey on harbour porpoises in a 2,000 km² area around the survey. Estimated source levels for the array were 242–253 dB re 1 µPa (PK-PK). It was estimated that a 200 km² area was exposed to airgun sound regularly over the survey. A decrease in density of harbour porpoises within 10 km of the operating seismic vessel suggests short-term avoidance, but animals returned within 19 hours of the survey finishing. Reactions also declined throughout the survey, possibly indicating habituation. Received levels 5–10 km from the vessel were 165–172 dB re 1 µPa (PK-PK), and thus similar to those reported by Lucke et al. (2009). Using the same data, Pirotta et al. (2014) reported a significant, yet short-term decrease in foraging buzzes detected within the ensonified survey area, suggesting more subtle reactions to disturbance than full displacement. Fixed echolocation detectors (C-PODs) deployed at control and impact sites show seasonal and interannual variability in harbour porpoise occurrence regardless of seismic activity. When compared to natural variation, alterations due to seismic surveys were minimal (Thompson et al. 2013).

What is possible with high-frequency cetaceans that isn't possible with low-frequency cetaceans is controlled exposure experiments. Lucke et al. (2009) measured TTS in a harbour porpoise exposed to seismic airgun signals. In this study, TTS was defined as a 'difference of twice the standard deviation from average hearing threshold at the particular frequency applied'. The level of TTS was measured at 4 kHz, 32 kHz, and 100 kHz following exposure to a small 20 in³ airgun towed from a small boat past a sea pen containing a single harbour porpoise. Most energy was below 500 Hz. At 4 kHz, a TTS of 1.8 dB above the predefined limit (122.9 dB re 1 μ Pa SPL) was recorded following exposure to airgun signals with a received level of 200.2 dB re 1 μ Pa (PK-PK). This increased to 9.1 dB at a RL of 202.1 dB re 1 μ Pa (PK-PK). No TTS was observed at 32 or 100 kHz. Received levels >174 dB re 1 μ Pa (PK-PK) also elicited an avoidance response (Lucke et al. 2009).

Seismic surveys produce sound at quite low frequencies, which are outside the range of best hearing for harbour porpoises (16–140 kHz) and outside the peak frequency of their echolocation clicks (125–130 kHz). Thus, seismic signals are likely to have minimal impact on harbour porpoises' ability to echolocate and detect prey.

5.1.2. Dredging

It is difficult to elucidate specific dredging noise effects on marine mammals, given that many industrial activities occur concurrently. However, studies on vessel noise will be appropriate proxies for dredging given the similarity of the sound sources.

There are a few studies involving dredges, although these included very limited information about the sound levels during the exposures. Using fixed PAM (T-PODs), Diederichs et al. (2010) found short-term avoidance in harbour porpoises at ranges of 600 m from a TSHD dredger operating to the west of Sylt (Northern Germany, North Sea). Pirotta et al. (2013) also noted that presence of bottlenose dolphins in foraging areas in Aberdeen harbour, Scotland, declined as dredging intensity increased. Aberdeen Harbour is subject to high shipping activity year-round, and thus dolphins are accustomed to high levels of vessel disturbance. In this case, it was possible for the authors to link avoidance to dredging activity noise, and not vessel presence in general.

Seabed disturbance through extraction, rejection, and disposal of sediments, along with outwash of excess materials, can result in increased turbidity and create sediment plumes. Sediment plumes can extend the impact of dredging over larger areas that would otherwise remain unaffected physically (Hitchcock and Bell 2004). The effects are generally short-lived, lasting a maximum of four to five tidal cycles (Hitchcock and Bell 2004) and are confined mainly to an area of a few hundred metres from the point of discharge (Newell et al. 1998, Hitchcock and Bell 2004). Marine mammals often inhabit turbid environments and many use sophisticated sonar systems to sense the environment around them (see Au et al. 2000). There is no evidence that turbidity affects cetaceans directly. The limited available information indicates that increased turbidity, as a result of dredging, is unlikely to have a substantial direct impact on marine mammals that often inhabit naturally turbid or dark environments. This is likely because they use other senses and do not rely solely on vision.

Collision with vessels is a known cause of injury and mortality in marine mammals (see reviews by Laist et al. 2001, Jensen and Silber 2003, Van Waerebeek et al. 2007, Neilson et al. 2012), although this is uncommon for harbour porpoises. Vessel movement is associated with all stages of dredging, from transit to/from the extraction site and dumping grounds, to operation of the dredger itself. Thus, collision with dredgers is possible, but only one incident is reported in the literature. It resulted in the death of a southern right whale (*Eubalaena australis*) calf (Best et al. 2001).

Active dredgers are stationary, or move at slow speeds of 1–3 kts (Reilly 1950). If dredging is well managed and avoids critical habitats and areas where dolphin calves are abundant, there is a minimal risk of collision between marine mammals and active dredgers. Collision risk is perhaps greater when dredgers are in transit, as speeds can reach 12–16 kts (Brunn et al. 2005), but in areas already characterised by heavy shipping traffic, the addition of dredging vessels is unlikely to increase the collision risk substantially (Tillin et al. 2011).

5.1.3. Impact Pile Driving

The installation of offshore wind turbines in European waters triggered substantial research efforts into the potential auditory and behavioural effects of pile driving impulses on harbour porpoises. A dedicated research study was conducted in New Zealand trying to assess the potential impact of wharf pile driving on Hector's dolphins based on results from harbour porpoise studies (Leunissen and Dawson 2018).

Harbour porpoises have been measured to suffer TTS from playbacks of piling impulses. After an hour of exposure to the sound which had a single pulse SEL of 146 dB re 1 μ Pa²·s and a cumulative SEL of 180 dB re 1 μ Pa²·s, the animals had a reduced hearing threshold at 4 and 8 kHz (Kastelein 2015). The harbour porpoises' hearing returned to pre-impact levels after 48 minutes and its hearing threshold in frequencies that they use for communication and foraging was not impacted (Kastelein 2015). Based on these values measured for a harbour porpoises, Leunissen and Dawson (2018) estimated the distances at which Hector's dolphins would suffer TTS and behavioural change when exposed to pile driving in Lyttelton Harbour, New Zealand. They predicted Hector's dolphins would suffer TTS if they were within 376 m of the pile driving over an hour (Leunissen and Dawson 2018).

In addition to affecting harbour porpoise hearing in the immediate vicinity of the source, pile driving sound can also disrupt behaviour at distances of around 20 km with the maximum theoretical distance of detection predicted to be 70 km (Madsen et al. 2006b, Tougaard et al. 2009b, Bailey et al. 2010b,

Brandt et al. 2011, Tougaard et al. 2015). Harbour porpoises change their habitat use and vacate areas while pile driving is occurring (Carstensen et al. 2006). Harbour porpoise density has been found to decrease in areas of wind farm construction and the amount of time between detected click trains increases (Carstensen et al. 2006, Tougaard et al. 2009a, Brandt et al. 2011, Kastelein et al. 2013a). Hector's dolphins have been predicted to show behavioural changes from pile driving at over 1 km, although they would be able to hear the pile driving at a much larger distance (Leunissen and Dawson 2018).

Unlike pile driving for multiple turbine installations associated with development of a wind farm over a typical 30–60-day period, pile driving for the construction of an O&G platform has a typical one-off duration of only a few hours (depending on scale and depth); therefore, much less long-term effect.

Dähne et al. (2013) conducted an impact study on harbour porpoises during the installation of offshore wind turbines in shallow waters (<50 m) in the German Bight. They used a combination of visual aerial surveys and PAM systems. By comparing the visual results collected prior to with those recorded during the pile driving operations the authors concluded harbour porpoises showed a strong avoidance response within 20 km distance of the noise source. Statistical analysis of the PAM data showed a negative impact on harbour porpoise detection rates at distances within a 11 km radius around the sound source. Brandt et al. (2011) used PAM devices to study the spatial and temporal scale of harbour porpoise behavioural activity during another pile driving operation in the German Bight. They found that animal activity was reduced during the operation out to 18 km from the source; the animals' acoustic activity was reduced by 100% during one hour after pile driving and stayed below normal levels for 24 to 72 h at a distance of 2.6 km from the construction site. This period gradually decreased with increasing distance.

The effects of longer-term disturbance (e.g., construction of an offshore wind farm) can last for years. Density of harbour porpoises in the Nysted Wind farm in the Danish western Baltic Sea was still reduced from baseline levels after nearly a decade of operation (Teilmann and Carstensen 2012), even though this development used mainly gravity bases instead of pile driving, which is usually considered to reduce disturbance. This reduction in density could be due to disturbance from vessel traffic or operation. Alternatively, pile driving was employed for one pile foundation where the density of harbour porpoises in the area was roughly 8–10 times lower than in surrounding areas even during the baseline period (Teilmann and Carstensen 2012). This result possibly suggests the specific location was a less suitable habitat to start with: this also indicates that other studies investigating the period of avoidance after pile driving or other noisy activities may misinterpret the actual effect on the animals. Moreover, the animals that are detected after the cessation of the noise-emitting activities (see Brandt et al. 2011) may not be the same as those that left the area at the onset of the activities, i.e. they may be acoustically naïve and their return does not necessarily provide information about the duration of a behavioural disturbance or habitat exclusion. Without designated, well-controlled noise exposure experiments it is nearly impossible to conclude on the true avoidance effects of such activities.

5.1.4. Drilling

Studies conducted on the effects from drilling operations on the behaviour of marine fauna are very limited. The influence of noise from operations on vocalising bowhead whales has been investigated (Blackwell et al. 2017), which examined both the drilling noise and the whale vocalisations. There has been a few studies involving playback of drilling noise (Richardson et al. 1995, Dahlheim and Castellote 2016), however playback experiments are not the same as those using actual sources (Southall et al. 2016).

The studies involving drilling and high-frequency cetaceans are extremely limited, with the authors unaware of any study that examined drilling noise levels and high-frequency cetacean presence. While Todd et al. (2009) examined the echolocation behaviour of harbour porpoise using CPODs in the North Sea around a drilling operation, they were not able to conduct a before-after-control-impact (BACI) investigation, so it is not possible to comment on the potential effects.

5.1.5. Vessel Traffic

Cetaceans have been demonstrated to exhibit responses to vessel noise in a number of studies (Section 4.3), and there are implications for high-frequency cetaceans from the higher frequency

components of the spectra (Hermannsen et al. 2014). This is partly because harbour porpoises have strong behavioural responses to these high-frequency components of vessel noise (Dyndo et al. 2015). It is possible that increased vessel traffic for construction or maintenance of O&G and renewable energy developments could increase disturbance to cetaceans (Culloch et al. 2016).

However, limited studies exist examining the effects of vessel noise specifically on high-frequency cetaceans. This is partly complicated by the behaviour of harbour porpoises, who are a naturally shy species and tend to avoid boats (in contrast to Hector's dolphins who are more boat positive). The foraging rate of harbour porpoises decreases with increasing disturbance from vessel traffic (Wisniewska et al. 2016a, Wisniewska et al. 2018).

5.1.6. Sonar

A number of studies have examined the potential effects of tactical sonar / echosounders on cetaceans (e.g. Miller et al. 2014, Kvadsheim et al. 2015, Miller et al. 2015, Curé et al. 2016, Sivle et al. 2016, Southall et al. 2016, Cholewiak et al. 2017, Harris et al. 2017). These studies have demonstrated the importance of using actual sources in exposure experiments, and the range of responses which occur. Reduction in vocalisation patterns in the presence of sonar for (behaviourally) sensitive mid-frequency cetaceans (Cholewiak et al. 2017) demonstrate the complexity of acoustic monitoring for the presence of fauna around active operations.

Studies have investigated the effects of sonar on harbour porpoise (Kastelein et al. 2015b, Kastelein et al. 2018), although these have all been controlled exposures with captive animals. There is a need for studies on high-frequency cetaceans involving a broader range of sonars, sonar type sources and echosounders in the wild.

5.2. Non-acoustic effects

5.2.1. Pollution

Marine pollution can occur from oil spills, vessels, increased rubbish at offshore locations (blown, swept or thrown overboard), and discharge from terrestrial sources. There is a vast amount of literature describing the levels of pollutants in the tissues of harbour porpoises (Holden and Marsden 1967, Morris et al. 1989, Aguilar and Borrell 1995, Jarman et al. 1996, Tanabe et al. 1997, Berrow et al. 1998, Berggren et al. 1999, Westgate and Tolley 1999, Ishaq et al. 2000, Bennett et al. 2001, Das et al. 2006a, Das et al. 2006b). There is considerably less literature dealing with other pollution sources, such as plastics (e.g., Laist 1997), although this is gaining prominence for marine mammals (Derraik 2002, Poeta et al. 2017, Nelms et al. 2018).

Marine mammals are susceptible to bioaccumulation because they feed at high trophic levels, and have a high proportion of lipid-rich blubber, which accumulates certain contaminants readily (Vos et al. 2003). High contaminant levels have been linked to immune system depression, disease breakouts, reproductive effects, developmental effects, and endocrine disruption (see Vos et al. 2003 for a review of toxins and marine mammals).

Organochlorines (OCs) are prone to bioaccumulation because they are relatively resistant to biotransformation and not easily excreted (Hoekstra et al. 2003). In marine systems, these compounds have a tendency to persist in the environment for long periods, increasing in concentrations through food webs, and reaching particularly high levels in top-level marine predators such as harbour porpoises (Varanasi et al. 1992, Westgate et al. 1997, O'Shea 1999). Moreover, cetaceans appear to have lower metabolic capacities for the breakdown of organic contaminants compared to terrestrial mammals (Kannan et al. 1989, Berggren et al. 1999, Tanabe 2002). Several studies have reported levels of OCs in marine mammal tissue that greatly exceed those known to have significant negative impacts on immunity, nervous system function, and reproductive health of marine mammals (de Guise et al. 1994, deSwart et al. 1995a, deSwart et al. 1995b, Ross et al. 1995, Berggren et al. 1999, Schwacke et al. 2002, Tanabe 2002, Jenssen et al. 2003, Wells et al. 2005).

Only a few studies have quantified the levels of specific contaminants in New Zealand marine mammals (Buckland et al. 1990, Jones et al. 1996, Jones 1998, Stockin et al. 2007, Stockin et al. 2010). By-caught (e.g., accidentally killed in fishing activity) and stranded Hector's dolphins from

around the South Island were used as a proxy during the 1990s to examine levels of local contaminants within New Zealand's coastal waters, and more recently, as a possible health reason for the failing recovery of the species. The earlier studies (Buckland et al. 1990, Jones et al. 1996, Jones 1998) focused on planar chlorinated hydrocarbons (i.e. PCDDs, PCDFs, PCBs). In general, Hector's dolphins accumulated much lower levels of PCBs than Northern Hemisphere comparisons (Jones 1998). These samples had increased levels of PCDDs and PCDFs relative to PCBs, which the authors suggested was an indicator of the species' shallow and more inshore residency.

The more recent studies examined organochlorine pesticides and chlorobiphenyls (CB) in both Hector's and Māui dolphin from around New Zealand (Stockin et al. 2010). The authors found that the total PCB concentrations in Hector's/Maui's dolphins (0.1 to 14 mg/kg lipid weight) were below the toxic effects threshold (17 mg/kg lipid weight) established by Kannan et al. (2000) through an experimental dose-response study on PCB-induced immunological and reproductive effects in marine mammals. However, Σ ICES7CBs concentrations (a list of seven PCB congeners derived by ICES to specifically allow comparisons across different datasets) of the Hector's dolphins sampled indicated a 1.6 to 2.4-fold increase from dolphins sampled in the earlier Jones et al. (1996) study and were 1.9 to 2.5-fold greater than those reported in New Zealand common dolphins (Stockin et al. 2007). This potential increase from earlier studies is expected, as persistent compounds like PCBs, even though banned in most countries, is predicted to increase globally through progressive deposition from the atmosphere into the ocean until 2030 (Evans 2003).

The (Stockin et al. 2007) study revealed Hector's/Maui's dolphins had higher than expected concentrations of organochlorine pesticides present, in particular p,p'-DDE, p,p'-DDT and p,p'-DDD. The Σ DDT concentrations in Hector's dolphins (mean = 6,138 µg/kg wet weight, S.D. =1 3,020) were much greater than those found in New Zealand (mean = 1,302 µg/kg wet weight, S.D. = 1,263), United Kingdom or Australian common dolphins.

These higher concentrations of DDT were attributed to the historically heavier reliance on agriculture over industry in New Zealand compared to the greater use of industrial PCBs in Europe (Evans 2003, Stockin et al. 2007, 2010). The authors also noted that the ratio of DDE (the degraded product of DDT) to Σ DDT levels in all dolphins ranged from 0.7 to 0.95, suggesting that these contaminants were mostly from historical inputs of DDT, and may also reflect the large number of dolphin samples from the Canterbury region, one of New Zealand's most intensive agriculture areas (Stockin et al. 2010). The higher levels of total PCBs and Σ DDT in Hector's/Maui's dolphins compared to New Zealand common dolphins are perhaps indicative of a near-shore, coastal species that is closer to pollutant sources compared to a pelagic species that spends a larger portion of time in offshore, oceanic waters.

A comprehensive review of pollutant concentrations across Southern Hemisphere marine mammals found that the coastal, higher trophic level (fish-eating), and smaller species tended to have greater levels of most pollutants (Evans 2003). Intra-specific comparisons across general regions in the Southern Hemisphere reported lower levels in all New Zealand samples relative to South African, Australian, and/or South American samples, but not as low as those from the Antarctic/subantarctic.

In addition to chemical pollution, plastic debris are regularly encountered within the water column (see Dufault and Whitehead 1994, Derraik 2002, Poeta et al. 2017, Nelms et al. 2018). These plastics affect a large diversity of species, including marine turtles, birds, and marine mammals (see Laist 1997, Poeta et al. 2017). Since many cetaceans live in waters far from shore (and may sink upon death), opportunities to record instances of ingestion of marine debris are infrequent (Baird and Hooker 2000). Nonetheless, there are several documented cases where cetaceans ingested plastic or other marine debris (e.g., Baird and Hooker 2000). These authors document the third reported case of plastic ingestion by a male emaciated harbour porpoise found dead on a beach near Nova Scotia, Canada. Upon examination of the oesophagus, a balled-up piece of black plastic (measuring, when stretched out, about 5 by 7 cm and weighing 0.36 g) was found adjacent to the junction with the stomach. The ingested plastic probably blocked the oesophagus, leading to starvation. There are also two previous records of plastic ingestion for harbour porpoises (Walker and Coe 1990, Kastelein and Lavaleije 1992).

5.2.2. Structures as Artificial Reefs

Over the next twenty years, the O&G industry will decommission a growing number of redundant installations (e.g., Oil & Gas UK, Oil & Gas Authority, Decom North Sea). Decommissioning,

especially complete removal is a highly complex activity that has currently unknown and unquantified Health, Safety, Environmental (HSE), financial, political, and social implications. Leaving O&G structures in situ as artificial reefs is a potential alternative and is known as a Rigs-to-Reefs (RTR) scheme.

The RTR concept began as early as 1975, when the Malaysia storm-damaged Baram-8 platform was toppled and made into an artificial reef (Zawawi et al. 2012). Since then, RTR schemes have been implemented successfully in Brunei (Twomey 2012) and the United States' Gulf of Mexico (Jørgensen 2009). RTR was legislated as an option in the State of California (and is gaining scientific credence from a variety of different research approaches), but opposition has prevented its implementation (Frumkes 2002, Rothbach 2007, Bernstein et al. 2010, Callahan and Jackson 2015).

Despite growing evidence that North Sea O&G installations aggregate and produce marine life (Picken et al. 2000, Baine 2002, Cripps and Aabel 2002, Sayer and Baine 2002, Soldal et al. 2002, Baine and Side 2003, Guerin et al. 2007, Guerin 2009, Macreadie et al. 2011, Jørgensen 2012, Macreadie et al. 2012, Bergmark and Jørgensen 2014, Fowler et al. 2014, Fujii et al. 2014, Fujii 2015), current Oslo and Paris Convention (OSPAR) legislation prevents any part of the structure being left in the marine environment at the end of an installation's operational lifetime, except for the derogation of some gravity-based installations (such as Shell's Brent Field). Removal policy is based on the assumption that 'leaving the seabed as you found it' will minimise negative impacts on the marine environment; however, potential disturbance to offshore ecosystems caused by mass removal of infrastructure has received little consideration. Aging hydrocarbon fields have already necessitated mass removal of offshore infrastructure.

Sub-sea anthropogenic infrastructure often provide structurally-complex-hard substrata in contrast to the relatively featureless and sedimentary seafloor (Larcom et al. 2014). In turn, this can accommodate diverse sessile invertebrate communities comprising anemones, hydroids, bryozoans, sponges, mussels, barnacles, soft corals, and even hard corals (Freeman 1978, Forteath et al. 1982, Guerin et al. 2007, Guerin 2009, Bergmark and Jørgensen 2014, Larcom et al. 2014, Todd et al. 2018). Motile invertebrates are also associated with sub-sea infrastructure, using abundant refuge and food availability (Page et al. 1999, Guerin 2009, Langhamer and Wilhelmsson 2009, Krone et al. 2013, Lengkeek et al. 2013, Schrieken et al. 2013, Ashley et al. 2014, Todd et al. 2018). Commercially important fish have also been observed living in association with sub-sea infrastructure (Olsen and Valdemarsen 1977, Valdemarsen 1979, Jørgensen et al. 2002, Løkkeborg et al. 2002, Soldal et al. 2002, Guerin 2009, Friedlander et al. 2014, Fujii et al. 2014), many of which are juveniles that preferentially select structurally complex habitats (Sayer et al. 2005). Marine mammals have also been reported to aggregate around, rest on, and preferentially forage around structures and pipelines (Todd et al. 2009, Russell et al. 2014, Todd et al. 2016b, Orr et al. 2017, Delefosse et al. 2018).

A localised increase in abundance of potential megafaunal prey species (and 500 m fishing exclusion zones) make rigs and platforms potential foraging locations for top level predators protected from incidental catch in fishing nets. Harbour porpoises regularly forage near routine O&G installation activities, such as drilling, cementing and casing, and supply boat operations (Todd et al. 2009). These installations are well established in the environment of the North Sea, many having been in situ for the entire life cycle of harbour porpoises in the region. Drilling/production and conductor hammering sound forms a part of everyday life for a North Sea harbour porpoise. Moreover, many well-placed O&G installations act as 'artificial reefs', providing a plentiful and reliable food source for species (Cripps and Aabel 2002, Todd et al. 2015a, Delefosse et al. 2018), so incentive to remain close is considerable, especially if prey species are scarce in the surrounding habitat. This 'recolonization' effect has been shown to some extent for harbour porpoises during seismic surveys (Thompson et al. 2013).

The reef effect of rigs and platforms, coupled with the 500 m fishing exclusion zone, renders installations potential foraging habitats for marine megafauna. Presence of harbour porpoise feeding buzzes in datasets of echolocation detections reported by Todd et al. (2009) and Todd et al.(2016a) have shown that harbour porpoises are potentially feeding around the legs of platforms in the North Sea. A similar behaviour has also been observed in satellite tagged seals, some of which systematically visited each pile in a wind farm and foraged around the base (Russell et al. 2014). Todd et al. (2009) also showed that harbour porpoises are more active acoustically around installations at night. Harbour porpoises are small, with limited body fat, and relatively high metabolic rates compared to other similarly sized mammals (Rojano-Doñate et al. 2018), therefore it is expected that their distribution reflects the distribution of their prey.

6. Mitigation and Monitoring

There are several techniques used to mitigate the effects of acoustic disturbance on cetaceans. One is the use of MMOs (Section 6.2) or PAM equipment operators (Section 6.3) who observe/listen for marine mammals in the area around the vessel or installation and take appropriate mitigation action when mammals are present in the monitoring zone. Methods to deter marine mammals from the vicinity of a development include using a soft start procedure (Section 6.5) or acoustic deterrent devices (ADDs, Section 6.6).

Underwater-noise mitigation around developments prior to sound entering the water column is another option to reduce impact to marine mammals. This generally requires use of noise-dampening technology (Section 6.7) or alternative mooring methods (Section 6.8).

6.1. Noise Modelling

Typically, as part of the approval process, modelling of acoustic propagation is performed to assess the degree to which sound from the development will propagate through the marine ecosystem (Nowacek and Southall 2016). Sound propagation varies between locations due to the complexity of underwater environments and can be affected by, *inter alia*, geographic, bathymetric, oceanographic, and climatic conditions. Numerical modelling is a considerably less expensive way to provide prediction of underwater acoustic fields, which can then be used to assess theoretical impacts on marine life; however, modelled data ground-truthed with empirical environmental data and in-field noise measurements, are the most effective method to quantify potential effects of anthropogenic noise sources on marine mammals. This can then be used to inform further management and mitigation measures required to keep noise below levels which would cause disturbance to marine mammals and other species of concern.

6.2. Visual Observations and Safety Zones

Seismic airgun operations are currently the only industrial offshore activity in New Zealand required to apply uniform mitigation measures under the 'Code of Conduct for Minimising Acoustic Disturbance to Marine Mammals from Seismic Survey Operations' (DOC 2013), mitigation for pile driving is determined on a case-by-case basis. In the UK, the Joint Nature Conservation committee (JNCC) developed guidelines for both pile driving operations and geophysical surveys enforcing a 500 m mitigation zone around the sound source (JNCC 2017). Under these JNCC guidelines, all marine mammals have the same mitigation zone; however, in New Zealand, they can be treated differently. Hector's/Māui dolphins are listed as species of concern; therefore, for seismic surveys a 600–1000 m mitigation zone is required (dependent on survey level) which increases to 1–1.5 km if a calf is present (DOC 2013). The level of a survey is determined by volume of airgun array used. A Level-1 survey (with the most stringent regulations for mitigation) has a total combined operational capacity over 7 I (>427 in³). A Level-2 survey is between 2.5–6.99 I (153-427 in³), and a Level 3 survey is less than 2.49 I (<153 in³) (DOC 2013). Level-3 surveys are not covered by the code as they are considered to be of low impact and risk (DOC 2013).

JNCC geophysical and pile driving guidelines (JNCC 2010, JNCC 2017) both stipulate that if an animal is sighted during the pre-watch period, a delay of 20 minutes will be implemented based upon time of last sighting. Once the mitigation zone is clear for at least 20 minutes, a soft-start may begin (Section 6.5). A soft start must occur for at least 20 minutes and should be a gradual build-up in power of the sound source¹⁷. This is performed to warn animals to move away from the sound source before it is operated at full scale to reduce chance and/or severity of exposure.

Mitigation guidelines for seismic operations in New Zealand are well established (DOC 2013), and conditional on survey level. The mitigation zone alters depending on if it is a level-1 or level-2 survey, varying between 600 and 1500 m for Hector's/Māui dolphins. In addition, prior to the start of operations there must have been good sighting conditions for the 30 minute-pre-watch period. If

¹⁷ This is not to be confused with the soft start which are an operational requirement for pile driving for mechanical safety reasons.
operating in poor conditions or at night, there must have been good conditions for the previous two hours or the five conditions listed on page 15 of DOC (2013) must be met. As both Hector's and Māui dolphins are species of concern, they require delays or shutdowns during seismic surveys.

It is only possible for Marine Mammal Observers (MMOs) to watch for marine mammals in good weather conditions and during daylight. This has necessitated the implementation of other monitoring techniques such as Passive Acoustic Monitoring (PAM) which can be performed during night and in poorer weather conditions, allowing vessels to begin seismic surveys or pile driving during conditions that they would be prevented from when using MMOs alone.

6.3. Passive Acoustic Monitoring for Mitigation

PAM is used to passively detect the vocalisations of marine mammals (i.e., listen without creating any noise). PAM for mitigation is a requirement under New Zealand's seismic code of conduct for all level 1 surveys (DOC 2013). While optional for Level 2 surveys, if incorporated the system should meet the specifications and performance standards outlined in the Code. If not incorporated, the survey can only proceed in poor visibility and at night in limited circumstances.

PAM is used predominately in times of poor visibility and night operations. The range of acoustic detection is theoretically far greater using PAM than visual sightings (certainly in unfavourable conditions or higher sea states), as many species are audible for a greater proportion of time than they are visible at the surface, and monitoring can continue during hours of darkness and unfavourable weather conditions (Gordon et al. 2003); however, a downside to PAM is that not all marine mammals vocalise, and those species that do, may only vocalise at certain times of day or year or in association with specific behaviour patterns, e.g., Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) in the Southern California Bight vocalised significantly more at night than during the day due to an increase in foraging behaviour (Soldevilla et al. 2010). Similarly, harbour porpoises in the North Sea have been shown to have a pronounced diel pattern in echolocation activity that can also depend on habitat (Todd et al. 2009, Williamson et al. 2017).

Best practice is to use both MMO and PAM observers (PAMO) together for most surveys and use only one method if there is a valid reason for doing so (e.g., foul weather or lack of daylight). Alternative monitoring methods are in development, such as use of thermal imaging cameras (Zitterbart et al. 2013, Verfuss et al. 2018) which can have detection range of up to 5 km for large whales and an increased number of detections of blows and surfacing compared to MMOs (see also following section).

6.4. Other Real-Time Monitoring Methods

Visual and passive acoustic monitoring are the standard methods/techniques used for real-time monitoring of cetaceans. There are a number of alternative monitoring tools such as:

- Thermal imaging (thermal IR),
- Radio Detection and Ranging (RADAR),
- Active Acoustic Monitoring (AAM, e.g. using sonar),
- Spectral camera systems (excluding thermal IR), or
- Light Detection and Ranging (LIDAR).

Verfuss et al. (2017) reviewed which monitoring tools have the greatest potential for detection of animals during low visibility conditions, when the ability of visual monitoring (typically conducted by MMOs) is reduced. They conclude that PAM techniques are a key modality for making detections of cetaceans underwater. The extent to which these techniques are useful for real-time monitoring varies considerably between species (due to differences in vocal behaviour) and is influenced by local sound propagation. PAM techniques provide best results in low background noise fields as high levels of sound can mask the vocalisations produced by the target species when overlapping in frequency and time (thereby limiting the efficiency of acoustic PAM techniques). Thermal imaging systems allow 360° detection of cetaceans at the surface and work best with short-diving, large animals in cold

waters. This technique has mainly been performed in cold to moderate water temperatures; detection ranges in tropical regions and for small marine mammals such as Hector's/Māui dolphins are largely unknown. Vessel-mounted RADAR is equally limited in its capability for detecting small cetaceans at the surface and has a high false detection rate and lower sensitivity. Vessel-mounted AAM system have been shown to be able to detect larger cetaceans at the ranges required for real-time mitigation purposes. They allow localising and tracking of animals; classification to either taxa or species level, however, is currently not possible. It is also important to note that this technique has the potential for additional impact as a result of the acoustic emissions. LIDAR, spectral imagery and satellite systems are currently limited in their applicability or not suitable for real-time monitoring though future advancements in technology and the availability of satellite data may improve their potential utility.

The authors conclude that any real-time monitoring methodology can be optimised to attain the best possible detection probability by improving its internal functionality and no single monitoring technology or method is able to detect all animals in all conditions and environments.

6.5. Soft Start

A soft-start or ramp-up procedure can be implemented to gradually increase the Source Level (SL) to deter marine mammals from the impact zone before full-scale firing of airguns, pile driving or sonar occurs (Tougaard et al. 2003, JNCC 2004, Von Benda-Beckmann et al. 2014). A soft-start procedure is a gradual increase in power output either as a gradual increase in the number and size of airguns firing, or in the hammer energy for pile driving. This allows any marine mammals within the vicinity to leave before full power is reached and they might suffer hearing damage. While reducing the risk of TTS or PTS occurring, this approach does not address behavioural effects including displacement.

(Robinson et al. 2007) report measurements of a soft start for driving of a 2 m test pile at a wind farm site in the UK. The proportional difference in levels between the start and end of the soft start was 13 dB SPL and 8 dB SEL with energy levels building up fairly evenly over the first 600 strikes. However, soft starts lengthens the pile driving operation, and may therefore increase the extent of behavioural disruption and habitat exclusions. JNCC guidelines for minimizing the effect of explosives (JNCC 2010) as well as the NZ seismic code (New Zealand Department of Conservation 2013), request a soft-start where possible.

The effectiveness of soft-start procedures for tactical SONAR has been modelled for killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) and is expected to reduce the noise levels they would be exposed to below those that would cause hearing damage (Von Benda-Beckmann et al. 2014).

6.6. Acoustic Deterrent Devices

Acoustic Harassment Devices (AHDs; also referred to as Acoustic Deterrent Devices, ADDs) and pingers are used to deter marine mammals from the vicinity of industrial operations, fishing gear or aquaculture to minimise risk of injury to cetaceans or damage to fish (Quick et al. 2004, Northridge et al. 2010, Brandt et al. 2013). AHDs are used widely to deter predation at aquaculture facilities where pinnipeds are generally the target species, but cetaceans can be disturbed incidentally. Another use of AHDs is on fishing nets; this serves a two-fold purpose of reducing both predation and entanglement of cetaceans in the nets themselves. Use of AHDs in fisheries is a legal requirement for certain vessel and net types in some areas of the world and has potential to disturb cetaceans in areas with fishing. A third use of AHDs is around offshore construction activities (e.g., pile driving) to scare cetaceans out of the area to prevent them suffering temporary or permanent hearing damage.

Frequency spectra and source level (SL) of different types of AHD can vary widely, often with different measurements (and thus results) for the same type of device. Moreover, frequencies and SLs produced by manufacturers are often assumed, but unverified. For example, most reported SLs for the Airmar AHD range between 178 and 206 dB re 1µPa, with one report as low as 132 dB re 1µPa (Jacobs and Terhune 2002, Lepper et al. 2004, Shapiro et al. 2009, Brandt et al. 2012, JNCC 2018). In addition, while most devices emit low-frequency sounds intended to target seal hearing, some AHDs produce higher frequency harmonics that can be heard by other species. The Airmar, for example, produces harmonics up to at least 40 kHz, Lofitech up to and between 135–150 kHz, and Ace-Aquatec and Terecos can produce harmonics up to approximately 65 kHz (Coram 2014). These

devices, particularly Lofitech, can be detected by non-target species such as harbour porpoise, which have a range of best hearing between 16–140 kHz, and peak sensitivity at 120–130 kHz (Kastelein et al. 2002, Kastelein et al. 2008, Kastelein et al. 2017a). Consequently, while Hector's/Māui dolphins and harbour porpoises may not be particularly sensitive to primary working frequencies of most AHDs, they can be sensitive to high-frequency harmonics if present.

AHDs are used at approximately half of Scottish aquaculture sites (Quick et al. 2004, Northridge et al. 2010) and may represent a significant, yet often overlooked, source of displacement for non-target marine mammals (Morton and Symonds 2002, Findlay et al. 2018). AHDs are intended to cause discomfort and deter pinnipeds (Johnston 1998) by producing intense (≥185 dB re 1 µPa) low-frequency (2–40 kHz) sound (Lepper et al. 2014). An unintended consequence is the potential for AHDs to deter non-target species from the ensonified area, such as harbour porpoises (Johnston 2002, Olesiuk et al. 2002, Robertson 2004, Brandt et al. 2013, Hermannsen et al. 2015), bottlenose dolphins (López and Mariño 2011), or others. This is becoming more of an issue in the aquaculture industry, since AHD usage is on the increase, introducing anthropogenic sound to large swathes of coastal habitat (Findlay et al. 2018). No AHDs have been approved for use on fish farms in New Zealand waters.

Behavioural changes and exclusion from habitat at varying levels have been reported for harbour porpoises exposed to AHDs (Culik et al. 2001, Carlström et al. 2002, Johnston 2002, Gönener and Bilgin 2009, Mikkelsen et al. 2017). Johnston (2002) noted that harbour porpoises stayed approximately 990 m away with a closest observed approach of 650 m from an Airmar DB II AHD in the Bay of Fundy, and Mikkelsen et al. (2017) reported a deterrence range of 525 m from a 12 kHz underwater loudspeaker that simulated a Lofitech AHD. Brandt et al. (2012) reported a significant decrease in porpoise detections at a range of 7.5 km from a Lofitech AHD resulting in this brand being selected to deter harbour porpoises from areas where pile driving is about to start. However, these results are contrasted by other studies reporting apparent tolerance to AHDs or possible habituation (Northridge et al. 2010). Research by Kastelein et al. (2015c) and (2017b) showed behavioural changes in surfacing and swimming patterns as well as breathing rates of harbour porpoises exposed to an AHD in a pool.

Several studies (mostly on harbour porpoises) have measured behavioural effects including habitat exclusion (Johnston 2002, Morton and Symonds 2002, Olesiuk et al. 2002).

Olesiuk et al. (1995, 2002) investigated the effects of an AIRMAR AHD on harbour porpoises during a series of controlled experiments extending over 18 weeks at Retreat Passage, British Columbia, Canada. The study was sub-divided into three, six-week periods within each of which the AHD was inactive for three weeks then active for three weeks. They found that there was a complete exclusion of porpoises within a 200 m radius of the source. Only 1 % of the expected number of porpoises was observed within 600 m and densities were 8.1 % of those expected at a range of 2.5–3.5 km. The greatest range at which observations could be made was 3.5 km, and it is likely that effects extended beyond this range. Their observations also implied that porpoises did enter the area ensonified by the AHD but spent a shorter period within compared to when the AHD was inactive. No evidence of habituation was discerned over the 18-week period of the study.

In the Bay of Fundy, Canada, Johnston (2002) found complete exclusion of porpoises out to a range of 645 m from an AIRMAR db II Plus AHD, at which the received level of the AHD was calculated to be 128 dB. Animals approached within 6 m of an inactive AHD. The mean closest approach of all tracks while the AHD was active was 991 m, with a calculated received level of 125 dB (the mean closest approach for tracks when the AHD was not active was 364 m). Presumably, the data for active AHDs will include tracks when the animals were still moving away from the device and so may underestimate the effective range.

A study in the Orkneys, UK, found that fewer harbour porpoises were detected acoustically in an area considered to be affected by an AHD when the device was active, than when it was inactive (Robertson 2004).

Aversive responses in cetaceans are not restricted to harbour porpoises. Observations of killer whales in British Columbia (Morton and Symonds 2001, 2002) indicated a reduction in the use of feeding areas in the Broughton Archipelago at a scale of tens of kilometres, which continued without the animals showing any sign of habituation over the six years that AHDs were in use. When the AHDs were removed the whales started to use this habitat again.

It is thus clear from these studies that AHDs can potentially be an effective method of deterring porpoises and other cetaceans from the immediate vicinity of a sound source. Conversely, AHDs used for another purpose (e.g. deterring seals from a fish farm) may have incidental effects on cetaceans through disturbance and displacement.

Most studies agree that, during short-term experiments, pingers definitely reduce harbour porpoise bycatch in fishing nets (e.g., Kraus et al. 1997, Larsen 1999, Gearin et al. 2000). In the pinger trials of Laake et al. (1998), porpoise distribution changed in response to nets being alarmed. The authors determined that the acoustic buffer (exclusion zone) had a radius of at least 125 m, and potentially more. Culik et al. (2001) also showed that their single PICE pinger created a total exclusion zone of 130 m, with a mean closest approach distance of tracked harbour porpoise groups to the pinger of 414 m (median 364 m, range 130 m to 930 m). The authors compare this with a Lien pinger tested by Koschinski and Culik (1997), which forced harbour porpoises to remain outside a mean closest approach distance of 133 m around the pinger. Kastelein et al. (2001) found that tests of three different pingers using captive porpoises, all resulted in the animals consistently swimming as far away from the devices as possible (approximately 32 m within the confines of a 34 m pen).

While not of particular concern for short-term mitigation purposes, the long-term implications for porpoises are not so clear and the animals may habituate to pingers. For example, in one captive experiment, the reactions of two animals to pingers diminished rapidly in following trials over a period of about five days of four to five sessions per day (Teilmann et al. 2006). The authors suggested that should the waning of responsiveness apply to wild animals, porpoises may adapt to the sounds but still avoid nets, or that bycatch may increase after some time. Similarly, Cox et al. (2001) found that harbour porpoises habituated to a pinger in inshore waters. Whilst animals in that study were initially displaced by 208 m from the pinger, this effect diminished by 50% in four days and distributions during exposures were not significantly different from the controls within 10–11 days. Thus, the success of long-term use of pingers may then depend on the variety of sounds, rates and duration of exposure.

6.7. Noise Reduction Methods

Methods of reducing the noise produced during construction have been developed (with more currently in development). Noise dampening technologies can be used at the source to reduce the initial sound production (primary noise mitigation) or placed in the path of propagating sound to reduce intensity (secondary noise mitigation). Reducing the hammer energy, using BLUE piling or using alternate mooring methodologies are the primary means of reducing noise at the source (see Section 6.8). Methods of secondary noise mitigation can include bubble curtains, Hydro Sound Dampers (HSDs), isolation casing, fabric barriers, coffer dams, etc. (e.g., Würsig et al. 2000, Stokes et al. 2010, Lucke et al. 2011, Saleem 2011, Koschinski and Lüdemann 2013, 2015, Dähne et al. 2017).

Hammer cushions (cylindrical cushions made of high impact plastic) can also be used to reduce noise created during conductor driving. These have been measured to reduce the SPL by 1.5 dB and the per-pulse SEL by 1.8 dB (MacGillivray 2018) but use of this technique may lead to an increase in hammer strikes needed to drive the pile into the ground.

For a thorough review of noise dampening technologies, see Koschinski and Lüdemann (2013).

6.7.1. Bubble curtains

The acoustic properties of water can be drastically modified by a small amount of air content in the fluid (Hwang and Teague 1999) due to the impedance mismatch between the two media (Graves 1968, Jacobsen 1972). The presence of air bubbles within a body of water can inhibit propagation of sound emanating from pile driving operations due to density mismatch and concomitant reflection and absorption of sound waves (Würsig et al. 2000). A bubble curtain is essentially a curtain or sheet of bubbles rising from, e.g., a perforated hose laid along the seabed. Bubbles travel up the water column and reflect, refract and absorb sound energy from activities such as pile driving, or shockwaves produced during sub-aqueous blasting.

Würsig et al. (2000) used a 160 m perforated hose and air compressor with an output of 750 ft³/min to create a bubble curtain which encapsulated an entire pile driving operation for a period of 7 months. Würsig et al. (2000) demonstrated that at a depth of 6–8 m, a bubble curtain could provide a reduction of 3–5 dB in overall broadband sound level; however, when considered in one octave-bands a reduction of 8–10 dB was observed between 400–800 Hz and 15–20 dB at 1.6–6.4 kHz. Similarly Lucke et al. (2011) observed a reduction in pilling impulses of 14 dB for peak-peak and 13 dB for SEL values when a bubble curtain was active. In this study, harbour porpoises housed in a facility in the direct line of acoustic emissions from pile driving for harbour construction showed behavioural avoidance of the unmitigated sound; however, when the bubble curtain was used, the animals no longer reacted to pile driving noise.

More recently, bubble curtains have been shown to reduce sound produced by 7–14 dB SEL (Lucke et al. 2011, Koschinski and Lüdemann 2013, Dähne et al. 2017). Multiple rings of bubble curtains can be used together to further reduce sound emissions; two concentric rings of bubble curtains reduced the sound emission by 14–18 dB SEL (Bellmann et al. 2017). In an open-water environment, harbour porpoise detections decreased up to a distance of 12 km from pile driving for a wind farm with the use of bubble curtains as opposed to a decrease at 18–25 km without the use of bubble curtains (Dähne et al. 2017). Use of the big bubble curtain (with a radius of ~70 m) during construction of a wind farm in the North Sea has been shown to reduce both the area of disturbance and the number of animals disturbed by 90% compared to pile driving without mitigation (Nehls et al. 2016). This system is by now established and used as standard practice in offshore pile driving operations in German and adjacent waters.

Large quantities of small bubbles are more effective at attenuating sound when compared to fewer larger bubbles, which are also inherently less stable and more difficult to control as a curtain. Current bubble curtain designs generally do not consider bubble size, the expansion of gas as it ascends, the consequent collapse of bubbles and ineffectiveness of such an inconsistent bubble curtain to retain (or attenuate) propagating sound level. A drawback of bubble curtains is that they can be affected by strong currents and other environmental factors which can decrease their effectiveness.

A study of pile driving noise in the San Francisco Bay (Caltrans 2001) involved using a confined bubble curtain¹⁸ where air bubbles are confined over the entire water column between two sheets of fabric surrounding the foundation pile. This technique requires a large supporting structure and is limited in its use with regard to the current speed. The sound attenuation with this system reached 5–10 dB (SPL and PK); better values were achieved with guiding the air bubbles within an isolating steel casing (see below, Section 6.7.3)

6.7.2. Hydro sound dampers

Air-filled rigid cells, called Hydro Sound Dampers (HSDs) can be installed around stationary noise source. These function using a similar theory to bubble curtains in which the air is used to absorb sound; however, they provide more control of the shape of the curtain (and therefore the frequencies mitigated) and are also capable of functioning in higher tidal speeds (Kuhn et al. 2012, Bruns et al. 2014). HSD generally consist of many rigid, air-filled balloons that are secured to a mesh/net that can be extended from the surface to the seabed in a column around the pile. The balloons can be inflated/deflated depending on noise mitigation required and environmental conditions. Because the balloons are secured to the net structure, which is fixed in place at the top and bottom, they are capable of functioning in higher tide speeds and the direction of the tide does not change their effectiveness or require alternations to how the HSD is deployed (Bruns et al. 2014).

HSDs have been used around pile driving and measured to reduce sound by 7–13 dB SEL and 7– 15 dB peak SPL (Remmers and Bellmann 2013) cited in (Verfuss et al. 2016). In another study, an HSD on its own was found to reduce the SEL by 10 dB SEL and when used in combination with a big bubble curtain the reduction was 15–23 dB SEL compared to no noise mitigation (Stein et al. 2015, Bellmann et al. 2017). A similar concept is to use a foam-filled cell, which is expected to reduce noise level by 10 dB (Stokes et al. 2010).

¹⁸ For more information on a similar system, see also Gunderboom (2011 http://www.gunderboom.com/sas/sas_2.html).

6.7.3. Isolation casings

Isolation casings involve the use of a large steel pipe which is placed around the pile. This pipe reflects sound back inside and reduces emissions. Isolation casings for offshore use are often composed of several layers with foam or bubbles between the layers to increase the acoustic impedance (Koschinski and Lüdemann 2013). Isolation casings with only water between the pile and casing provide little sound reduction (0–2 dB SEL), however with air bubbles between the pile and casing a reduction of 21 dB SEL was observed (CALTRANS 2007). Another one of these systems, called the integrated monopile installer which again has a bubble curtain between pile and casing, has been shown to reduce SEL at 750 m from pile driving from 180 dB to 163 dB (Koschinski and Lüdemann 2013, Strieman et al. 2018).

6.7.4. Cofferdams

Cofferdams are structures built around the pile driving where the water is removed between the pile and the dam. For pile driving, the dam is often a large pipe that fits over the pile, and for coastal/harbour construction these can be series of steel plates that are rammed into the seabed and dewatered on the shore side for construction or land reclamation to take place.

Cofferdams for pile driving have been measured to reduce noise levels by 20–23 dB (Stokes et al. 2010, Thomsen 2012). Thomsen (2012) reported a reduction of 23 dB SEL which reduced the impact energy of pile driving in that case from 175 dB to 153 dB SEL at a distance of 750 m and frequencies between 100–500 Hz (cited in Koschinski and Lüdemann 2013).

6.8. Mooring Methods

Water depth and sediment characteristics are the primary constraints in determining the type of foundation for offshore developments; however, in some cases there are different methods of installing and mooring structures that can be used to reduce sound emissions. These include vibration pile driving, BLUE piling, suction and gravity bases, drilling piles, jacket foundations and floating structures (Lucke et al. 2006, Saleem 2011, van den Akker and van der Veen 2013, Koschinski and Lüdemann 2015).

6.8.1. Vibratory pile driving

A system of counter-rotating eccentric weights, powered by hydraulic motors, is used in vibratory pile driving. The system is designed so that horizontal vibrations cancel out, while vertical vibrations are transmitted into the pile and drive it into the ground. In terms of the peak sound pressure levels this technique is 15–20 dB lower than that of impact pile driving (Koschinski and Lüdemann 2013). The acoustic energy (reported in SEL) emitted by vibratory pile driving, however, is likely to be close to the SEL emitted by impact pile driving. Most of the sound emitted by vibratory pile driving is centred in the low-frequency range but higher frequency harmonics can also be detected (Koschinski and Lüdemann 2013). In a study comparing the occurrence of harbour porpoises between years with and without pile driving during the construction of a harbour in Scotland (Graham et al. 2017), the animals had only a slightly lower probability of occurrence during vibration pile driving (measured SEL of 133.4 dB re 1 μ Pa².s).

Vibratory pile driving is sometimes used in combination with impact pile driving to reduce the sound emissions and duration of pile driving. Due to sediment conditions, it may not be possible to get a pile to the required depth by vibratory pile driving alone. In other cases, vibratory pile driving is generally used first to get the pile as deep into the seabed as possible and impact pile driving finishes it off. This allows a reduction in the number of blows required by impact pile driving to get the pile to the desired distance and therefore the sound exposure level for the animals (Koschinski and Lüdemann 2013).

6.8.2. Gravity bases

Gravity bases are relatively quiet to install as they only require putting a large block of concrete on the seabed (sometimes seabed preparation is required prior to installation to ensure vertical siting of foundation). No impulsive hammering of the foundation is required, just lowering it to the seabed and filling it with sand/concrete or placing boulders over the plate of the foundation, depending on the design (Koschinski and Lüdemann 2013). The primary noise from the installation of a gravity base will be ship noise from the vessels used to manoeuvre it into position. This will generally include a large barge to carry several foundations and a large crane or sometimes the foundations float and can be towed into place by tugs then lowered to the seabed. However, these types of foundations become less suitable in deeper water because of the cost associated with building the large foundation (Oh et al. 2018).

6.8.3. Suction caisson

Suction caissons (also called bucket foundations) do not require pile driving; instead the foundation, shaped like an upside-down bucket, is placed on the seabed and usually sinks some distance due to its own weight, then sediment and water are sucked out from underneath the foundation, securing it to the seabed. Again, the primary noise from this mooring method will be generated by vessels.

6.8.4. Drilling piles

When piles are drilled into the seabed, the drill can either be at the surface with a rotating shaft which reaches the bottom of the pile, or the drill can be at the base of the pile and drilling underneath it. Drilling piles into the seabed can use both the steel piles required for use with impact or vibratory pile driving as well as concrete piles. Noise from drilling of piles will generally be similar to the noise emitted during drilling for O&G exploration and production discussed previously in Sections 3.2.2.2 and 5.1.

6.8.5. Tripod/jacket foundations

As opposed to the traditional monopile foundation which is hammered or vibrated into the seabed, tripod and jacket foundations take advantage of multiple smaller piles which do not need to penetrate as far into the seabed. Because the piles are smaller, the structure as a whole can be lighter than a monopile and is also suitable for installation in deeper waters (Oh et al. 2018). Because of the reduced pile driving depth and time required, the sound produced during installation is also reduced.

6.8.6. BLUE piling

BLUE piling is a technique which uses a water mass, instead of a steel ram, to drive the pile. Energy for driving the pile is created with a gas combustion that accelerates a large column of water inside the combustion chamber. This method is proposed to provide a quieter blow because water decelerates slower than steel. Moreover, there is more energy in the blow which makes it more effective at driving the pile into the seabed (TNO 2016, Strieman et al. 2018). This technique is still in development and has only been used on demonstration-scale projects.

6.8.7. Floating structures

There are many different designs of floating structures that have been developed for O&G and wind farms. Suitable for deep waters, floating structures generally consist of a submersible or semi-submersible structure and rely on anchors which are secured to the seabed. Vessels for installation and the method of anchoring the foundations are the primary sources of noise from this foundation type. Methods of securing the anchors to the seabed can be impact pile driving or any of the other mooring methods mentioned previously (Koschinski and Lüdemann 2013), therefore the noise emitted can vary quite substantially.

6.9. Monitoring Programmes

Common methods of studying cetaceans include visual and acoustic surveys, tagging, genetic sampling and photo Identification (ID). Unlike large whales, harbour porpoises need to be caught before a tag can be fixed to their body, greatly increasing stress on the animal. Genetic studies of harbour porpoises have been carried out, however, these generally use DNA from stranded or by-caught individuals (Rosel et al. 1999, Andersen et al. 2001, Fontaine et al. 2007). Harbour porpoises are difficult to identify using photo ID because they are small, fast and shy with few identifying markings (Diederichs et al. 2008).

Extensive genetic studies have been undertaken of both Hector's and Maui's dolphins, revealing the existence of several genetically distinct, regional sub-populations as well as the Māui subspecies ((Baker et al. 2002; (Pichler 2001), (Pichler 2002), (Hamner et al. 2012a)). Both genetic and photo ID studies are currently used to assess population abundance, survival rates, site fidelity and home range in these species (e.g., Bräger et al. 2002, Rayment et al. 2009a, Hamner et al. 2012b, Oremus et al. 2012).

Visual surveys (both aerial and ship-based) are regularly used to assess porpoise distribution and abundance (Laake et al. 1997, Hammond et al. 2002, Jewell et al. 2012, Scheidat et al. 2012). Harbour porpoises and Hector's/Māui dolphins are also ideally suited for acoustic surveys because they have identifiable acoustic signals which are very short in duration, have unique frequency characteristics and they produce sound nearly continuously (Akamatsu et al. 2007b, Rayment et al. 2009b, Kyhn et al. 2012).

Visual surveys are restricted in the times that they can be performed, requiring good weather (usually sea state 2 or less) and daylight (Hammond et al. 2002). Acoustic surveys, on the other hand, are not light dependent or as weather-dependent as visual surveys, and fixed acoustic devices can collect data for months at a time.

Methods used commonly for assessing the distribution or abundance of marine mammal species are introduced below.

6.9.1. Visual surveys

Visual surveys are used regularly to assess presence/absence of species or to estimate abundance, and standard protocols have been developed (Buckland et al. 2001, Hammond et al. 2002, Buckland et al. 2004, Hammond et al. 2013). Visual surveys for cetaceans can be performed from ships, airplanes, from offshore installations, or from land usually on coastal cliffs (Hammond et al. 2002, Hammond et al. 2013, Jones et al. 2014). It is common to survey areas using either parallel survey lines or a zig-zag survey design (Buckland et al. 2001, Brookes et al. 2013, Hammond et al. 2017).

A requirement of visual surveys is obviously that the animal must be seen; therefore, such surveys can only be performed during good sighting conditions. For harbour porpoises, detections often decline with a sea state greater than Beaufort 2 (Hammond et al. 2002), so surveys can only be performed reliably when the ocean is very calm. In addition, cloud cover, fog, glare, rain, etc. can all impact visual detections.

Distance sampling is the statistical framework that has been developed to analyse various types of visual (or in some cases acoustic) sampling data. Line transect sampling is one of the three main types of distance sampling, the other two being strip and point transect sampling (Buckland et al. 2001). In a line transect survey, the observer travels along a survey line and records the distance to each detected object of interest, in this case, a Hector's/Māui dolphin. In strip transects, the observer must count every object along a transect within a set strip width, and in point transects the observer stands in a single location and records the distance to every observed object (Buckland et al. 2001).

Distance sampling makes three assumptions: 1) objects on the transect are always detected (see below for a discussion of this), 2) objects are detected before any responsive movement (which can influence the survey method used) and 3) distances or angles are measured accurately (Buckland et al. 2001).

Line transect surveys for cetaceans are commonly performed using either ships or aircraft (Brookes et al. 2013, Williamson et al. 2016, Hammond et al. 2017). Assumption 2 can be violated during shipbased surveys because shy species (such as harbour porpoises) can avoid the survey vessel before they are detected which reduces their predicted density. Conversely, some species may be attracted to the survey vessel (e.g., dolphins that bow-ride), and potentially Hector's dolphins (which may be attracted to vessels) which inflates the density estimate for that species (Buckland et al. 2004). One way to avoid this problem is to use an aerial survey platform, which is less likely to disturb the animals.

Extensive aerial surveys on Hector's dolphins (abundance results on which the TMP is based) have been undertaken in New Zealand using methods which were specifically designed or modified to be more appropriate for this species (MacKenzie and Clement 2016). The data allowed for an estimate for the total Hector's population around the South Island (excl. sounds and harbours) of 14,849 (CV: 11%, 95% CI: 11,923–18,492).

6.9.2. Digital visual surveys

In aerial digital visual surveys, the observer is replaced by either a digital video or digital still camera which records the sea surface underneath the aircraft. Digital video surveys perform strip transect sampling with the camera recording a continuous strip underneath the survey aircraft. In digital still surveys the camera can either take still photos in rapid succession to be stitched together afterward into a continuous strip or take photos in a systematic or random grid.

Digital visual surveys have been used successfully for cetaceans (e.g., Hobbs et al. 2000, Williamson et al. 2016). Digital surveys have several potential benefits over visual surveys. Object detection is not a function of its distance from the track line, cameras do not suffer from fatigue, and a permanent record is created which can be checked for quality at a later date (Buckland et al. 2012). Surveys can also be performed from a higher altitude, which can minimise responsive movement of the survey species (Hammond et al. 2013), and allow complex habitats such as offshore wind farms to be surveyed randomly (Buckland et al. 2012); however, when calculating abundance, an estimate of availability is required to account for the proportion of animals missed (Buckland et al. 2004). Visual surveys typically employ mark-recapture approaches to estimate availability by using double platform surveys or by circling back over the survey route after a sample of sightings (Hiby and Lovell 1998) (MacKenzie and Clement 2016). Availability has been estimated for harbour porpoises in visual surveys (Hammond et al. 2013); however, the relatively narrow track width used in digital surveys constrains the design of similar experiments that could be used to estimate availability. An initial estimate has been made by comparing results from visual and digital surveys performed over the same area (Williamson et al. 2016), but requires further confirmation. This currently prevents converting estimates of relative density into absolute density for digital surveys.

6.9.3. Passive acoustic monitoring

Many species of cetaceans communicate vocally and odontocetes have evolved to use echolocation for communication, navigation, prey detection and predator avoidance. Therefore, passive acoustic monitoring is frequently used to investigate distribution and abundance trends in cetaceans (Carstensen et al. 2006, Madsen et al. 2006b, Marques et al. 2009, Bailey et al. 2010a, Kyhn et al. 2012, Mouy et al. 2013, Kowarski et al. 2015, Frouin-Mouy et al. 2017, Kowarski et al. 2018, Miksis et al. 2018). Acoustic surveys can either use fixed acoustic devices or survey vessels with towed arrays. Acoustic surveys are less susceptible to poor weather conditions than visual observations and they function equally well during the night. While ship-based surveys (both visual and acoustic) are of limited temporal scale (Diederichs et al. 2008, Marques et al. 2013), autonomous systems do not experience similar limitations.

Advantages can include the ability to detect calling marine mammals day and night in all weather conditions over long periods. High quality recorders and moorings can detect mammals at much greater distances than visual surveys allow, potentially up to 500 km for whales using low frequency sounds, such as blue whales in waters around New Zealand. Visual surveys are the alternative to acoustic studies. Although vessel and aerial visual surveys precisely localise mammals and are used to estimate marine mammal abundance, they are limited to daytime hours in good conditions and can only detect mammals at the surface. Implementing continuous visual coverage over long periods is very expensive due to high equipment and personnel costs. The disadvantages of acoustic methods generally are that only calling mammals are detected, and it is difficult to precisely estimate their abundance. Intraspecific acoustic behaviour can be highly variable and is influenced by location,

season and activity (e.g. foraging versus travelling). Long-term acoustic studies minimise the time and logistic constraints otherwise required for on-site studies.

Long-term autonomous acoustic monitoring also provides data not easily obtained with other methods. Ideally, high-specification recorders with features such as wide acoustic bandwidth, low-noise floors, large memory capacity, accurate clocks are used to achieve best results. It is essential to capture the full acoustic bandwidth of the marine fauna of interest, including broadband clicks, high-frequency whistles, and low-frequency moans and growls to be detected, as well as coinciding anthropogenic and other biological and non-biological natural sounds to be characterised. The value of collecting ambient noise data cannot be understated. The results from continuous acoustic monitoring can be easily correlated with results from other surveys, such as visual marine mammal surveys and water quality surveys conducted in the same area.

Recent advances in technology have enabled multi-sensor moorings to be deployed as part of ecosystem observatories (<u>https://adeon.unh.edu/</u>). These record marine fauna vocalisations on multiple hydrophones to allow directional analysis, and also capture data on the ecosystems around the moorings. Acoustic recorders are also being installed on mobile autonomous platforms, with optimisation to increase performance constantly occurring (Klinck et al. 2012, Baumgartner et al. 2013, Küsel et al. 2017, Moloney et al. 2018).

While fixed acoustic surveys provide longitudinal datasets which can be compared to dynamic habitat variables and are not as weather-dependent as visual surveys, they have their own set of drawbacks when converting detections to density. The study animal must vocalise within the range of the detector. Harbour porpoises vocalise nearly continuously (Akamatsu et al. 2007a); therefore, this is generally not considered to be an issue for studies of that species, but can be more of an issue when surveying for other species with extended periods of silence. The vocalisation rate of individuals must be known or estimated, rates of false-negatives and positives must be identified, it is impossible to differentiate between individuals based on echolocation clicks, and the parameters for the detection function must be estimated (Kyhn et al. 2012, Caillat et al. 2013, Marques et al. 2013). In some cases it is possible to compare density estimates created using results from alternative methods (such as visual surveys) to acoustic detections (Williamson et al. 2016).

The porpoise detectors (PODs) made by Chelonia Ltd. UK are a common tool used for studying occurrence and behaviour of Hector's/Māui dolphin (MacKenzie and Clement 2016) and harbour porpoise (Rayment et al. 2009b, 2009c, Williamson et al. 2016, Williamson et al. 2017), and have also been used extensively for other species such as bottlenose and Heaviside's dolphins and beluga (Bailey et al. 2010a, Leeney et al. 2011, Castellote et al. 2013). They are currently being used on a DOC, NIWA, MPI, and University of Auckland study on Māui dolphin (https://www.niwa.co.nz/news/scientists-eavesdrop-on-endangered-dolphins).

C-PODs consist of a hydrophone, processor and timing system which identify cetacean clicks in a range of 20-160 kHz at a resolution of 5 µs (Chelonia Ltd. 2014). The maximum reported range that a C-POD can detect a harbour porpoise is 566 m; however the range generally reported in practice is usually 200-300 m (Tougaard et al. 2006, Nuuttila et al. 2018). However, the performance of a C-POD is difficult to validate due to the absence of a continuous recording functionality. Studies which have investigated validating the performance have identified that there could be serious implications for conclusions reached in effect and abundance studies if only C-PODs are used (Sarnocinska et al. 2016, Clausen et al. 2018). The authors do not recommend using C-PODs in isolation for Hector's/Māui dolphin.

There is a wide range of autonomous recorders which can be used to record raw acoustic data, including AMARs (JASCO, <u>http://www.jasco.com/amar-g4/</u>) and Soundtraps (Ocean Instruments, <u>http://www.oceaninstruments.co.nz/</u>), both of which have been used in New Zealand (Delarue et al. 2017, McPherson et al. 2017a, Putland et al. 2017, Giorli et al. 2018, Mensinger et al. 2018). Both are capable of recording Hector's/Māui dolphin echolocation clicks and the ambient environment.

The AMAR is arguably one of the most capable acoustic recorders available for commercial purchase, and is now up to Generation 4, with the ability to record with a low noise floor of -150 dB re FS (Sampling Frequency) on four 24-bit channels at 512 ksps, adaptable battery packs and a 6700 m depth limitation. This is a significant improvement from the Generation 2 version assessed favourably in a wide reaching review (Sousa-Lima et al. 2013). The AMAR has been included in a large number of significant long-term studies, including those in Atlantic Canada (<u>http://www.jasco.com/esrf/</u>) and the Arctic (<u>https://www.chukchiscience.com/</u>), as well as the first large scale Cook Strait monitoring

study (https://www.niwa.co.nz/coasts-and-oceans/research-projects/acoustic-monitoring-whalesdolphins-new-zealand-cook-strait-region)

Soundtraps have a different functionality compared to AMARs, however they are a versatile underwater sound recorder suitable for ocean deployments of various lengths. They were developed in NZ, are widely used by university researchers, being well suited to research projects (Merchant et al. 2015, Wellard R 2015, van Oosterom et al. 2016, Videsen et al. 2017). They are currently being used in conjunction with CPODs to investigate Māui dolphin presence (<u>https://www.niwa.co.nz/coasts-and-oceans/research-projects/acoustic-monitoring-of-the-critically-endangered-maui-dolphin</u>).

6.9.4. Tagging

Using animal-mounted tags such as cameras or acoustic recorders in combination with Global Positioning System (GPS) has potential to greatly enhance understanding of animal foraging and temporal and spatial habitats usage (Johnson et al. 2009, Chimienti et al. 2017); however, tagging is difficult to conduct on small cetaceans such as harbour porpoises and Hector's/Māui dolphins. Unlike large whales, harbour porpoises need to be captured before a tag can be fixed to its body, greatly increasing the stress on the animal (Diederichs et al. 2008). Porpoises that have been tagged have been recorded to have a decrease in breathing rate of 30% (Eskesen et al. 2009) and also exhibit increased number of rolls and time spent at the surface (Linnenschmidt et al. 2013). Tags can either use suction cups to affix to the body (DeRuiter et al. 2009, Wisniewska et al. 2012) or be attached through the dorsal fin (Sveegaard et al. 2011).

Tagging has been used previously with harbour porpoises to investigate areas with highest density, types of habitats used, foraging, and surfacing behaviour (Johnston et al. 2005, DeRuiter et al. 2009, Sveegaard et al. 2011, Wisniewska et al. 2012, Teilmann et al. 2013). Digital acoustic recording tags (DTAGs) are archival tags that record audio, pitch, roll, heading and depth and can be attached to the animal using suction cups (Johnson and Tyack 2003). These tags offer potential to study foraging porpoises because they can detect buzzes and lunges to capture prey (DeRuiter et al. 2009, Wisniewska et al. 2012); however, they have a limited duration that they can remain attached.

6.9.5. Photo ID

Harbour porpoises are generally ill-suited to photo identification studies, however in some circumstances it is possible. Photo ID studies can be performed from high vantage points looking down at porpoises in restricted areas. For example, Golden Gate Cetacean Research performs photo ID studies of harbour porpoises directly from the middle of the Golden Gate bridge in San Francisco, CA, USA, and Elliser et al. (2018) study porpoises in Burrows Pass, WA, USA.

Photo ID is easier with Hector's/Māui dolphins, and has been used successfully in several studies to estimate population size (Gormley et al. 2005, Baker et al. 2016), site fidelity (Bräger et al. 2002, Rayment et al. 2009a), survival rates (Slooten et al. 1992) and body size (Webster et al. 2010).

7. Cumulative Effects

Many stressors have now been introduced, and each can individually cause disturbance to Hector's/Māui dolphins and harbour porpoises. In combination, effects may be much larger than the cumulative sum of each individual stressor (Wright and Kyhn 2015). Multiple activities can occur and affect an animal concurrently, or effects can accrue over time from single or multiple activities or stressors. Irrespective of the temporal or spatial correlation of activities, their effects have the potential to compound and accumulate. The highest cumulative effects for top marine predators have been found to concentrate along the continental shelf where the greatest impact of anthropogenic activities occurs (Maxwell et al. 2013).

While impacts of several individual activities at sea have been investigated on Hector's dolphins and related/proxy species, few projects have researched the potential cumulative effect of multiple anthropogenic activities.

A truly comprehensive assessment of cumulative effects would have to entail a full-region, full-season storyboarding of all proposed industrial operations and a multidisciplinary approach to investigate all relevant aspects. Such efforts would be extremely costly, and, due to the complexity of the cause-effect relationships, it would be challenging to conduct such research.

To date, there is no evidence-based data (no 'magic bullet') allowing assessment of cumulative effects of marine industrial activities on Hector's/Māui dolphins. In the absence of a such data, any assessment must rely on best available scientific knowledge on the effects of individual activities or stressors, and reasonable assumptions on compounding and cumulative effects of and extrapolation from (physiologically and/or anatomically) related species.

Several industrial activities can occur in conjunction or overlap with O&G and mineral mining in New Zealand waters (see Sections 3 and 5.1.2–5.1.4), and they have the potential to result in cumulative and/or compounding effects.

Entanglement in fishing nets (incidental bycatch) in commercial and recreational fishing gear has been commonly identified as the primary threat to Hector's/Māui dolphins over the past several decades (Currey et al. 2012, Slooten and Davies 2012). A more detailed spatially explicit fisheries risk assessment undertaken to inform the 2019 update of the TMP (Roberts et al. in prep) demonstrates that current commercial fisheries effects are highly variable in space: it is likely that some local populations remain significantly impacted whereas for others the current impact is estimated to be very low. Other possible anthropogenic threats, some of which are examined in detail as part of the TMP, include tourism, coastal development (e.g., dredging, port construction, aquaculture), vessel strikes, underwater noise, bioaccumulation of contaminants, resource competition, and land-based mammalian disease transmission (e.g., toxoplasmosis, *Giardia spp.*).

The type and level of effect of any activity considered in this review will vary considerably depending on location and magnitude relative to the dolphin habitats. The areas of overlap between Hector's and/or Māui dolphin distribution and O&G activities, are mainly concentrated in southern areas within or near Maui dolphin distribution range. Currently, commercial fishing, commercial vessel traffic, and mineral mining activities are more likely to occur in/near dolphin habitats. Acoustic noise generated from seismic surveys for O&G, however, has the greatest potential spatial effect on this species (i.e., impacts over tens of kilometres) relative to other individual pressures (McPherson et al. 2018). While seismic noise is unlikely to interfere with this species' ability to detect and avoid fishing gear in the water, it might induce individual dolphins to move away from the noise source and into waters that have a greater (i.e., outside of fisheries exclusion zones) or lower (i.e., into fishing exclusion zones) fishing bycatch risk.

Vessel noise has been identified as a significant source of potential impact on a wide range of marine mammal species including Hector's and Māui dolphins. McPherson et al. (2018) modelled the sound emitted from vessel traffic¹⁹ and seismic surveys off the West Coast North Island (WCNI) of New Zealand during a summer and winter season (2014/2015). Their publicly available study demonstrates that traffic density north of the Taranaki region is relatively low within 12 nm of the coast, while higher densities occur in the Taranaki and South Taranaki Bight regions. Fishing vessels exhibit a strong seasonal pattern of operations while most of the commercial shipping has a density that is consistent

¹⁹ McPherson et al. (2018) analysed AIS datasets including multiple commercial, government, and recreational vessel categories in the New Zealand (NZ) Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ).

between seasons. Sound emitted from two seismic surveys dominated the local sound field during their operation and even propagated into the WCNI Marine Mammal Sanctuary when one survey was closest to this protected area. Further work is underway off the Taranaki coast to quantify the sound levels received within DOC's west coast marine mammal sanctuary from current O&G activities (BluePlanet Marine, pers.comm) but it is unclear if this information will become publicly available; however, there is no information to date on how Māui or Hector's dolphins respond to seismic surveying noise on its own, much less on any potential compounding effects.

While the exact impact of vessel noise is unknown it may include displacement and the masking of communication. Vessel noise adds to the noise level in an area with seismic surveys, thereby accumulating any potential impact from these two sources. The challenge lies in teasing out the individual impacts of each type of sound source and then assessing any cumulative effects. This represents a significant body of scientific work but is required if any progress is to be made on cumulative impacts.

An additional aspect of the combination of seismic survey activity in areas of high commercial or recreational traffic is the potential increase in vessel collision risk. While Hector's dolphins can be boat-positive (Dawson et al. 2000), Māui dolphins appear to be less so (R. Constantine pers. comm). Given the slow speed of seismic vessels collision risk can be considered negligible, potentially with the exception of young calves within more inshore waters (Stone and Yoshinaga 2000) which may have a slightly higher vulnerability. Overall, vessel strike is likely to represent a variable but overall low risk to these dolphins, although any increases in vessel traffic in areas with dolphins may lead to a potential cumulative increase in risk.

Existing O&G production rigs and pipelines typically have 500 m vessel (incl. fisheries) exclusion zones around them, which essentially act as marine reserves and fish aggregation structures (Todd et al. 2016a). Consequently, these offshore installations may provide a short-term food resource for Hector's or Māui dolphins found further offshore, and outside of their typical home ranges. Hector's dolphins from the west coast of the South Island have at least on two occasions crossed Cook Strait waters and are now confirmed living among Māui dolphins along the North Island's west coast (Hamner et al. 2014). DOC has also received public sightings of Hector's/Māui dolphins around platforms in the South Taranaki Bight, however, none have yet been substantiated with confirmed photographs or DNA evidence. If this species does take advantage of these platforms for temporary food resources, a potential adverse effect may be the risk of bioaccumulation of O&G related contaminants up the food chain, an interaction that has not yet been investigated, although any discharges are now highly regulated under discharge consents issues under the EEZ Act.

The 'weakest link' (i.e., the most sensitive aspect) between disturbance and population-level consequences in a simulation study based on a long-term dataset on killer and humpback (*Megaptera novaeangliae*) whales by Williams et al. (2016) was considered to be prey availability. According to their study, a reduction in prey availability of as little as 10% could cause the killer whale population to decrease by an amount equal to their potential biological removal. This demonstrates the fragility of ecosystems—if animals cannot eat, they cannot survive; therefore, any anthropogenic activities that a) disturb prey, b) cause animals to shift their distributions to poor foraging grounds, or c) interfere with an animal's ability to forage can have significant consequences for the population.

If multiple developments (e.g., O&G, wind farms, seismic surveys, sand mining, fisheries) were to occur in a localised area simultaneously, then impacts would likely be much greater than if each occurred individually. Timing and spatial arrangement of developments must be considered during the planning and construction phases, and appropriate mitigation measures must be developed to reduce the effect on Hector's/Māui dolphins on an individual and population level.

Two modelling frameworks have been developed to predict the consequences of disturbance from offshore renewable energy developments on a population level. These include the Interim Population Consequences of Disturbance, iPCOD (Donovan et al. 2016) and Disturbance Effects of Noise on the Harbour Porpoise Population in the North Sea, DEPONS (van Beest et al. 2015). Both models simulate population dynamics; however, DEPONS yields more realistic predictions of short-term effects of disturbance, while iPCOD runs faster and is therefore easier to account for in a wider range of management scenarios (Nabe-Nielsen and Harwood 2016). Using similar methodologies and expanding them to include other sources of disturbance and to be applicable for other species would aid in estimating the cumulative effects of disturbance.

8. Discussion and Conclusions

Discussing and concluding on potential impacts of O&G and mineral activities on Hector's/Māui dolphins is hampered by the overarching lack of knowledge about their sensitivity to the relevant stressors. Although harbour porpoise is considered a good proxy for understanding possible adverse effects on Hector's/Māui dolphin, such comparisons are still only approximations. Accordingly, in this Section we often refer to knowledge gaps and make recommendations for future research which are also collectively listed at the end of this Section.

The Taranaki Basin is currently the only O&G producing basin in New Zealand, with no production wells being drilled beyond the Taranaki shelf edge. Exploration drilling in deeper parts of the EEZ, however, revealed petroleum systems in other parts of New Zealand's EEZ with considerable potential for further discoveries. The New Zealand government decided to not issue any new permits for offshore exploration of O&G resources. Current exploration permits will be honoured for coastal and offshore areas off the North and South Islands.

A number of other activities are linked intrinsically with O&G and mineral activities such as pile driving, drilling, and associated vessel traffic. All these activities emit numerous chemical and physical pollutants (including noise) that have potential to affect Hector's/Māui dolphins, directly or indirectly. A key aspect for assessing risk exposure and potential impact, is determining Hector's/Māui dolphin distributional overlap with zones where these activities occur. Out of the two approaches currently considered in this report, the HMD proxy area and the TMP assessment area, the HMD proxy area is used here.

Assessing effects of industrial noise exposure on Hector's/Māui dolphins requires knowledge of animals' auditory sensitivity; however, there are no direct audiometric data available for this species. Consequently, indirect information such as their acoustic vocalisations, anatomy of their hearing apparatus, and auditory information from related/proxy species provide valuable insights. Hector's/Māui dolphins share similar characteristics with harbour porpoise in that both have comparable high-frequency vocalisations, prey-preferences, and other biological, anatomical, physiological, and ecological similarities. Both species are also faced with similar anthropogenic threats, rendering the harbour porpoise a justifiable proxy for elucidating some of these aspects to inform the assessment.

There are limited published data relating to effects of O&G and mineral activities on the New Zealand marine ecosystem (Boschen 2016, Elvines et al. In draft-a, Elvines et al. In draft-b). Moreover, much of the available marine mammal information and impact assessment advice is based primarily on marine mammal distribution information (e.g. sighting, breeding, feeding-spatial information) and expert knowledge (i.e., qualitative observation), rather than site-specific empirical observations. Consequently, gaps in information make determining best-management practices and marine consent decisions challenging, and typically require a high level of industry-related legislative management and mitigation practices (MacDiarmid et al. 2011, Lamarche and Clark 2013, Clark et al. 2017).

While incidental bycatch has been identified as the main threat for Hector's/Māui dolphins previously, O&G and mineral activities produce a different suite of stressors and emissions which have potential to negatively impact animals. Sound emitted by seismic surveys and associated vessel-based activities could potentially impact Hector's/Māui dolphins negatively both directly, and indirectly through prey-related effects. Offshore pile driving, exploration drilling, and decommissioning of offshore infrastructure at end of operational lifetimes have potential to affect animals through noise, indirectly or through habitat degradation and the release of toxins and remobilisation of contaminants, especially from resuspended oil-based mud (OBM) drilling plumes, following decommissioning jacket removal. The main effects to be expected from vessel operation are noise and potential chemical/fuel spillage contamination, though risks are low.

In addition to intensity of any one or combination of emissions, the type, frequency, magnitude, and potential likelihood of overlap with Hector's/Māui dolphins' habitat will ultimately determine severity of any potential effect(s). Effects can be wide-ranging, from the extreme (such as death due to collision with a vessel), to masking of important sounds (including communication signals, echolocation, sounds associated with finding prey or avoiding predators, and human threats such as shipping), alterations in behaviour (including displacement from feeding/breeding/migration habitat), hearing loss (temporary or permanent), chronic stress, and indirect effects, including displacement of prey species. Large scale seismic surveys or dredging campaigns for example, have potential to influence many

animals over extended ranges and periods. While the direct influence of such an activity may be comparatively small, the overall cumulative effect could potentially be more substantial from an ecological point of view, i.e., acute effects that animals may be able to tolerate turn into chronic effects that may exceed the compensatory capacity of the dolphins.

No single real-time monitoring technology or method can detect all animals in all conditions and environments with 100% certainty. Visual (MMO) or acoustic (PAMO) methods are established methods but limited in their range and/or effectiveness (see Section 6.9). If the final conservation plan for Hector's, and especially Maui dolphins warrants protecting them from all intense sound exposure, including any behavioural effects, then stand-off distances (buffer zones) should be defined for all industrial activities with the potential to cause unwanted negative effects for these dolphins. These buffer zones would account for the fact that sound propagates well under water and depending on its source level, frequency spectrum and local sound propagation conditions, can be detected over considerable distances and may exceed noise exposure criteria even at large distance from the source (i.e., far beyond the range of real-term monitoring methods which are usually limited to less than 5 km). Buffer zones would have to be calculated (predicted based on sound propagation modelling and/or monitoring) for all industry-related activities that emit intense noise; they could be implemented permanently or over sensitive periods such as the breeding season. The purpose of these zones would be to prevent sounds above noise exposure criteria thresholds generated from such activities from entering areas of concern, in particular sanctuaries. This would equate to setting a maximum noise exposure threshold (for onset of PTS, TTS, behavioural disturbance or otherwise) at the boundary of all sanctuaries for this species. Depending on the regulatory paradigm of the TMP, i.e. which level of protection and thresholds are chosen as noise exposure criteria, such stand-off distances around areas of concern provide the only means for ensuring the highest level of protection from auditory injury and from behavioural disturbance for these animals.

Existing monitoring and mitigation techniques already provide a level of protection for the dolphins and emerging technologies are likely improving efficiency of these efforts. Such measures as well as temporary closures may be easier to implement as a management option and find acceptance (and use) by noise-emitting industries. Ultimately, it is a regulatory decision to define the noise exposure criteria for onset of behavioural and physical effects (based on best available scientific knowledge) that set limits to O&G and mineral mining activities as well as other industries. This will determine if sanctuaries are to become prohibitive areas in terms of excessive noise exposure or to what degree and duration a contamination is deemed acceptable. Noise exposure criteria can only be effective if enforced through a suitable set of mitigation, i.e. based on sound propagation modelling prior to surveys and acoustically monitored and validated through autonomous recorders deployed in the sanctuary or dolphin distribution area. Alternatively, the same effect can be achieved through implementation of pre-set buffer-zones that are large enough to account for the highest noise levels.

Defining the correct noise exposure criteria requires a good scientific understanding of the dolphins' auditory sensitivity. Based on acoustic characteristics of their echolocation signals, as well as anatomical similarities to harbour porpoises, it is justifiable classifying Hector's/Māui dolphins as HF cetaceans. Susceptibility to noise-induced effects on the auditory system (TTS/PTS) of marine mammals is mostly driven by anatomical and physiological characteristics. In the absence of species-specific information for Hector's/Māui dolphins, it seems also justified to infer potential effects of underwater sound on the hearing (e.g. TTS/PTS) of Hector's/Māui dolphins from relevant information on harbour porpoises.

The most appropriate noise exposure threshold level to protect them from TTS would be the NMFS (2018) HF-weighted TTS noise exposure criterion of 140 dB re 1 μ Pa²·s SEL. To prevent PTS, the relevant threshold would be a NMFS (2018) HF-weighted 155 dB μ Pa²·s SEL for impulsive sounds and a NMFS (2018) HF-weighted 173 dB μ Pa²·s SEL for continuous sounds. To date, the noise exposure criteria suggested by Wood et al. (2012, see Table 9) seem to provide the most appropriate approach to regulating the behavioural effects of noise on marine mammals. There is, however, insufficient information to decide about classifying Hector's/Māui dolphins as sensitive species (following Wood et al.'s distinction between sensitive and other cetacean species) with regard to their behavioural reactions to sound. Defining best practices for industrial activities in New Zealand waters can also be informed by works such as Nowacek et al. (2013), Nowacek and Southall (2016), and Southall et al. (2016).

The modelling study by McPherson et al. (2018) showed that sound emitted from seismic surveys was likely to enter the North Island sanctuary, but only over a limited period and at reduced sound levels. However, this depends upon the location of the survey – the study only considered two seismic

surveys conducted in the 2014-2015 year, the TGS Northwest Frontier Multiclient 2-D Marine Seismic Survey (MSS) (4400 in³ array) and the Todd Energy Trestles 3-D MSS (3460 in³ array). The modelling results are representative of the year from July 2014 through June 2015. While comparisons can be made to other periods of time, the possible location of vessels and marine seismic surveys should be considered.

Unless animals would leave their normal habitat (i.e., swim beyond the 100 m depth contour) and stay close to an active seismic vessel, effects such as TTS or more severe effects are not likely. This highlights the important roles the sanctuaries play for the conservation of Hector's/Māui dolphins. As long as seismic surveys are planned and operated outside the sanctuaries, with a buffer to account for the long-range transmission of sound underwater, the risk for physical effects could potentially be minimised. Consequently, the optimal mitigation method for any of these activities is to avoid the sanctuaries (with a buffer range), or at least to avoid sensitive periods. Sound emissions differ between each planned seismic operation, which makes it imperative to model the sound propagation for such campaigns to inform the risk assessment and delineation of buffer zones for this activity (unless a worst-case scenario is used to delineate the buffer zone). Following existing legislative industry-specific monitoring and mitigation scheme(s) provides the most basic level of protection for the dolphins and methods should be revised and improved based on proven new technologies.

The same overall reasoning also applies for potential noise-induced effects of mineral exploration and mining. Sound emitted from dredging activities associated with mining for minerals is broadband, with most energy below 1 kHz. In general, sound levels are too low to expect animals to suffer physical harm, but auditory masking is likely to occur. If conducted near or in a sanctuary/distribution area, dredging has clear potential to cause behavioural reactions due to the sounds emitted and the presence of the vessel(s). Entrainment, habitat degradation, noise, contaminant remobilisation, suspended sediments, and sedimentation can affect benthic, epibenthic, and infaunal communities, which may impact marine mammals indirectly through changes to prey. Impacts can be reduced by implementing environmental windows on dredging activity, which can be tailored to account for the marine mammal breeding period in addition to critical times at spawning and nursery grounds of fish and benthic species of concern. Risk assessments carried out prior to dredging would have to consider that large-scale repeated alterations of the sediment over a larger area have potential to affect the entire food web, right up to marine mammals.

Vessel echosounders and geophysical survey techniques emit sounds at high frequencies (10s to 100s kHz) at high sound levels. They are of very short duration and have strong directionality. Most signals overlap in terms of their frequency range with the expected range of (best) hearing of Hector's/Māui dolphins. Based on the source level, these sounds could be expected to cause auditory impairment such as TTS. The acoustic energy contained in each signal, however, is relatively low due to their short duration which reduces the risk of causing severe auditory damage. Due to the directionality of the signals it is very unlikely that animals will be directly exposed to vessel echosounder signals. The signals emitted from side-scan and multibeam echosounder have the widest aperture of all geophysical survey techniques and pose the highest risk for Hector's/Māui dolphins. Under the assumption that Hector's dolphins are more attracted to vessels, they might be at slightly higher risk of being exposed than Māui dolphins who seem to avoid vessels. Both species, however, will likely be able to detect the signals at distances and received levels high enough to elicit behavioural avoidance responses.

Offshore pile driving is another source of intense acoustic impulses. Depending on scale of operation, substrate, and number of piles, noise emissions can contribute substantially to the soundscape over wide ranges. Pile driving impulses have potential to cause auditory impairment (such as TTS) in Hector's/Māui dolphins if an animal is close to the operation. While this is unlikely, the risk of cumulative noise-induced effects is aggravated by the repetitive and impulsive nature of these signals. The effect ranges (for onset of TTS, e.g.) for pile driving activities are smaller in general compared to seismic airgun surveys. Accordingly, mitigation methods such as safety zones around the operation controlled by visual observation (MMO) complemented by PAMO, use of acoustic deterrent devices and soft start procedures have greater potential to substantially reduce the risk for this type of activity. Evasive behavioural reactions, shown to occur in harbour porpoises over wide ranges (>10 km), cannot be ruled out for Hector's/Māui dolphins but sufficient species-specific information is lacking. Depending on the regulatory decisions in terms of noise exposure limits, pile driving activities may have to be avoided completely within the sanctuaries and distribution areas; a stand-off distance representing an exclusion zone would ensure that activities outside the areas of concern have no undesired effect within the areas.

Drilling and vessel noise are also sources of continuous, broadband sound. Their source levels are lower compared to the seismic airgun surveys or pile driving and have a lower potential for causing physical auditory effects in Hector's/Maui dolphins. While drilling represents a relatively rare stationary operation, rig and platform-associated vessel movements are ubiquitous, covering wide areas of the distribution area of Hector's/Māui dolphins. Moreover, each manned offshore installation is associated with a permanent safety boat, which patrols the mitigation zone, so long-term, low level, vessel noise can contribute to background noise levels. Both subspecies can alter their behaviour but with different vectors-Hector's dolphins have been reported being attracted to vessels while Maui dolphins seem to avoid them. It is unclear over what ranges these responses can be elicited and how severe they are for the animals. As for the other sound sources, there is insufficient information to assess this complex issue for Hector's/Maui dolphins. Offshore drilling and dredging have been shown to cause changes to benthic communities which has - depending on scale and intensity of the activity - the potential to influence the entire food web and, with regard to Hector's/Maui dolphins, change availability and species composition of prev. Yet, effects on benthic communities have been shown to be locally restricted (100s metres) in New Zealand for drilling, which indicates that trophic consequences for highly mobile predators such as the dolphins will be locally restricted and the overall severity is likely low.

Underwater explosions are the most powerful man-made sound sources in the ocean and pose a great risk for causing auditory injury or impairment to Hector's/Māui dolphins. The occurrence of underwater explosions, though unreported, is likely to be low in New Zealand compared to, e.g., European waters. Underwater explosions should be avoided in or near the sanctuaries for the dolphins. If no alternative to explosions can be used at locations near the distribution of Hector's/Māui dolphins, the full suite of mitigation and monitoring measures including sufficient stand-off distances should be imperative to be used, similar to other noise-intense activities.

With regard to behavioural reactions to any industrial activities considered in this report, the situation is more complex compared to auditory effects; behavioural reactions are highly species-specific and can vary strongly between individuals and different contexts–a young, inquisitive animal may (or may not) be more prone to exploring the source of a novel stimulus than a mother with her dependent calf. Inferring any information on the severity of behavioural reactions from harbour porpoises seems less plausible. At best, behavioural information from this species can inform the potential scale of reactions for Hector's/Maui dolphins. Due to the scarcity of comprehensive information on behavioural reactions of Hector's/Maui dolphins to underwater sound it is impossible to assess the risk for behavioural disruption of important behaviours and potential habitat loss. The animals (especially Māui dolphins) seem to be philopatric (i.e., they tend to return to or remain near their home range), as the range of their core distribution is limited; long-term avoidance of critical habitats, such as documented for harbour porpoises in inner Danish waters, is therefore unlikely. This should not diminish the fact that exposure to sounds from any of the activities discussed in this report can disrupt behaviour and have significant fitness implications; however, without designated, well-controlled noise exposure experiments, it is unfeasible to conclude on the avoidance effects of such activities.

To assess risk in terms of behavioural reactions and potential habitat loss, it is essential to gather dedicated information on the behavioural responsiveness of Hector's/Māui dolphins to underwater sound. Controlled and replicated exposure experiments would provide the most valuable insights in this context. Playback experiments conducted in captive situations on harbour porpoises may inform the risk assessment, but results should not be extrapolated to Hector's/Māui dolphins. In essence, behavioural reactions to underwater sound are a major knowledge gap and investigating this aspect requires immediate attention to reliably inform any conservation efforts such as the revised TMP. Alternatively, in the absence of appropriate information a precautionary approach should be used to prevent any undesired behavioural effects.

Empirical studies on harbour porpoises from European waters show that mitigation methods exist that have capacity to be effective in reducing the potential effects at least of stationary operations related to O&G and mineral mining activities. These could be used in New Zealand waters, if tailored to specific requirements–from a biological side (i.e., regarding the biology of Hector's/Māui dolphins) or industrial side (i.e., accounting for activity type and location).

Concerning the influence of non-acoustic emissions from associated activities, the main obstacle is the relative lack of scientifically-robust information. Ecology of the marine ecosystem is highly complex, and it is difficult to link cause-effect relationships to a single factor. Bioaccumulation of toxins resulting from industrial activities resuspended from disturbed sediment (e.g. drilling muds) or penetrating the marine sediment or contaminated discharges can, individually or interactively, lead to

conditions such as systemic suppression of immune function in marine fauna. Long-term field monitoring programmes on effects from produced water around O&G production platforms, and drilling plumes from exploration drilling rigs, however, have not revealed elevated levels of contaminants in fish tissues except in resident animals close to discharge points. This suggests that with regard to the Hector's/Māui dolphins, as long as highly contaminated discharges are avoided, the risk for food chain transmission of contaminants via phytoplankton and zooplankton is slight, and any catastrophic effects on Hector's/Māui dolphins are unlikely.

Cumulative effects are another major knowledge gap in this assessment. It is accepted widely that each of the stressors described can impact animals on their own, and that their influence can be aggravated through cumulative exposures; determining interactions qualitatively and quantifying impact on any part of the food web, not just Hector's/Māui dolphins, is extremely challenging and any conclusion would have to be treated with great caution. Modelling frameworks such as iPCOD are useful in conceptualising the scientific and regulatory approaches taken; however, sufficient data have been collected for only a few model species and stressors (e.g., effect of sound on northern elephant seals). In the current context, it remains unfeasible to assess them for Hector's/Māui dolphins at all.

Overall, the current assessment is restricted strongly in its potential to conclude on the type or scale of effects by the lack of relevant species-specific information. Attempts to populate knowledge gaps with information from harbour porpoises as a well-studied proxy has provided some insights into the severity and likelihood of effects. It is, however, inherently limited in its declarative strength.

Gaps in knowledge

Knowledge gaps identified in this literature review are likely to overlap with those previously identified in the TMP; most are not specific to activities considered in this report, but more generic. The main insufficiencies in knowledge (which have been elucidated in the report) are:

- Behavioural reactions to underwater sound;
- Noise-induced physiological effects (incl. hearing sensitivity);
- Impact from other pollutants (i.e., non-acoustic);
- Collision risk; and,
- Cumulative effects.

Recommendations for future work

All the following points are recommendations for future work:

- Long-term noise monitoring in selected habitats within the home range of Hector's/Māui dolphins: This information would provide relevant information for more detailed noise modelling. Vessel Automated Identifier System (AIS) data and other data sources on vessel movements and industrial activities could be integrated allowing quantification and, in some case, identification of types of vessels;
- Measurement of hearing sensitivity: No data exist on the hearing sensitivity of Hector's/Māui dolphins, frequency of best hearing, and overall frequency range of hearing. Conducting such measurements on live-stranded animals is unrealistic as no rehabilitation facilities exist in New Zealand which could hold dolphins in captivity and the priority in case of a live-strandings of a Hector's/Māui dolphin will always be to return the animal back in the water as quickly as possible. Instead, as a better proxy than the harbour porpoise, the hearing sensitivity of phylogenetically more closely related species such as Commerson's dolphins can be tested to complement existing information on hearing sensitivity in high-frequency cetaceans;
- Auditory masking: This is linked directly to the previous point (i.e., measuring auditory sensitivity
 of Hector's/Māui dolphins) and could potentially reveal influence of vessel noise and other sound
 sources on the perception of important acoustic stimuli for these animals;
- Behavioural Response Study (BRS): Such studies would provide valuable insight in the reactions
 of Hector's/Māui dolphins to different types of underwater sound. In a carefully controlled and
 replicated setting, animals could be exposed to playbacks of sound or original sound source
 emissions and their reactions could be monitored closely;

 Satellite telemetry: While difficult to conduct, satellite tags have been reduced in size and enormous progress has been made to enhance their technical capabilities. The biggest challenge would be to deploy a tag for a limited period (by means of suction cups). If done in conjunction with a BRS, the information could provide invaluable insight into severity and onset levels for behavioural reactions of Hector's/Māui dolphins.

Literature Cited

- [Caltrans] California Department of Transportation. 2001. San Francisco–Oakland Bay Bridge East Span Seismic Safety Project, Pile Installation Demonstration Project. Marine Mammal Impact Assessment Report Number PIDP EA 012081, PIDP 04-ALA-80-0.0/0.5, Caltrans Contract 04A0148, Task Order 205.10.90. California Department of Transportation.
- [DoN] Department of the Navy. 2017. U.S. Navy marine species density database phase III for the Atlantic Fleet training and testing study area. NAVFAC Atlantic Final Technical Report. Naval Facilities Engineering Command Atlantic, Norfolk, VA.
- [IAOG] International Association of Oil and Gas Producers. 2005. Fate and effects of naturally occurring substances in produced water on the marine environment. Report Number 364. 36 pp. <u>https://www.iogp.org/bookstore/product/fate-and-effects-of-naturally-occurringsubstances-in-produced-water-on-the-marine-environment/</u>.
- [ISO] International Organization for Standardization. 2017. ISO/DIS 18405.2:2017. Underwater acoustics—Terminology. Geneva. <u>https://www.iso.org/standard/62406.html</u>.
- [JNCC] Joint Nature Conservation Committee. 2010. JNCC guidelines for minimising the risk of injury and disturbance to marine mammals from seismic surveys. Aberdeen, UK. 16 pp.
- [MNZ] Maritime New Zealand. 2007. Pollution Prevention: Shipping Routeing Areas to be Avoided.
- [NMFS] National Marine Fisheries Service. 2016. Technical Guidance for Assessing the Effects of Anthropogenic Sound on Marine Mammal Hearing: Underwater Acoustic Thresholds for Onset of Permanent and Temporary Threshold Shifts. U.S. Department of Commerce, NOAA. NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-OPR-55. 178 pp. <u>http://www.nmfs.noaa.gov/pr/acoustics/Acoustic%20Guidance%20Files/opr-55_acoustic_guidance_tech_memo.pdf</u>.
- [NMFS] National Marine Fisheries Service. 2018. 2018 Revision to: Technical Guidance for Assessing the Effects of Anthropogenic Sound on Marine Mammal Hearing (Version 2.0): Underwater Thresholds for Onset of Permanent and Temporary Threshold Shifts. U.S. Department of Commerce, NOAA. NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-OPR-59, Silver Spring, MD. 167 pp. <u>https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/webdam/download/75962998</u>.
- [NZDOC] New Zealand Department of Conservation. 2017. Revised Code of Conduct for Minimising Acoustic Disturbance to Marine Mammals from Seismic Survey Operations - Draft (unpublished). In: New Zealand Department of Conservation (ed.).
- Aguilar, A. and A. Borrell. 1995. Pollution and harbour porpoises in the Eastern North Atlantic: a review. *Reports of the International Whaling Commission* SC/42/SM25: 1-12.
- Akamatsu, T., D. Wang, K. Nakamura, and K. Wang. 1998. Echolocation range of captive and freeranging baiji (*Lipotes vexillifer*), finless porpoise (*Neophocaena phocaenoides*), and bottlenose dolphin (*Tursiops truncatus*). *Journal of the Acoustic Society of America* 104(4): 2511-2516. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.423757</u>.
- Akamatsu, T., J. Teilmann, L.A. Miller, J. Tougaard, R. Dietz, D. Wang, K.X. Wang, U. Siebert, and Y. Naito. 2007a. Comparison of echolocation behaviour between coastal and riverine porpoises. Deep Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography 54(3-4): 290-297. <Go to ISI>://000245820500009
- Akamatsu, T., D. Wang, K. Wang, and Y. Naito. 2007b. Underwater acoustical sensing behavior of porpoises. In Kato, N. and S. Kamimura (eds.). Bio-Mechanisms of Swimming and Flying: Fluid Dynamics, Biomimetic Robots, and Sports Science. Springer, Okinawa, Japan. pp 117-127. <Go to ISI>://ISIP:000251715900010.

- Amoser, S. and F. Ladich. 2003. Diversity in noise-induced temporary hearing loss in otophysine fishes. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 113(4): 2170-2179. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.1557212.
- Andersen, L.W., D.E. Ruzzante, M.J. Walton, P. Berggren, A. Bjørge, and C. Lockyer. 2001. Conservation genetics of harbour porpoises, *Phocoena phocoena*, in the eastern and central North Atlantic. *Conservation Genetics* 2: 309-324.
- Andersen, S.M., J. Teilmann, R. Dietz, N.M. Schmidt, and L.A. Miller. 2012. Behavioural responses of harbour seals to human-induced disturbances. *Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems* 22(1): 113-121.
- Anderson, S. 1970. Auditory sensitivity of the harbour porpoise, *Phocoena phocoena. In* Pilleri, G. (ed.). *Investigations on Cetacea*. Volume 2. Berne: Bümpliz, Berne, Switzerland. pp 255-259.
- Anderwald, P., A. Brandecker, M. Coleman, C. Collins, H. Denniston, M.D. Haberlin, M. Donovan, R. Pinfield, F. Visser, et al. 2013. Displacement responses of a mysticete, an odontocete, and a phocid seal to construction-related vessel traffic. *Endangered Species Research* 21(3): 231-240. <u>http://www.int-res.com/abstracts/esr/v21/n3/p231-240/</u>.
- André, M., M. van der Schaar, S. Zaugg, L. Houégnigan, A. Sánchez, A. Mas, and J.V. Castell. 2010. Real-time monitoring of noise in cetacean acoustic niches. 2nd International Conference on the effects of noise on aquatic marine life on 15-20th August. Springer, Cork, p. 7.
- ANSI S1.1-1994. R2004. American National Standard Acoustical Terminology. American National Standards Institute, New York.
- Ansmann, I.C., J.C. Goold, P.G.H. Evans, M. Simmonds, and S.G. Keith. 2007. Variation in the whistle characteristics of short-beaked common dolphins, Delphinus delphis, at two locations around the British Isles. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the UK* 87(01): 19.
- ASCOBANS. 2014. ICES Advice April 2014: Bycatch of Small Cetaceans and Other Marine Animals Review of National Reports under Council Regulation (EC) No. 812/2004 and Other Published Documents. . 21st ASCOBANS Advisory Committee Meeting. Gothenburg, Sweden.
- Ashley, M.C., S.C. Mangi, and L.D. Rodwell. 2014. The potential of offshore windfarms to act as marine protected areas – A systematic review of current evidence. *Marine Policy* 45(1): 301-309. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0308597X13001991</u>.
- Au, D.W.T., C.A. Pollino, R.S.S. Wu, P.K.S. Shin, S.T.F. Lau, and J.Y.M. Tang. 2004. Chronic effects of suspended solids on gill structure, osmoregulation, growth, and triiodothyronine in juvenile green grouper *Epinephelus coioides*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 266: 255-264. <u>http://www.int-res.com/abstracts/meps/v266/p255-264/</u>.
- Au, W.L., R.W. Floyd, R.H. Penner, and A.E. Murchison. 1974. Measurement of echolocation signals of the Atlantic bottlenose dolphin in open waters. *Journal Acoustical Society of America* 56(4): 1280-1290.
- Au, W.W., R.A. Kastelein, T. Rippe, and N.M. Schooneman. 1999. Transmission beam pattern and echolocation signals of a harbor porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*). *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 106(6): 3699-705.
- Au, W.W.L., A.N. Popper, and R.R. Fay (eds.). 2000. *Hearing by Whales and Dolphins. Springer Handbook of Auditory Research.* Springer-Verlag, New York.
- Auld, A.H. and J.R. Schubel. 1978. Effects of suspended sediment on fish eggs and larvae: A laboratory assessment. *Estuarine and Coastal Marine Science* 6(2): 153-164. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/030235247890097X.

- Austin, M.E., D.E. Hannay, and K.C. Bröker. 2018. Acoustic characterization of exploration drilling in the Chukchi and Beaufort seas. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 144(1): 115-123. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.5044417
- Bailey, H., G. Clay, E.A. Coates, D. Lusseau, B. Senior, and P.M. Thompson. 2010a. Using T-PODs to assess variations in the occurrence of coastal bottlenose dolphins and harbour porpoises. *Aquatic Conservation-Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems* 20(2): 150-158. <Go to ISI>://000276464600004.
- Bailey, H., B. Senior, D. Simmons, J. Rusin, G. Picken, and P.M. Thompson. 2010b. Assessing underwater noise levels during pile-driving at an offshore windfarm and its potential effects on marine mammals. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 60: 888-897.
- Baine, M. 2002. The North Sea rigs-to-reefs debate. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 59: S277-S280. <Go to ISI>://000179243500044
- Baine, M. and J. Side. 2003. The role of fishermen and other stakeholders in the North Sea rigs-toreefs debate. American Fisheries Society Symposium. Volume 36, pp. 1-14.
- Baird, R.W. and S.K. Hooker. 2000. Ingestion of plastic and unusual prey by a juvenile harbour porpoise. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 40(8): 719-720. <Go to ISI>://000088889400022.
- Baker, C.S., D. Steel, R.M. Hamner, G. Hickman, L. Boren, W. Arlidge, and R. Constantine. 2016. Estimating the abundance and effective population size of Māui dolphins using microsatellite genotypes in 2015–16, with retrospective matching to 2001–16. Volume 74. Department of Conservation, Auckland, New Zealand.
- Barrio Froján, C.R.S., K.M. Cooper, J. Bremner, E.C. Defew, W.M.R. Wan Hussin, and D.M. Paterson. 2011. Assessing the recovery of functional diversity after sustained sediment screening at an aggregate dredging site in the North Sea. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science* 92(3): 358-366. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0272771411000163.
- Bassett, H.R., S. Baumann, G.S. Campbell, S.M. Wiggins, and J.A. Hildebrand. 2009. Dall's porpoise (*Phocoenoides dalli*) echolocation click spectral structure. *Journal of the Acoustic Society of America* 125(4): 2677-2677. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.4784219</u>.
- Baumgartner, M.F., D.M. Fratantoni, T.P. Hurst, M.W. Brown, T.V.N. Cole, S.M. Van Parijs, and M. Johnson. 2013. Real-time reporting of baleen whale passive acoustic detections from ocean gliders. *Journal of the Acoustic Society of America* 134(3): 1814-1823. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.4816406</u>.
- Beentjes, M.P., B. Bull, R.J. Hurst, and N.W. Bagley. 2002. Demersal fish assemblages along the continental shelf and upper slope of the east coast of the South Island, New Zealand. New Zealand Journal of Marine and Freshwater Research 36(1): 197-223. https://doi.org/10.1080/00288330.2002.9517080.
- Bellmann, M.A., J. Schuckenbrock, S. Gündert, M. Müller, H. Holst, and P. Remmers. 2017. Is There a State-of-the-Art to Reduce Pile-Driving Noise? In Köppel, J. (ed.). Wind Energy and Wildlife Interactions: Presentations from the CWW2015 Conference. Springer International Publishing, Cham. pp 161-172. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-51272-3_9</u>.
- Bennett, P.M., P.D. Jepson, R.J. Law, B.R. Jones, T. Kuiken, J.R. Baker, E. Rogan, and J.K. Kirkwood. 2001. Exposure to heavy metals and infectious disease mortality in harbour porpoises from England and Wales. *Environmental Pollution* 112(1): 33-40. <Go to ISI>://000166248900005.
- Berggren, P., R. Ishaq, Y. Zebuhr, C. Naf, C. Bandh, and D. Broman. 1999. Patterns and levels of organochlorines (DDTs, PCBs, non-ortho PCBs and PCDD/Fs) in male harbour porpoises

(*Phocoena phocoena*) from the Baltic Sea, the Kattegat-Skagerrak Seas and the west coast of Norway. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 38(12): 1070-1084. <Go to ISI>://000084587100014

- Bergmark, P. and D. Jørgensen. 2014. *Lophelia pertusa* conservation in the North Sea using obsolete offshore structures as artificial reefs. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 516: 275-280. <u>http://www.int-res.com/abstracts/meps/v516/p275-280/</u>.
- Bernstein, B.B., A. Bressler, P. Cantle, M. Henrion, D. John, S. Kruse, D. Pondella, A. Scholz, T. Setnicka, et al. 2010. Evaluating alternatives for decommissioning California's offshore oil and gas platforms. A technical analysis to inform state policy. California Ocean Science Trust. 27 pp. <u>http://calost.org/science-initiatives/?page=past-projects</u>.
- Berrow, S.D., S.C. Long, A.T. McGarry, D. Pollard, E. Rogan, and C. Lockyer. 1998. Radionuclides (Cs-137 and K-40) in harbour porpoises *Phocoena phocoena* from British and Irish coastal waters. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 36(8): 569-576. <Go to ISI>://000075806800013.
- Berry, W.J., N.I. Rubinstein, E.K. Hinchey, G. Klein-MacPhee, and D.G. Clarke. 2011. Assessment of dredging-induced sedimentation effects on winter flounder (Pseudopleuronectes americanus) hatching success: results of laboratory investigations. Western Dredging Association Technical Conference and Texas A&M Dredging Seminar, 5-8 June 2011, Nashville, Tennessee, pp. 47-57.
- Best, P., V.M. Peddemors, V.G. Cockcroft, and N. Rice. 2001. Mortalities of right whales and related anthropogenic factors in South African waters, 1963-1998. *Journal of Cetacean Research and Management* (Special Issue 2): 171-176.
- Bibikov, N.G. 1992. Auditory brainstem responses in the harbour porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*). In Kastelein, R.A., J.A. Thomas, and P.E. Nachtigall (eds.). Sensory Systems of Aquatic Mammals. De Spil Publishers, Woerden, The Netherlands. pp 197-211.
- Biggs, R.B. 1968. Environmental effects of overboard spoils disposal. *Journal of the Sanitary* Engineering Division 94(3): 477-488.
- Bjørge, A., M. Skern-Mauritzen, and M.C. Rossman. 2013. Estimated bycatch of harbour porpoise (Phocoena phocoena) in two coastal gillnet fisheries in Norway, 2006–2008. Mitigation and implications for conservation. *Biological Conservation* 161: 164-173.
- Blackwell, S.B., C.S. Nations, T.L. McDonald, C.R. Greene, A.M. Thode, M. Guerra, and A. Michael Macrander. 2013. Effects of airgun sounds on bowhead whale calling rates in the Alaskan Beaufort Sea. *Marine Mammal Science* 29(4): E342-E365. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/mms.12001</u>
- Blackwell, S.B., C.S. Nations, T.L. McDonald, A.M. Thode, D. Mathias, K.H. Kim, C.R. Greene, Jr., and A.M. Macrander. 2015. Effects of Airgun Sounds on Bowhead Whale Calling Rates: Evidence for Two Behavioral Thresholds. *PLoS ONE* 10(6): e0125720. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0125720</u>
- Blackwell, S.B., C.S. Nations, A.M. Thode, M.E. Kauffman, A.S. Conrad, R.G. Norman, and K.H. Kim. 2017. Effects of tones associated with drilling activities on bowhead whale calling rates. *PLoS ONE* 12(11): e0188459. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0188459</u>.
- Boehlert, G.W. and J.B. Morgan. 1985. Turbidity enhances feeding abilities of larval Pacific herring *Clupea harengus pallasi. Hydrobiologia* 123(161-170).
- Boschen, R. 2016. The Ecological Impacts of Mining at Seafloor Massive Sulfide Deposits on Megafaunal Assemblage Structure and Population Connectivity. Ph.D. Thesis. Victoria University of Wellington. 176 pp. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10063/5175</u>.

- Boyd, S.E., D.S. Limpenny, H.L. Rees, and K.M. Cooper. 2005. The effects of marine sand and gravel extraction on the macrobenthos at a commercial dredging site (results 6 years post-dredging). *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 62(2): 145-162. <Go to ISI>://WOS:000227506700001.
- Bräger, S., S.M. Dawson, E. Slooten, S. Smith, G.S. Stone, and A. Yoshinaga. 2002. Site fidelity and along-shore range in Hector's dolphin, an endangered marine dolphin from New Zealand. *Biological Conservation* 108(3): 281-287. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3207(02)00124-6</u>.
- Brandt, M.J., A. Diederichs, K. Betke, and G. Nehls. 2011. Responses of harbour porpoises to pile driving at the Horns Rev II offshore wind farm in the Danish North Sea. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 421: 205-216.
- Brandt, M.J., C. Höschle, A. Diederichs, K. Betke, R. Matuschek, S. Witte, and G. Nehls. 2012. Effectiveness of a sealscarer in deterring harbour porpoises (Phocoena phocoena) and its application as a mitigation measure during offshore pile driving. BioConsult SH. 72 pp.
- Brandt, M.J., C. Hoschle, A. Diederichs, K. Betke, R. Matuschek, and G. Nehls. 2013. Seal scarers as a tool to deter harbour porpoises from offshore construction sites. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 475: 291-302.
- Branstetter, B.K., J.S. Trickey, H. Aihara, J.J. Finneran, and T.R. Liberman. 2013. Time and frequency metrics related to auditory masking of a 10 kHz tone in bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*). *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 134(6): 4556-4565. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.4824680.
- Bröker, K., G. Gailey, J. Muir, and R. Racca. 2015. Monitoring and impact mitigation during a 4D seismic survey near a population of gray whales off Sakhalin Island, Russia. *Endangered Species Research* 28: 187-208. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/esr00670</u>.

Brookes, K.L., H. Bailey, and P.M. Thompson. 2013. Predictions from harbor porpoise habitat association models are confirmed by long-term passive acoustic monitoring. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 134(3): 2523-2533. <u>http://link.aip.org/link/?JAS/134/2523/1</u> <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1121/1.4816577</u>.

- Brunn, P., P.T. Gayes, W.C. Schwab, and W.C. Eiser. 2005. Dredging and offshore transport of materials *Journal of Coastal Research* (Special issue 46): 453-525. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25737349</u>.
- Bruns, B., C. Kuhn, P. Stein, J. Gattermann, and K. Elmer. 2014. The new noise mitigation system 'Hydro Sound Dampers': history of development with several hydro sound and vibration measurements. Inter-noise 2014, Melbourne, Australia.
- Buckland, S.J., D.J. Hannah, J.A. Taucher, E. Slooten, and S. Dawson. 1990. Polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins and dibenzofurans in New Zealand's Hector's dolphin. *Chemosphere* 20(7): 1035-1042. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0045-6535(90)90217-H</u>.
- Buckland, S.T., D.R. Anderson, K.P. Burnham, J.L. Laake, D.L. Borchers, and L. Thomas. 2001. Introduction to Distance Sampling: Estimating Abundance of Biological Populations. Oxford University Press, Oxford, UK. 432 pp.
- Buckland, S.T., D.R. Anderson, K.P. Burnham, J.L. Laake, D.L. Borchers, and L. Thomas. 2004. *Advanced distance sampling.* Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Buckland, S.T., M.L. Burt, E.A. Rexstad, M. Mellor, A.E. Williams, and R. Woodward. 2012. Aerial surveys of seabirds: the advent of digital methods. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 49(4): 960-967.
- Buscaino, G., F. Filiciotto, G. Buffa, A. Bellante, V.D. Stefano, A. Assenza, F. Fazio, G. Caola, and S. Mazzola. 2010. Impact of an acoustic stimulus on the motility and blood parameters of European sea bass (*Dicentrarchus labrax* L.) and gilthead sea bream (*Sparus aurata* L.).

Marine Environmental Research 69(3): 136-142. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0141113609001214.

- Caillat, M., L. Thomas, and D. Gillespie. 2013. The effects of acoustic misclassification on cetacean species abundance estimation. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 134(3): 2469-2476. <u>http://link.aip.org/link/?JAS/134/2469/1</u> <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1121/1.4816569</u>.
- Callahan, E. and A. Jackson. 2015. *Rigs to Reefs: Exploring the future of California's offshore oil and gas platforms. First International Conference on the Decommissioning and Offshore and Subsea Structures.* ASRANET limited, Glasgow, UK, pp. 76-88.
- Caltrans. 2001. Pile installation demonstration project, fisheries impact assessment. PIDP EA 012081. San Francisco Oakland Bay Bridge East Span Seismic Safety Project. Caltrans Contract 04A0148 San Francisco, CA: Caltran.
- CALTRANS. 2007. Compendium of pile priving sound data. Prepared by Illingworth & Rodkin, Inc. for The California Department of Transportation. 129 pp.
- Carlström, J., P. Berggren, F. Dinnétz, and P. Börjesson. 2002. A field experiment using acoustic alarms (pingers) to reduce harbour porpoise by-catch in bottom-set gillnets. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 59(4): 816-824. <Go to ISI>://000178338300014.
- Carretta, J.V. and J. Barlow. 2011. Long-term effectiveness, failure rates, and "dinner bell" properties of acoustic pingers in a gillnet fishery *Marine Technology Society Journal* 45(5): 7 19.
- Carstensen, J., O.D. Henriksen, and J. Teilmann. 2006. Impacts of offshore wind farm construction on harbour porpoises: acoustic monitoring of echolocation activity using porpoise detectors (T-PODs). *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 321: 295-308. <u>http://www.int-res.com/abstracts/meps/v321/p295-308/</u>.
- Casper, B.M., M.E. Smith, M.B. Halvorsen, H. Sun, T.J. Carlson, and A.N. Popper. 2013. Effects of exposure to pile driving sounds on fish inner ear tissues. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part A: Molecular & Integrative Physiology* 166(2): 352-360. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpa.2013.07.008.
- Casper, B.M., T.J. Carlson, M.B. Halvorsen, and A.N. Popper. 2016. Effects of Impulsive Pile-Driving Exposure on Fishes. (Chapter 15) *In* Popper, N.A. and A. Hawkins (eds.). *The Effects of Noise on Aquatic Life II.* Springer New York, New York, NY. pp 125-132. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-2981-8_15</u>.
- Castellote, M., R. Leeney, G. O'Corry-Crowe, R. Lauhakangas, K. Kovacs, W. Lucey, V. Krasnova, C. Lydersen, K. Stafford, et al. 2013. Monitoring white whales (*Delphinapterus leucas*) with echolocation loggers. *Polar Biology* 36(4): 493-509. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00300-012-1276-2</u>.
- CEDA. 2011. Underwater sound in relation to dredging. Document Number CEDA position paper 7 November 2011. Central Dredging Association (CEDA), Delft, The Netherlands. 6 pp.
- Chimienti, M., T. Cornulier, E. Owen, M. Bolton, I.M. Davies, J.M.J. Travis, and B.E. Scott. 2017. Taking movement data to new depths: Inferring prey availability and patch profitability from seabird foraging behavior. *Ecology and Evolution* 7(23): 10252-10265. <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/ece3.3551</u>.
- Cholewiak, D., A.I. DeAngelis, D. Palka, P.J. Corkeron, and S.M. Van Parijs. 2017. Beaked whales demonstrate a marked acoustic response to the use of shipboard echosounders. *Royal Society Open Science* 4(12). http://rsos.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/royopensci/4/12/170940.full.pdf.

- Clark, C.W., W.T. Ellison, B.L. Southall, L. Hatch, S.M. Van Parijs, A. Frankel, and D. Ponirakis. 2009. Acoustic masking in marine ecosystems: Intuitions, analysis, and implication. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 395: 201-222. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/24874251</u>.
- Clark, M.R., H.L. Rouse, G. Lamarche, J.I. Ellis, and C.W. Hickey. 2017. Preparation of Environmental Impact Assessments: General guidelines for offshore mining and drilling with particular reference to New Zealand. NIWA Science and Technology Series, Volume 81. National Institute of Water and Atmospheric Research (NIWA). https://www.niwa.co.nz/coasts-and-oceans/research-projects/enabling-management-ofoffshore-mining.
- Clausen, K., J. Tougaard, J. Carstensen, M. Delefosse, and J. Teilmann. 2018. *Noise affects porpoise click detections the magnitude of the effect depends on logger type and detection filter settings*. 1-16 pp.
- Clausen, K.T., M. Wahlberg, K. Beedholm, S. Deruiter, and P.T. Telberg. 2010. Click communication in harbour porpoises *Phocoena phocoena*. *Bioacoustics* 20(1): 1-28. https://doi.org/10.1080/09524622.2011.9753630.
- Claveleau, D. and M. Desprez. 2009. Marine aggregates in France: current production, materials, constraints experienced and expected and future development. *European Marine Sand and Gravel Group a wave of opportunities for the marine aggregates industry*. 7-8 May 2009, Rome, Italy. p. 6.
- CMPAB. 2018. The Crown Minerals (Petroleum) Amendment Bill Environment Committee, New Zealand Parliament. Published under the authority of the House of Representatives, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Codarin, A., L.E. Wysocki, F. Ladich, and M. Picciulin. 2009. Effects of ambient and boat noise on hearing and communication in three fish species living in a marine protected area (Miramare, Italy). *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 58(12): 1880-1887. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2009.07.011.
- Cooper, K.M., J.D. Eggleton, S.J. Vize, K. Vanstaen, R. Smith, S.E. Boyd, S. Ware, C.D. Morris, M. Curtis, et al. 2005. Assessment of the re-habilitation of the seabed following marine aggregate dredgingpart II. Document Number Cefas Science SeriesTechnical Report no. 130. Cefas, Lowestoft. 82 pp.
- Coram, A., Gordon, J., Thompson, D. and Northridge, S. 2014. *Evaluating and assessing the relative effectiveness of non-lethal measures, including Acoustic Deterrent Devices, on marine mammals.* Scottish Government.
- Cox, T.M., A.J. Read, A.R. Solow, and N. Tregenza. 2001. Will harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) habituate to pingers? *Journal of Cetacean Research And Management* 3: 81-86.
- Cranford, T.W. and P. Krysl. 2015. Fin whale sound reception mechanisms: Skull vibration enables low-frequency hearing. *PLoS ONE* 10(1): e0116222. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0116222.
- Cripps, S.J. and J.P. Aabel. 2002. Environmental and socio-economic impact assessment of Ekoreef, a multiple platform rigs-to-reefs development. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 59: S300-S308.
- Crone, T.J., M. Tolstoy, and H. Carton. 2014. Estimating shallow water sound power levels and mitigation radii for the R/V *MarcusG. Langseth* using an 8 km long MCS streamer. *Geochemistry, Geophysics, Geosystems* 15(10): 3793-3807. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/2014GC005420.
- CSA. 1964. Continental Shelf Act 1964. Public Act 1964 No 28. Date of assent 3 Nov 1964. Commencement 3 Nov 1964. New Zealand.

- Culik, B.M., S. Koschinski, N. Tregenza, and G.M. Ellis. 2001. Reactions of harbor porpoises *Phocoena phocoena* and herring *Clupea harengus* to acoustic alarms. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 211: 255-260. <Go to ISI>://000167561300022.
- Culloch, R.M., P. Anderwald, A. Brandecker, D. Haberlin, B. McGovern, R. Pinfield, F. Visser, M. Jessopp, and M. Cronin. 2016. Effect of construction-related activities and vessel traffic on marine mammals. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 549: 231-242. <u>https://www.int-res.com/abstracts/meps/v549/p231-242/</u>.
- Cundy, A.B., I.W. Croudace, A. Cearreta, and M.J. Irabien. 2003. Reconstructing historical trends in metal input in heavily-disturbed, contaminated estuaries: studies from Bilbao, Southampton Water and Sicily. *Applied Geochemistry* 18(2): 311-325. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0883292702001270.
- Currey, R.J.C., L.J. Boren, B.R. Sharp, and D. Peterson. 2012. *A risk assessment of threats to Maui's dolphins*. Ministry for Primary Industries and Department of Conservation, Wellington. 51 pp.
- Dahlheim, M. and M. Castellote. 2016. Changes in the acoustic behavior of gray whales *Eschrichtius robustus* in response to noise. *Endangered Species Research* 31: 227-242. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/esr00759</u>.
- Dahlheim, M.E. and D.K. Ljungblad. 1990. Preliminary hearing study on gray whales (*Eschrichtius robustus*) in the field. *In* Thomas, J. and R. Kastelein (eds.). *Sensory abilities of cetaceans*. Volume 196. Springer US. pp 335-346.
- Dähne, M., A. Gilles, K. Lucke, V. Peschko, S. Adler, K. Krügel, J. Sundermeyer, and U. Siebert. 2013. Effects of pile-driving on harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) at the first offshore wind farm in Germany. *Environmental Research Letters* 8(2). <u>https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/8/2/025002</u>.
- Dähne, M., J. Tougarrd, J. Carstensen, A. Rose, and J. Nabe-Nielsen. 2017. Bubble curtains attenuate noise from offshore wind farm construction and reduce temporary habitat loss for harbour porpoises. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 580(1): 221-237.
- Das, K., U. Siebert, M. Fontaine, T. Jauniaux, L. Holsbeek, and J.M. Bouquegneau. 2004. Ecological and pathological factors related to trace metal concentrations in harbour porpoises *Phocoena phocoena* from the North Sea and adjacent areas. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 281: 283-295. <Go to ISI>://000225543400024
- Das, K., A. De Groof, T. Jauniaux, and J.M. Bouquegneau. 2006a. Zn, Cu, Cd and Hg binding to metallothioneins in harbour porpoises *Phocoena phocoena* from the southern North Sea. *BioMed Central Ecology* 6 doi: 10.1186/1472-6785-6-2(2).
- Das, K., A. Vossen, K. Tolley, G. Vikingsson, K. Thron, G. Muller, W. Baumgartner, and U. Siebert. 2006b. Interfollicular fibrosis in the thyroid of the harbour porpoise: An endocrine disruption? *Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology* 51(4): 720-729. <Go to ISI>://000241263000030
- Dawson, S., S. DuFresne, E. Slooten, and P. Wade. 2000. *Line-transect survey of Hector's dolphin abundance between Motunau and Timaru*. Report by Conservation Services Ley for the Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 18 pp.
- Dawson, S.M. 1988. The high frequency sounds of free-ranging Hector's dolphins, Cephalorhynchus hectori. *Report of the International Whaling Commission (Special Issue)* Special issue 9: 339-344.
- Dawson, S.M. 1990. *Sounds, acoustic behaviour and gillnet entanglement of Hector's dolphin.* Ph.D. Thesis. University of Canterbury, New Zealand. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10092/5817</u>.

- Dawson, S.M. and C.W. Thorpe. 1990. A Quantitative Analysis of the Sounds of Hector's Dolphin. *Ethology* 86(2): 131-145. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0310.1990.tb00424.x</u>.
- Dawson, S.M. 1991. Clicks and Communication: The Behavioural and Social Contexts of Hector's Dolphin Vocalizations. *Ethology* 88(4): 265-276. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0310.1991.tb00281.x</u>.
- Dawson, S.M. 1994. The Potential for Reducing Entanglement of Dolphins and Porpoises with Acoustic Modifications to Gillnets. *Report of the International Whaling Commission* 15: 573-578.
- Dawson, S.M., D. Fletcher, and E. Slooten. 2013. Habitat use and conservation of an Endangered dolphin. *Endangered Species Research* 21(1): 45-54. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/esr00508</u>.
- Dawson, S.M. 2017. Cephalorhynchus dolphins. *In* Würsig, B., J. Thewissen, and K. Kovacs (eds.). *Encyclopedia of Marine Mammals*. 3 edition. Academic Press, San Diego, CA. pp 166-172.
- de Guise, S., A. Lagace, and P. Beland. 1994. Tumors in St. Lawrence beluga whales (*Delphinapterus leucas*). *Veterinary Pathology* 31(4): 444-449. <Go to ISI>://A1994NW19600006
- de Jong, C.A., M.A. Ainslie, F. Heinis, and J. Janmaat. 2016. Offshore dredger sounds: source levels, sound maps, and risk assessment. *In* Popper, A.N. and A. Hawkins (eds.). *The Effects of Noise on Aquatic Life II.* Springer. pp 189-196.
- de Jong, C.A.F., M.A. Ainslie, J. Dreschler, E. Jansen, E. Heemskerk, and W. Groen. 2010. Underwater noise of Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers at Maasvlakte 2: Analysis of source levels and background noise. Document Number TNO-DV 2010 C335.
- de Robertis, A., C.H. Ryer, A. Veloza, and R.D. Brodeur. 2003. Differential effects of turbidity on prey consumption of piscivorous and planktivorous fish. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 60(12): 1517-1526. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1139/f03-123</u>.
- Delarue, J., C.R. McPherson, C. Whitt., E. Maxner, and K.A. Kowarski. 2017. *Acoustic Monitoring in Queen Charlotte Sound: July 2016 to December 2016.* Document Number 01397, Version 1.0. Technical report by JASCO Applied Sciences for NIWA.
- Delefosse, M., M.L. Rahbek, L. Roesen, and K.T. Clausen. 2018. Marine mammal sightings around oil and gas installations in the central North Sea. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom* 98(5): 993-1001. Cambridge University Press. <u>https://www.cambridge.org/core/article/marine-mammal-sightings-around-oil-and-gasinstallations-in-the-central-north-sea/00DD61365842F95F95F10E2FDBC3337C</u>.
- Derraik, J.G. 2002. The pollution of the marine environment by plastic debris: a review. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 44(9): 842-852. <u>http://ac.els-cdn.com/S0025326X02002205/1-s2.0-</u> <u>S0025326X02002205-main.pdf?_tid=ab86d3c4-5931-11e5-8672-</u> <u>00000aab0f27&acdnat=1442050737_819a8f5678f23d51d7bc3d07aafe23c0</u>.
- DeRuiter, S.L., A. Bahr, M.-A. Blanchet, S.F. Hansen, J.H. Kristensen, P.T. Madsen, P.L. Tyack, and M. Wahlberg. 2009. Acoustic behaviour of echolocating porpoises during prey capture. *Journal of Experimental Biology* 212(19): 3100-3107. <u>http://jeb.biologists.org/content/jexbio/212/19/3100.full.pdf</u>.
- Desforges, J.-P.W., C. Sonne, M. Levin, U. Siebert, S. De Guise, and R. Dietz. 2016. Immunotoxic effects of environmental pollutants in marine mammals. *Environment International* 86: 126-139. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2015.10.007</u>.
- Desprez, M. 2000. Physical and biological impact of marine aggregate extraction along the French coast of the Eastern English Channel: short and long-term post-dredging restoration. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 57(5): 1428-1438.

- Desprez, M., B. Pearce, and S. Le Bot. 2010. The biological impact of overflowing sands around a marine aggregate extraction site: Dieppe (eastern English Channel). *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 67(2): 270-277. <u>http://icesjms.oxfordjournals.org/content/67/2/270.abstract</u>.
- deSwart, R.L., P.S. Ross, H.H. Timmerman, H.W. Vos, P.J.H. Reijnders, J.G. Vos, and A. Osterhaus. 1995a. Impaired cellular immune-response in harbor seals (*Phoca vitulina*) feeding on environmentally contaminated herring. *Clinical and Experimental Immunology* 101(3): 480-486. <Go to ISI>://A1995RR20300016
- deSwart, R.L., P.S. Ross, L.J. Vedder, P. Boink, P.J.H. Reijnders, P.G.H. Mulder, and A.D.M.E. Osterhaus. 1995b. Haematology and clinical chemistry values for harbour seals (Phoca vitulina) fed environmentally contaminated herring remain within normal ranges. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 73(11): 2035-2043. <Go to ISI>://A1995TQ06300008
- Dickerson, C., K.J. Reine, and D.G. Clarke. 2001. *Characterization of underwater sounds produced by bucket dredging operations*. DOER Technical Notes Collection (ERDC TN-DOER-E14), U.S. Army Engineer Research and Development Center, Vicksburg, MS. 17 pp.
- Diederichs, A., G. Nehls, M. Dähne, S. Adler, S. Koschinski, and U. Verfuß. 2008. *Methodologies for measuring and assessing potential changes in marine mammal behaviour, abundance or distribution arising from the construction operation and decommissioning of offshore windfarms*. Document Number Report to COWRIE Ltd. BioConsult SH. 91 pp.
- Diederichs, A., M. Brandt, and G. Nehls. 2010. Does sand extraction near Sylt affect harbour porpoises? . *Wadden Sea Ecosystem*: 199-203.
- DOC. 2013. 2013 Code of conduct for minimising acoustic disturbance to marine mammals from seismic survey operations. Publishing Team, Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 36 pp.
- DOC (Ed). 2016a. Report of the Sound Propagation and Cumulative Exposure Models Technical Working Group. Marine Species and Threats, Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 59 pp. <u>https://www.doc.govt.nz/Documents/conservation/marine-and-</u> <u>coastal/seismic-surveys-code-of-conduct/twg-reports-2016/05-scr-sound-mod.pdf</u>.
- DOC (Ed). 2016b. Report of the Non-Standard Surveys Technical Working Group. Marine Species and Threats, Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 23 pp. <u>https://www.doc.govt.nz/globalassets/documents/conservation/marine-and-coastal/seismicsurveys-code-of-conduct/twg-reports-2016/07-scr-nonstd-survey.pdf</u>.
- Donovan, C., J. Harwood, S. King, C. Booth, B. Caneco, and C. Walker. 2016. *Expert Elicitation Methods in Quantifying the Consequences of Acoustic Disturbance from Offshore Renewable Energy Developments*. Springer New York, New York, NY, pp. 231-237.
- Dooling, R.J. and S.H. Blumenrath. 2016. *Masking Experiments in Humans and Birds Using Anthropogenic Noises*. Springer, New York, NY, pp. 239-243.
- Drabble, R. 2012. Projected entrainment of fish resulting from aggregate dredging. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 64(2): 373-381. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0025326X1100573X.
- Dubrovskii, N.A., P.S. Krasnov, and A.A. Titov. 1971. Emission of echo-location signals by Azov-Sea harbor porpoise. *Soviet Physics Acoustics* 16(4): 444-447.
- Dufault, S. and H. Whitehead. 1994. Floating marine pollution in the gully on the continental slope, Nova Scotia, Canada. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 28(8): 489-493. <Go to ISI>://A1994PE65800005
- Duncan, A., R. McCauley, and C. Erbe. 2017. Assessment of A. Predicted underwater sound impacts on marine mammals in sand mining area and recommendations, B. Review of modelling of

underwater noise from the proposed TransTasman Resource Ltd (TTRL) iron sands extraction operation carried out by AECOM. CMST Project 1504, Centre Marine Science and Technology, Curtin University. https://epa.cwp.govt.nz/assets/FileAPI/proposal/EEZ000011/Evidence/Curtin-University-

<u>nttps://epa.cwp.govt.nz/assets/FileAPI/proposal/EE2000011/Evidence/Curtin-University-</u> review-UnderwaterNoise.pdf.

- Dunlop, R.A., M.J. Noad, D.H. Cato, E. Kniest, P.O. Miller, J.N. Smith, and M.D. Stokes. 2013. Mutivariate analysis of behavioural response experiments in humpback whales (*Megaptera novaeangliae*). Journal of Experimental Biology 216: 759-770. http://jeb.biologists.org/content/jexbio/216/5/759.full.pdf.
- Dunlop, R.A., D.H. Cato, and M.J. Noad. 2014. Evidence of a Lombard response in migrating humpback whales (Megaptera novaeangliae). *J Acoust Soc Am* 136(1): 430-7. <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24993227</u>.
- Dunlop, R.A., M.J. Noad, R.D. McCauley, E. Kniest, D. Paton, and D.H. Cato. 2015. The behavioural response of humpback whales (*Megaptera novaeangliae*) to a 20 cubic inch air gun. *Aquatic Mammals* 41(4): 412.
- Dunlop, R.A., M.J. Noad, R.D. McCauley, E. Kniest, R. Slade, D. Paton, and D.H. Cato. 2017a. The behavioural response of migrating humpback whales to a full seismic airgun array. *Proc. R. Soc. B* 284(1869): 20171901.
- Dunlop, R.A., M.J. Noad, R.D. McCauley, L. Scott-Hayward, E. Kniest, R. Slade, D. Paton, and D.H. Cato. 2017b. Determining the behavioural dose–response relationship of marine mammals to air gun noise and source proximity. *Journal of Experimental Biology* 220(16): 2878-2886. http://jeb.biologists.org/content/jexbio/220/16/2878.full.pdf.
- Dyndo, M., D.M. Wiśniewska, L. Rojano-Doñate, and P.T. Madsen. 2015. Harbour porpoises react to low levels of high frequency vessel noise. *Scientific Reports* 5(11083): 9. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/srep11083</u>.
- Dziedzic, A. and V. Debuffrenil. 1989. Acoustic signals of the Commerson's dolphin, *Cephalorhynchus commersonii,* in the Kerguelen Islands. *Journal of Mammalogy* 70(2): 449-452. https://doi.org/10.2307/1381541.
- Eggleton, J. and K.V. Thomas. 2004. A review of factors affecting the release and bioavailability of contaminants during sediment disturbance events. *Environment International* 30(7): 973-980.

 Go to ISI>://WOS:000222393200011.
- Ellis, J.I., G. Fraser, and J. Russell. 2012. Discharged drilling waste from oil and gas platforms and its effects on benthic communities. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 456: 285-302. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/meps09622</u>.
- Ellis, J.I., M.R. Clark, H.L. Rouse, and G. Lamarche. 2017. Environmental management frameworks for offshore mining: the New Zealand approach. *Marine Policy* 84: 178-192. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpol.2017.07.004</u>.
- Elliser, C.R., K.H. MacIver, and M. Green. 2018. Group characteristics, site fidelity, and photoidentification of harbor porpoises, Phocoena phocoena, in Burrows Pass, Fidalgo Island, Washington. *Marine Mammal Science* 34(2): 365-384. <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/mms.12459</u>.
- Ellison, W.T. and A.S. Frankel. 2012. A common sense approach to source metrics. *In* Popper, A.N. and A. Hawkins (eds.). *The Effects of Noise on Aquatic Life*. Springer. pp 433-438.
- Ellison, W.T., R. Racca, C.W. Clark, B. Streever, A.S. Frankel, E. Fleishman, R. Angliss, J. Berger, D. Ketten, et al. 2016. Modeling the aggregated exposure and responses of bowhead whales *Balaena mysticetus* to multiple sources of anthropogenic underwater sound. *Endangered Species Research* 30: 95-108. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/esr00727</u>.

- Elvines, D., O. Johnston, J. Atalah, and E. Goodwin. In draft-a. *Life on the shelf: The benthic effects of hydrocarbon production & drilling on NZ's continental shelf*. 35 pp.
- Elvines, D., J. O, J. Atalah, and G. E. In draft-b. Life on the shelf: The benthic effects of hydrocarbon production & drilling on NZ's continental shelf. 35.
- Erbe, C. and D.M. Farmer. 1998. Masked hearing thresholds of a beluga whale (*Delphinapterus leucas*) in icebreaker noise. *Deep Sea Research Part II* 45(7): 1373-1388. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0967-0645(98)00027-7.
- Erbe, C. 2008. Critical ratios of beluga whales (*Delphinapterus leucas*) and masked signal duration. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 124(4): 2216-2223. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.2970094</u>.
- Erbe, C., R. McCauley, C. McPherson, and A. Gavrilov. 2013. Underwater noise from offshore oil production vessels. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 133(6): EL465-EL470.
- Erbe, C., C. Reichmuth, K. Cunningham, K. Lucke, and R. Dooling. 2016. Communication masking in marine mammals: A review and research strategy. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 103(1): 15-38. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2015.12.007</u>.
- Erbe, C. and C. McPherson. 2017. Underwater noise from geotechnical drilling and standard penetration testing. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 142(3): EL281-EL285. http://dx.doi.org/10.1121/1.5003328.
- Eskesen, I.G., J. Teilmann, B.M. Geertsen, G. Desportes, F. Riget, R. Dietz, F. Larsen, and U. Siebert. 2009. Stress level in wild harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) during satellite tagging measured by respiration, heart rate and cortisol. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom* 89(5): 885-892. <u>http://journals.cambridge.org/action/displayAbstract?fromPage=online&aid=5918388&fulltextType=RA&fileId=S0025315408003159</u>.
- Evans, K. 2003. Pollution and marine mammals in the Southern Hemisphere: Potential or present threat? (Chapter 21) In Gales, N., M. Hindell, and R. Kirkwood (eds.). Marine Mammals: Fisheries, Tourism and Management Issues. CSIRO Publishing, Australia. pp 400-446.
- Evans, W.E., F.T. Awbrey, and H. Hackbarth. 1988. *High frequency pulses produced by free-ranging Commerson's dolphin (Cephalorhynchus commersonii) compared to those of phocoenids.* Reports of the International Whaling Commission Special Issue 9, 173-181 pp.
- Findlay, C.R., H.D. Ripple, F. Coomber, K. Froud, O. Harries, N.C.F. van Geel, S.V. Calderan, S. Benjamins, D. Risch, et al. 2018. Mapping widespread and increasing underwater noise pollution from acoustic deterrent devices. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 135: 1042-1050. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0025326X18306064.
- Finneran, J., E. Henderson, D. Houser, K. Jenkins, S. Kotecki, and J. Mulsow. 2017. *Criteria and Thresholds for U.S. Navy Acoustic and Explosive Effects Analysis (Phase III)*. Technical report by Space and Naval Warfare Systems Center Pacific (SSC Pacific). 183 pp.
- Finneran, J.J. and C.E. Schlundt. 2011. Subjective loudness level measurements and equal loudness contours in a bottlenose dolphin (*Tursiops truncatus*). *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 130(5): 3124-3136. <Go to ISI>://WOS:000297486500071.
- Finneran, J.J. 2015. Noise-induced hearing loss in marine mammals: A review of temporary threshold shift studies from 1996 to 2015. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 138(3): 1702-1726. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.4927418</u>.
- Finneran, J.J. 2016. Auditory weighting functions and TTS/PTS exposure functions for marine mammals exposed to underwater noise. Volume Technical Report 3026, San Diego, CA.

- Fontaine, M.C., S.J.E. Baird, S. Piry, N. Ray, K.A. Tolley, S. Duke, A.J. Birkun, M. Ferreira, T. Jauniaux, et al. 2007. Rise of oceanographic barriers in continuous populations of a cetacean: the genetic structure of harbour porpoises in Old World waters. *BMC Biology* 5: 30.
- Forteath, G., G. Picken, R. Ralph, and J. Williams. 1982. Marine growth studies on the North Sea oil platform Montrose Alpha. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 8: 61-68.
- Fowler, A.M., P.I. Macreadie, D.O.B. Jones, and D.J. Booth. 2014. A multi-criteria decision approach to decommissioning of offshore oil and gas infrastructure. *Ocean & Coastal Management* 87(0): 20-29. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S096456911300255X</u>.
- Freeman, J. 1978. Marine fouling of fixed offshore installations. *Corrosion Prevention and Control* 25(6): 7-14.
- Friedlander, A.M., E. Ballesteros, M. Fay, and E. Sala. 2014. Marine communities on oil platforms in Gabon, West Africa: high biodiversity oases in a low biodiversity environment. *PLoS ONE* 9(8): e103709. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1371%2Fjournal.pone.0103709</u>.
- Frouin-Mouy, H., K.A. Kowarski, B. Martin, and K. Bröker. 2017. Seasonal Trends in Acoustic Detection of Marine Mammals in Baffin Bay and Melville Bay, Northwest Greenland + Supplementary Appendix 1. *Arctic* 70(1): 18. <u>http://arctic.journalhosting.ucalgary.ca/arctic/index.php/arctic/article/view/4632</u>.
- Frumkes, D.R. 2002. The status of the California rigs-to-reefs programme and the need to limit consumptive fishing activities. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 59: S272-S276. <Go to ISI>://000179243500043
- Fujii, T., A. Walls, and M. Horsfield. 2014. Is there a net benefit from offshore structures? SPE International Conference on Health, Safety, and Environment. Society of Petroleum Engineers, p. 9.
- Fujii, T. 2015. Temporal variation in environmental conditions and the structure of fish assemblages around an offshore oil platform in the North Sea. *Marine Environmental Research* 108: 69-82. <u>https://ac.els-cdn.com/S0141113615000525/1-s2.0-S0141113615000525-</u> <u>main.pdf?_tid=642bce10-e06b-47d2-bd51-</u> <u>11e21200bf37&acdnat=1538068277_959189c2de66a5416613886a69739501</u>.
- Gailey, G., O. Sychenko, T. McDonald, R. Racca, A. Rutenko, and K. Bröker. 2016. Behavioural responses of western gray whales to a 4-D seismic survey off northeastern Sakhalin Island, Russia. *Endangered Species Research* 30: 53-71. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/esr00713</u>.
- Gales, R.S. 1982. Effects of Noise of Offshore Oil and Gas Operations on Marine Mammals An Introductory Assessment. Document Number NOSC TR 844. U.S. Naval Ocean Systems Cent., San Diego, CA. NTIS AD-A123699.
- Gearin, P.J., M.E. Gosho, J.L. Leake, L. Cooke, R.L. DeLong, and K.M. Hughes. 2000. Experimental testing of acoustic alarms (pingers) to reduce bycatch of harbour porpoise, *Phocoena phocoena*, in the state of Washington. *Journal of Cetacean Research and Management* 2(1): 1-9.
- Giorli, G., K.T. Goetz, J. Delarue, E. Maxner, K.A. Kowarski, S. Bruce Martin, and C. McPherson. 2018. Unknown beaked whale echolocation signals recorded off eastern New Zealand. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 143(4): EL285-EL291. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.5032127</u>.
- Godard-Codding, C.A.J. and T.K. Collier. 2018. The Effects of Oil Exposure on Cetaceans. (Chapter 3) *In* Fossi, M.C. and C. Panti (eds.). *Marine Mammal Ecotoxicology*. Academic Press. pp 75-93. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-812144-3.00003-6</u>.

- Gönener, S. and S. Bilgin. 2009. The effect of pingers on Harbour porpoise, *Phocoena phocoena*, bycatch and fishing effort in the turbot gill net fishery in the Turkish Black Sea coast. *Turkish Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 9: 151-157.
- Goold, J.C. and P.J. Fish. 1998. Broadband spectra of seismic survey air-gun emissions, with reference to dolphin auditory thresholds. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 103(4): 2177-2184.
- Goold, J.C. and T.A. Jefferson. 2002. Acoustic signals from free-ranging finless porpoises (Neophocaena phocaenoides) in the waters around Hong Kong. *Raffles Bulletin of Zoology* 50: 131-140.
- Gordon, J., D. Gillespie, J. Potter, A. Frantzis, M.P. Simmonds, R. Swift, and D. Thompson. 2003. A review of the effects of seismic surveys on marine mammals. *Marine Technology Society Journal* 37(4): 16-34.
- Gormley, A.M., S.M. Dawson, E. Slooten, and S. Bräger. 2005. Capture-recapture estimates of hector's dolphin abundance at Banks Peninsula, New Zealand. *Marine Mammal Science* 21(2): 204-216. <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1748-7692.2005.tb01224.x</u>.
- Gormley, A.M., E.D. Slooten, S., R.J. Barker, W. Rayment, S. du Fresne, and S. Bräger. 2012. First evidence that marine protected areas can work for marine mammals. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 49: 474-480.
- Götz, T., R. Antunes, and S. Heinrich. 2010. Echolocation clicks of free-ranging Chilean dolphins (*Cephalorhynchus eutropia*). *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 128(2): 563-566. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.3353078</u>.
- Graham, I.M., E. Pirotta, N.D. Merchant, A. Farcas, T.R. Barton, B. Cheney, G.D. Hastie, and P.M. Thompson. 2017. Responses of bottlenose dolphins and harbor porpoises to impact and vibration piling noise during harbor construction. *Ecosphere* 8(5): e01793. https://esajournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/ecs2.1793.
- Graves, M. 1968. Air-bubble curtain in sub-aqueous blasting at Muddy Run. Civil Engineering. *Civil Engineering (June)*: 59-61.
- Greene, C.R., Jr. 1987. Characteristics of oil industry dredge and drilling sounds in the Beaufort Sea. Journal of the Acoustical Society of America 82(4): 1315–1324.
- Greene, C.R.J. and S.E. Moore. 1995. Man-made noise. *In* Richardson, W.J., C.R.J. Greene, C.I. Malme, and D.H. Thomson (eds.). *Marine mammals and noise*. Academic Press, San Diego, California, USA. pp 101-158.
- Griffin, F.J., E.H. Smith, C.A. Vines, and G.N. Cherr. 2009. Impacts of Suspended Sediments on Fertilization, Embryonic Development, and Early Larval Life Stages of the Pacific Herring, Clupea pallasi. *The Biological Bulletin* 216(2): 175-187. https://doi.org/10.1086/BBLv216n2p175.
- Guan, S., J. Vignola, J. Judge, and D. Turo. 2015. Airgun inter-pulse noise field during a seismic survey in an Arctic ultra shallow marine environment. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 138(6): 3447-3457. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1121/1.4936904</u>.
- Guan, S. 2018. Location-based In-water Pile Driving Sound Source Spectrum Comparison. 2nd Oceanoise Asia, 6-9 June, 2018, Hakodate, Japan.
- Guerin, A.J., A.C. Jensen, and D. Jones. 2007. Artificial reef properties of North Sea oil and gas production platforms. *Oceans 2007 Europe*. Volume 1-3. Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, Aberdeen, UK. pp 795-800. <Go to ISI>://ISIP:000253702200149.

- Guerin, A.J. 2009. *Marine communities of North Sea offshore platforms, and the use of stable isotopes to explore artificial reef food webs.* PhD. University of Southampton. 245 pp.
- Guerra, M., A.M. Thode, S.B. Blackwell, and A. Michael Macrander. 2011. Quantifying seismic survey reverberation off the Alaskan North Slope. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 130(5): 3046–3058. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1121/1.3628326</u>.
- Gunderboom. 2011. *Gunderboom*® SAS[™] Sound Attenuation System (continued) (webpage). <u>http://www.gunderboom.com/sas/sas_2.html</u>. (Accessed 17 Jan 2019).
- Hall, J.W., M.P. Haggard, and M.A. Fernandes. 1984. Detection in noise by spectro-temporal pattern analysis. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 76(1): 50-56.
- Halvorsen, M.B., B.M. Casper, C.M. Woodley, T.J. Carlson, and A.N. Popper. 2012. Threshold for onset of injury in chinook salmon from exposure to impulsive pile driving sounds. *PLoS ONE* 7(6): e38968. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1371%2Fjournal.pone.0038968</u>.
- Hammond, P., P. Berggren, H. Benke, D. Borchers, A. Collet, M. Heide-Jørgensen, S. Heimlich, A. Hiby, M.F. Leopold, et al. 2002. Abundance of harbour porpoise and other cetaceans in the North Sea and adjacent waters. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 39(2): 361-376.
- Hammond, P.S., G. Bearzi, A. Bjørge, K. Forney, L. Karczmarski, T. Kasuya, W.F. Perrin, M.D. Scott, J.Y. Wang, et al. 2008. *Phocoena phocoena. In: IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2008* (webpage). <u>http://www.iucnredlist.org/details/17027/0</u>.
- Hammond, P.S., K. Macleod, P. Berggren, D.L. Borchers, L. Burt, A. Cañadas, G. Desportes, G.P. Donovan, A. Gilles, et al. 2013. Cetacean abundance and distribution in European Atlantic shelf waters to inform conservation and management. *Biological Conservation* 164: 107-122.
- Hammond, P.S., C. Lacey, A. Gilles, S. Viquerat, P. Börjesson, H. Herr, K. Macleod, V. Ridoux, M.B. Santos, et al. 2017. *Estimates of cetacean abundance in European Atlantic waters in summer 2016 from the SCANS-III aerial and shipboard surveys*.
- Hamner, R.M., M. Oremus, M. Stanley, P. Brown, R. Constantine, and C.S. Baker. 2012a. Estimating the abundance and effective population size of Maui's dolphins using microsatellite genotypes in 2010–11, with retrospective matching to 2001–07. Volume 44. Department of Conservation, Auckland, New Zealand. <u>https://www.doc.govt.nz/globalassets/documents/conservation/native-animals/marinemammals/mauis-dolphin-abundance-estimate-report.pdf</u>.
- Hamner, R.M., F.B. Pichler, D. Heimeier, R. Constantine, and C.S. Baker. 2012b. Genetic differentiation and limited gene flow among fragmented populations of New Zealand endemic Hector's and Maui's dolphins. *Conservation Genetics* 13(4): 987-1002.
- Hamner, R.M., R. Constantine, M. Oremus, M. Stanley, P. Brown, and C. Scott Baker. 2014. Longrange movement by Hector's dolphins provides potential genetic enhancement for critically endangered Maui's dolphin. *Marine Mammal Science* 30(1): 139-153.
- Hecht, T. and C.D. van der Lingen. 1992. Turbidity-induced changes in feeding strategies of fish in estuaries. South African Journal of Zoology 27(3): 95-107.
- Herbert, D.W.M. and J.C. Merkens. 1961. The effect of suspended mineral solids on the survival of trout. *International Journal of Air and Water Pollution* 5(1): 46-55.
- Hermannsen, L., K. Beedholm, J. Tougaard, and P.T. Madsen. 2014. High frequency components of ship noise in shallow water with a discussion of implications for harbor porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*). Journal of the Acoustical Society of America 136(4): 1640-1653. http://dx.doi.org/10.1121/1.4893908.

- Hermannsen, L., L. Mikkelsen, and J. Tougaard. 2015. *Effects of seal scarers on harbour porpoises*. DCE-Danish Centre for Environment and Energy Aarhus University. 23 pp.
- Hiby, L. and P. Lovell. 1998. Using aircraft in tandem formation to estimate abundance of harbour porpoise. *Biometrics* 54(4): 1280-1289. <Go to ISI>://000077898700008
- Hildebrand, J.A. 2009. Anthropogenic and natural sources of ambient noise in the ocean. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 395(2009): 5-20.
- Hitchcock, D.R. and M.P. Dearnaley. 1996. Investigation of benthic and surface plumes associated with marine aggregates mining in the United Kingdom. In: The Global Ocean - Towards Operational Oceanography Volume 2. . Proceedings of the Oceanology International Conference.
- Hitchcock, D.R. and S. Bell. 2004. Physical impacts of marine aggregate dredging on seabed resources in coastal deposits. *Journal of Coastal Research* 20(1): 101-114. <Go to ISI>://WOS:000220549900008.
- Hobbs, R.C., D.J. Rugh, and D.P. DeMaster. 2000. Abundance of belugas, *Delphinapterus leucas*, in Cook Inlet, Alaska, 1994–2000 *Marine Fisheries Review* 62(3): 37-45.
- Hoekendijk, J.P.A., J. Spitz, A.J. Read, M.F. Leopold, and M.C. Fontaine. 2018. Resilience of harbor porpoises to anthropogenic disturbance: Must they really feed continuously? *Marine Mammal Science* 34(1): 258-264. <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/mms.12446</u>.
- Hoekstra, P.F., T.M. O'Hara, A.T. Fisk, K. Borga, K.R. Solomon, and D.C.G. Muir. 2003. Trophic transfer of persistent organochlorine contaminants (OCs) within an Arctic marine food web from the southern Beaufort-Chukchi Seas. *Environmental Pollution* 124: 509-522.
- Holden, A.V. and K. Marsden. 1967. Organochlorine residues in seals and porpoises. *Nature* 216: 1274-1276.
- Holles, S., S.D. Simpson, A.N. Radford, L. Berten, and D. Lecchini. 2013. Boat noise disrupts orientation behaviour in a coral reef fish. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 485: 295-300. http://www.int-res.com/abstracts/meps/v485/p295-300/.
- Holt, M.M., D.P. Noren, and C.K. Emmons. 2011. Effects of noise levels and call types on the source levels of killer whale calls. *J Acoust Soc Am* 130(5): 3100-6. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22087938.
- Houser, D.S., W. Yost, R. Burkard, J.J. Finneran, C. Reichmuth, and J. Mulsow. 2017. A review of the history, development and application of auditory weighting functions in humans and marine mammals. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 141(3): 1371-1413. <u>http://asa.scitation.org/doi/abs/10.1121/1.4976086</u>.
- Hwang, P.A. and W.J. Teague. 1999. Low-frequency resonant scattering of bubble clouds. *Journal of Atmospheric and Oceanic Technology* 17: 847-853.
- Ingle, R.M. 1952. *Studies on the effect of dredging operations upon fish and shellfish.* State of Florida Board of Conservation, Tallahassee, FL, USA. 25 pp.
- Ingmanson, D.E. and W.J. Wallace. 1973. *Oceanology: An introduction*. Wadsworth Publishing Co.,Inc., Belmont, CA, USA.
- Ishaq, R., K. Karlson, and C. Naf. 2000. Tissue distribution of polychlorinated naphthalenes (PCNs) and non-ortho chlorinated biphenyls (non-ortho CBs) in harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) from Swedish waters. *Chemosphere* 41(12): 1913-1925. <Go to ISI>://000089302500011

- Jacobs, S.R. and J.M. Terhune. 2002. The effectiveness of acoustic harassment devices in the Bay of Fundy, Canada: seal reactions and a noise exposure model. *Aquatic Mammals* 28(2): 147-158.
- Jacobsen, R.C. 1972. Air-bubble curtain to cushion blasting. Ontario Hydro Research News 1: 17-23.
- Jarman, W.M., R.J. Norstrom, D.C.G. Muir, B. Rosenberg, M. Simon, and R.W. Baird. 1996. Levels of organochlorine compounds, including PCDDS and PCDFS, in the blubber of cetaceans from the west coast of North America. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 32(5): 426-436.
- Jauniaux, T., M.-M. Garigliany, P. Loos, J.-L. Bourgain, T. Bouveroux, F. Coignoul, J. Haelters, J. Karpouzopoulos, S. Pezeril, et al. 2014. Bite Injuries of Grey Seals (*Halichoerus grypus*) on Harbour Porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*). *PLoS ONE* 9(12): e108993. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371%2Fjournal.pone.0108993.
- Jensen, A.S. and G.K. Silber. 2003. *Large whale ship strike database*. Document Number NOAA Technical Memorandum. NMFS-OPR. U.S. Department of Commerce, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) Silver Spring, MD, USA. 37 pp.
- Jensen, F.H., M. Johnson, M. Ladegaard, D.M. Wisniewska, and P.T. Madsen. 2018. Narrow Acoustic Field of View Drives Frequency Scaling in Toothed Whale Biosonar. *Current Biology* 28(23): 3878-3885.e3. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0960982218313666</u>.
- Jenssen, B.M., O. Haugen, E.G. Sørmo, and J.U. Skaare. 2003. Negative relationship between PCBs and plasma retinol in low-contaminated free-ranging gray seal pups (*Halichoerus grypus*). *Environmental Research* 93(1): 79-87. <Go to ISI>://000184451500009
- Jepson, P.U. 2001. *Denmark progress report on cetacean research, April 2001-April 2002*. Reports of the International Whaling Commission. Prog.Rep.Denmark edition. Volume IWC/SC/53/.
- Jewell, R., L. Thomas, C.M. Harris, K. Kaschner, R. Wiff, P.S. Hammond, and N.J. Quick. 2012. Global analysis of cetacean line-transect surveys: detecting trends in cetacean density. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 453: 227-240.
- JNCC. 2004. *Guidelines for minimising acoustic disturbance to marine mammals from seismic surveys.* Joint Nature Conservation Committee, Aberdeen.
- JNCC. 2010. JNCC guidelines for minimising the risk of injury to marine mammals from using explosives. Joint Nature Conservation Committee, Aberdeen, UK. 10 pp.
- JNCC. 2017. JNCC guidelines for minimising the risk of injury and disturbance to marine mammals from geophysical surveys Joint Nature Conservation Committee, Aberdeen. 28 pp. pp.
- JNCC. 2018. Guide for the Selection and Deployment of Acoustic Deterrent Devices. In: McGarry, T., R. de Silva, S. Canning, S. Mendes, A. Prior, S. Stephenson, and J. Wilson (eds.). Volume JNCC Report No: 615, Peterborough, UK.
- Johnson, M., N. Aguilar de Soto, and P.T. Madsen. 2009. Studying the behaviour and sensory ecology of marine mammals using acoustic recording tags: a review. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 395: 55-73.
- Johnson, M.P. and P.L. Tyack. 2003. A digital acoustic recording tag for measuring the response of wild marine mammals to sound. *IEEE Journal of Oceanic Engineering* 28(1): 3-12.
- Johnston, D. 1998. From sea to pinging sea: the potnetial harmful effects of the use of acoustic detterent devices (ADDs). International Marine Mammal Association Inc.
- Johnston, D., M. Bowers, A. Friedlaender, and D.M. Lavigne. 2012. The effects of climate change on harp seals (*Pagophilus groenlandicus*). *PLoS ONE* 7(1).
- Johnston, D.W. 2002. The effect of acoustic harassment devices on harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) in the Bay of Fundy, Canada. *Biological Conservation* 108(1): 113-118. <Go to ISI>://000177885800012.
- Johnston, D.W., A.J. Westgate, and A.J. Read. 2005. Effects of fine-scale oceanographic features on the distribution and movements of harbour porpoises *Phocoena phocoena* in the Bay of Fundy. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 295: 279-293.
- Jones, A.R., P. Hosegood, R.B. Wynn, M.N. De Boer, S. Butler-Cowdry, and C.B. Embling. 2014. Fine-scale hydrodynamics influence the spatio-temporal distribution of harbour porpoises at a coastal hotspot. *Progress in Oceanography* 128(0): 30-48. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0079661114001256.
- Jones, G. and S. Candy. 1981. Effects of dredging on the macrobenthic infauna of Botany Bay. Australian Journal of Marine and Freshwater Research 32: 379-398.
- Jones, P.D., S.V. Leathem, D.J. Hannah, P.J. Day, E.A. Dye, K.A. Hofmann, A.R. Lister, L.J. Porter, T. van Maanen, et al. 1996. Biomagnification of PCBs and 2, 3, 7, 8-substituted polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins and dibenzofurans in New Zealand's Hector's dolphins (*Cephalorhynchus hectori*). *Organohalogen Compounds* 29: 108-113.
- Jones, P.D. 1998. Analysis of organic contaminants in New Zealand marine mammals. *Conservation Advisory Science Notes* 184. Department of Conservation (New Zealand).
- Jørgensen, D. 2009. An oasis in a watery desert? Discourses on an industrial ecosystem in the Gulf of Mexico Rigs-to-Reefs program. *History and Technology* 25(4): 343-364.
- Jørgensen, D. 2012. OSPAR's exclusion of rigs-to-reefs in the North Sea. Ocean & Coastal Management 58: 57-61.
- Jørgensen, T., S. Løkkeborg, and A.V. Soldal. 2002. Residence of fish in the vicinity of a decommissioned oil platform in the North Sea. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 59: S288-S293. <Go to ISI>://000179243500046
- Kamminga, C. and H. Wiersma. 1981. Investigations on cetacean sonar II. Acoustical similarities and differences in odontocete sonar signals. *Aquatic Mammals* 8(2): 41-62. <u>https://www.aquaticmammalsjournal.org/share/AquaticMammalsIssueArchives/1981/Aquatic______Mammals_8_2/Kamminga.pdf</u>.
- Kamminga, C. and H. Wiersma. 1982. Investigations on cetacean sonar V. The true nature of the sonar sound of *Cephalorhynchus commersonii*. *Aquatic Mammals* 9(3): 95-104. <u>https://www.aquaticmammalsjournal.org/share/AquaticMammalsIssueArchives/1982/Aquatic_Mammals_9_3/Kamminga.pdf</u>.
- Kamminga, C., T. Kataoka, and F.J. Engelsma. 1986. Investigations on cetacean sonar VII. Underwater sounds of Neophocaena phocaenoides of the Japanese coastal population. *Aquatic Mammals* 12(2): 52-60. <u>https://www.aquaticmammalsjournal.org/share/AquaticMammalsIssueArchives/1986/Aquatic_Mammals_12_2/52-60.pdf</u>.
- Kannan, N.S., S. Tanabe, M. Ono, and R. Tatsukawa. 1989. Critical evaluation of polychlorinated biphenyl toxicity in terrestrial and marine mammals: Increasing impact of non-ortho and mono-ortho coplanar polychlorinated biphenyls from land to ocean. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 18: 850-857.
- Kastelein, R., Gransier, R, Marijt, MAT, and Hoek, L 2015. Hearing frequency thresholds of harbor porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) temporarily affected by played back offshore pile driving sounds. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 137: 556-564.

- Kastelein, R.A. and M.S.S. Lavaleije. 1992. Foreign bodies in the stomach of a female harbour porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) from the North Sea. *Aquatic Mammals* 18: 40-46.
- Kastelein, R.A., D. de Haan, N. Vaughan, C. Staal, and N.M. Schooneman. 2001. The influence of three acoustic alarms on the behaviour of harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) in a floating pen. *Marine Environmental Research* 52(4): 351-371. <Go to ISI>://000171702800003
- Kastelein, R.A., P. Bunskoek, M. Hagedoorn, W.L.W. Au, and D. de Haan. 2002. Audiogram of a harbor porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) measured with narrow-band frequency-modulated signals. *Journal of Acoustical Society of America* 112: 334-344.
- Kastelein, R.A., P.J. Wensveen, L. Hoek, W.C. Verbook, J. Terhune, and R. Hille Ris Lambers. 2008. Underwater hearing sensitivity of harbour seals for tonal signals and noise bands. SEAMARCO, IMARES Report C040.08.
- Kastelein, R.A., L. Hoek, C.A.F. de Jong, and P.J. Wensveen. 2010. The effect of signal duration on the underwater detection thresholds of a harbor porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) for single frequency-modulated tonal signals between 0.25 and 160 kHz. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 128(5): 3211-3222. <u>http://link.aip.org/link/?JAS/128/3211/1</u>.
- Kastelein, R.A., L. Hoek, R. Gransier, and C.A.F.d. Jong. 2013a. Hearing thresholds of a harbor porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) for playbacks of multiple pile driving strike sounds. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 134(3): 2302-2306. <u>http://link.aip.org/link/?JAS/134/2302/1</u> <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1121/1.4817842</u>.
- Kastelein, R.A., D. van Heerden, R. Gransier, and L. Hoek. 2013b. Behavioral responses of a harbor porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) to playbacks of broadband pile driving sounds. *Marine Environmental Research* 92: 206-214. <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2013.09.020</u>.
- Kastelein, R.A., L. Hoek, R. Gransier, M. Rambags, and N. Claeys. 2014a. Effect of level, duration, and inter-pulse interval of 1–2 kHz sonar signal exposures on harbor porpoise hearing. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 136(1): 412-422. <u>http://scitation.aip.org/content/asa/journal/jasa/136/1/10.1121/1.4883596</u>.
- Kastelein, R.A., J. Schop, R. Gransier, and L. Hoek. 2014b. Frequency of greatest temporary hearing threshold shift in harbor porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) depends on the noise level. *Journal* of the Acoustical Society of America 136(3): 1410-1418. <u>http://scitation.aip.org/content/asa/journal/jasa/136/3/10.1121/1.4892794</u>.
- Kastelein, R.A., R. Gransier, M.A.T. Marijt, and L. Hoek. 2015a. Hearing frequency thresholds of harbor porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) temporarily affected by played back offshore pile driving sounds. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 137(2): 556-564. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1121/1.4906261</u>.
- Kastelein, R.A., R. Gransier, J. Schop, and L. Hoek. 2015b. Effects of exposure to intermittent and continuous 6–7 kHz sonar sweeps on harbor porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) hearing. *Journal* of the Acoustical Society of America 137(4): 1623-1633. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1121/1.4916590</u>.
- Kastelein, R.A., L. Hoek, R. Gransier, C.A. de Jong, J.M. Terhune, and N. Jennings. 2015c. Hearing thresholds of a harbor porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) for playbacks of seal scarer signals, and effects of the signals on behavior. *Hydrobiologia* 756(1): 89-103.
- Kastelein, R.A., J. Schop, L. Hoek, and J. Covi. 2015d. Hearing thresholds of a harbor porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) for narrow-band sweeps. *Journal of the Acoustic Society of America* 138(4): 2508-2512. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.4932024</u>.
- Kastelein, R.A., J. Schop, L. Hoek, and J. Covi. 2015e. Hearing thresholds of a harbor porpoise (Phocoena phocoena) for narrow-band sweeps. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 138(4): 2508-2512. <u>https://asa.scitation.org/doi/abs/10.1121/1.4932024</u>.

- Kastelein, R.A., L. Helder-Hoek, and S.V.d. Voorde. 2017a. Hearing thresholds of a male and a female harbor porpoise (Phocoena phocoena). *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 142(2): 1006-1010. <u>https://asa.scitation.org/doi/abs/10.1121/1.4997907</u>.
- Kastelein, R.A., J. Huybrechts, J. Covi, and L. Helder-Hoek. 2017b. Behavioral Responses of a Harbor Porpoise (Phocoena phocoena) to Sounds from an Acoustic Porpoise Deterrent. *Aquatic Mammals* 43(3): 233-244.
- Kastelein, R.A., L. Helder-Hoek, S. Van de Voorde, S. de Winter, S. Janssen, and M.A. Ainslie. 2018. Behavioral Responses of Harbor Porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) to Sonar Playback Sequences of Sweeps and Tones (3.5-4.1 kHz). *Aquatic Mammals* 44(4): 389-404. <u>https://doi.org/10.1578/AM.44.4.2018.389</u>.
- Kastelein, R.A., J. Hardeman, and H. Boer (eds.). 1997. *Food consumption and body weight of harbour porpoises (Phocoena phocoena)*. Volume ISBN: 90-72743-07-5. *The biology of the harbour porpoise*. De Spil B.V. Publishers, Woerden The Netherlands. 217-233. pp.
- Kenny, A.J. and H.L. Rees. 1996. The effects of marine gravel extraction on the macrobenthos: Results 2 years post-dredging. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 32(8–9): 615-622. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/0025326X96000240</u>.
- Ketten, D. 2014a. Statement Of Evidence Of Dr Darlene Ketten For Chatham Rock Phosphate Limited. <u>https://www.epa.govt.nz/assets/FileAPI/proposal/EEZ000006/Evidence/EEZ000006-32AppEvidence-Ketten-Darlene-Marine-mammals.pdf</u>.
- Ketten, D. 2014b. Appendix A: Assessment of Operational Acoustics and Potential Marine Mammal Impacts for Chatham Rise. Report for Chatham Rock Phosphate Ltd. <u>https://www.epa.govt.nz/assets/FileAPI/proposal/EEZ000006/Evidence/EEZ000006-</u> <u>32AppEvidence-Ketten-Darlene-Marine-mammals.pdf</u>.
- Ketten, D.R., J. Lien, and S. Todd. 1993. Blast injury in humpback whale ears: Evidence and implications. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 94(3): 1849-1850. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.407688</u>.
- Ketten, D.R. and D.C. Mountain. 2009. *Modeling Minke Whale Hearing*. Report for the Joint Industry Programme.
- Ketten, D.R. 2014c. Assessment of Operational Acoustics and Potential Marine Mammal Impacts for Chatham Rise. Report, prepared at the request of Chatham Rock Phosphate, LTD.
- Ketten, D.R. and D.C. Mountain. 2014. Inner ear frequency maps: First stage audiograms of low to infrasonic hearing in mysticetes. Fifth International Meeting on the Effects of Sounds in the Ocean on Marine Mammals (ESOMM-2014), Amsterdam, The Netherlands, p. 41.
- Kight, C.R. and J.P. Swaddle. 2011. How and why environmental noise impacts animals: An integrative, mechanistic review. *Ecology Letters* 14(10): 1052-1061. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2011.01664.x
- Kiørboe, T., E. Frantsen, C. Jensen, and G. Sørensen. 1981. Effects of suspended sediment on development and hatching of herring (*Clupea harengus*) eggs. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science* 13(1): 107-111. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0302352481801090.
- Klinck, H., D.K. Mellinger, K. Klinck, N.M. Bogue, J.C. Luby, W.A. Jump, G.B. Shilling, T. Litchendorf, A.S. Wood, et al. 2012. Near-real-time acoustic monitoring of beaked whales and other cetaceans using a Seaglider™. *PLoS ONE* 7(5): e36128. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1371%2Fjournal.pone.0036128</u>.
- Koopman, H.N. 1994. Topograhical distribution and fatty acid composition of blubber in the harbour porpoise (Phocoena phocoena). MSc Thesis. University of Guelph, Guelph, Ontario.

- Koschinski, S. and B.M. Culik. 1997. Deterring harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) from gillnets: observed reactions to passive reflectors and pingers. *Reports of the International Whaling Commission* 47: 659-668.
- Koschinski, S. and K. Lüdemann. 2013. *Development of noise mitigation measures in offshore wind farm construction*. Bundesamt für Naturschutz, BfN.
- Koschinski, S. and K. Lüdemann. 2015. Quieting technologies for offshore pile driving. *4th International Conference on Progress in Marine Conservation in Europe 2015.* 14-18 September 2015, Stralsund, Germany. pp 217-220.
- Kowarski, K., C. Evers, H. Moors-Murphy, and B. Martin. 2015. Year-round monitoring of humpback whale (*Megaptera novaeangliae*) calls in the Gully MPA and adjacent areas. *Canadian Acoustics* 43(3). <u>https://jcaa.caa-aca.ca/index.php/jcaa/article/view/2756</u>.
- Kowarski, K., J. Delarue, B. Martin, J. O'Brien, R. Meade, O. Ó Cadhla, and S. Berrow. 2018. Signals from the deep: Spatial and temporal acoustic occurrence of beaked whales off western Ireland. *PLoS ONE* 13(6): e0199431. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0199431</u>.
- Kraus, S.D., A.J. Read, A. Solow, K. Baldwin, T. Spradlin, E. Anderson, and J. Williamson. 1997. Acoustic alarms reduce porpoise morality. *Nature* 388(6642): 525-525. <Go to ISI>://A1997XP72200028
- Krone, R., L. Gutow, T. Brey, J. Dannheim, and A. Schröder. 2013. Mobile demersal megafauna at artificial structures in the German Bight – Likely effects of offshore wind farm development. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science* 125(0): 1-9. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0272771413001388</u>.
- Kuhn, C., B. Bruns, J. Fischer, J. Gattermann, and K.-H. Elmer. 2012. Development of a new underwater piling noise mitigation system using Hydro Sound Dampers (HSD). Proceedings of the International Conference on Ocean, Offshore and Arctic Engineering 2012, Rio de Janeiro, p. 8.
- Küsel, E.T., T. Munoz, M. Siderius, D.K. Mellinger, and S. Heimlich. 2017. Marine mammal tracks from two-hydrophone acoustic recordings made with a glider. *Ocean Science* 13(2): 273.
- Kyhn, L.A., J. Tougaard, F. Jensen, M. Wahlberg, G. Stone, A. Yoshinaga, K. Beedholm, and P.T. Madsen. 2009. Feeding at a high pitch: Source parameters of narrow band, high-frequency clicks from echolocating off-shore hourglass dolphins and coastal Hector's dolphins. *Journal* of the Acoustical Society of America 125(3): 1783-1791.
- Kyhn, L.A., F.H. Jensen, K. Beedholm, J. Tougaard, M. Hansen, and P.T. Madsen. 2010. Echolocation in sympatric Peale's dolphins (*Lagenorhynchus australis*) and Commerson's dolphins (*Cephalorhynchus commersonii*) producing narrow-band high-frequency clicks. *Journal of Experimental Biology* 213(11): 1940-1949.
- Kyhn, L.A., J. Tougaard, L. Thomas, L.R. Duve, J. Stenback, M. Amundin, G. Desportes, and J. Teilmann. 2012. From echolocation clicks to animal density—Acoustic sampling of harbor porpoises with static dataloggers. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 131(1): 550-560.
- Kyhn, L.A., J. Tougaard, K. Beedholm, F.H. Jensen, E. Ashe, R. Williams, and P.T. Madsen. 2013. Clicking in a killer whale habitat: Narrow-band, high-frequency biosonar cliks of harbour porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) and Dall's porpoise (*Phocoenoides dalli*). *PLoS ONE* 8(5): e63763. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0063763</u>.
- Kyhn, L.A., S. Sveegaard, and J. Tougaard. 2014. Underwater noise emissions from a drillship in the Arctic. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 86(1): 424-433.

- Laake, J.L., J. Calambokidis, S.D. Osmek, and D.J. Rugh. 1997. Probability of detecting harbor porpoise from aerial surveys: estimating g(0). *Journal of Wildlife Management* 61(1): 63-75. http://www.jstor.org/stable/3802415.
- Laake, J.L., D. Rugh, and L. Baraff. 1998. Observations of harbour porpoise in the vicinity of acoustic alarms on a set gill net. US Department of Commerce, NOAA Technical Memorandum, NMFS AFSC 84. 40 pp.
- Laist, D.W., A.R. Knowlton, J.G. Mead, A.S. Collet, and M. Podesta. 2001. Collisions between ships and whales. *Marine Mammal Science* 17(1): 35-75. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1748-</u> <u>7692.2001.tb00980.x</u>.
- Laist, D.W. (ed.) 1997. Impacts of marine debris: entanglement of marine life in marine debris including a comprehensive list of species with entanglement and ingestion records. Marine debris: sources, impacts, and solutions. Springer, New York, USA. 99-139 pp.
- Lake, R.G. and S.G. Hinch. 1999. Acute effects of suspended sediment angularity on juvenile coho salmon (*Oncorhynchus kisutch*). *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 56(5): 862-867. <u>http://www.nrcresearchpress.com/doi/abs/10.1139/f99-024</u>.
- Lamarche, G. and M.R. Clark. 2013. Enabling management of offshore mining through improved understanding of environmental impacts – a New Zealand perspective. (Chapter 2) *In* Pacific Economic Cooperation Council (PECC) International Project 2011-2012, Sustainable Management of Marine Resources. pp 153-165.
- Land Information New Zealand. 2018. NZ Annual Notices to Mariners: Oil Rigs and Gas Production Platforms. (Chapter 16) *In New Zealand Nautical Almanac* 2018 – 19. pp 261-262. <u>https://www.linz.govt.nz/sea/nautical-information/new-zealand-nautical-almanac-nz-204</u>.
- Langhamer, O. and D. Wilhelmsson. 2009. Colonisation of fish and crabs of wave energy foundations and the effects of manufactured holes – A field experiment. *Marine Environmental Research* 68(4): 151-157. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0141113609000646</u>.
- Larcom, E.A., D.L. McKean, J.M. Brooks, and C.R. Fisher. 2014. Growth rates, densities, and distribution of< i> Lophelia pertusa</i> on artificial structures in the Gulf of Mexico. Deep Sea Research Part I: Oceanographic Research Papers 85: 101-109.
- Larsen, F. 1999. The effect of acoustic alarms on the by-catch of harbour porpoises in the Danish North Sea gill net fishery. Paper SC/51/SM41 presented to the IWC Scientific Committee Meeting, May 1999, (unpublished), 8pp.
- Last, K.S., V.J. Hendrick, C.M. Beveridge, and A.J. Davies. 2011. *Measuring the effects of suspended* particulate matter and smothering on the behaviour, growth and survival of key species found in areas associated with aggregate dredging. Document Number Report for the Marine Aggregate Levy Sustainability Fund, Project MEPF 08/P76. Scottish Association for Marine Science, Lowestoft, UK. 69 pp.
- Leahy, S.M., M.I. McCormick, M.D. Mitchell, and M.C.O. Ferrari. 2011. To fear or to feed: the effects of turbidity on perception of risk by a marine fish. *Biology Letters* 7(6): 811-813. <u>http://rsbl.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/7/6/811.abstract</u>.
- Leeney, R.H., D. Carslake, and S.H. Elwen. 2011. Using static acoustic monitoring to describe echolocation behaviour of Heaviside's dolphins (*Cephalorhynchus heavisidii*) in Namibia. *Aquatic Mammals* 37(2): 151-160. <Go to ISI>://WOS:000292149400004.
- Lengkeek, W., J. Coolen, A. Gittenberger, and N. Schrieken. 2013. Ecological relevance of ship wrecks in the North Sea *Nederlandse Faunistische Mededelingen* 41: 49-59.

- Leopold, M.F., L. Begeman, J.D.L. Van Bleijswijk, L.L. IJsseldijk, H.J. Witte, and A. Grone. 2015. Exposing the grey seal as a major predator of harbour porpoises. *Proceedings of the Royal Society: B* 282: 20142429.
- Lepper, P.A., V.L.G. Turner, A.D. Goodson, and K.D. Black. 2004. Source levels and spectra emitted by three commercial aquaculture anti-predation devices. Proceedings of the Seventh European conference on Underwater Acoustics, ECUA, Delft, The Netherlands, 5-8th July.
- Lepper, P.A., J. Gordon, C. Booth, P. Theobald, S.P. Robinson, S. Northridge, and L. Wang. 2014. Establishing the sensitivity of cetaceans and seals to acoustic deterrent devices in Scotland. Scottish Natural Heritage Commissioned Report No. 517, Loughborough, UK. 121 pp.
- Leunissen, E. 2018. Underwater noise from pile-driving and its impact on Hector's dolphins in Lyttelton Harbour, New Zealand. M.Sc. Thesis. University of Otago, New Zealand. http://hdl.handle.net/10523/7860.
- Leunissen, E.M. and S.M. Dawson. 2018. Underwater noise levels of pile-driving in a New Zealand harbour, and the potential impacts on endangered Hector's dolphins. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 135: 195-204. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2018.07.024</u>.
- Li, S., K. Wang, D. Wang, and T. Akamatsu. 2005. Origin of the double- and multi-pulse structure of echolocation signals in Yangtze finless porpoise (Neophocaena phocaenoides asiaeorientialis). 118(6): 3934-3940. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.2126919</u>.
- Li, S., D. Wang, K. Wang, T. Akamatsu, Z. Ma, and J. Han. 2007. Echolocation click sounds from wild inshore finless porpoise (Neophocaena phocaenoides sunameri) with comparisons to the sonar of riverine N. p. asiaeorientalis. *Journal of the Acoustic Society of America* 121(6): 3938-3946. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.2721658</u>.
- Linnenschmidt, M., J. Teilmann, T. Akamatsu, R. Dietz, and L.A. Miller. 2013. Biosonar, dive, and foraging activity of satellite tracked harbor porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*). *Marine Mammal Science* 29(2): E77-E97. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1748-7692.2012.00592.x</u>.
- Lockyer, C. 2003. Harbour porpoises (Phocoena phocoena) in the North Atlantic: Biological parameters. 2003 5: 19. <u>https://septentrio.uit.no/index.php/NAMMCOSP/article/view/2740</u>.
- Lockyer, C. 2007. All creatures great and smaller: a study in cetacean life history energetics. *Journal* of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom 87(4): 1035-1045. Cambridge University Press. <u>https://www.cambridge.org/core/article/all-creatures-great-and-smaller-a-study-in-cetacean-life-history-energetics/D9CE00F72B6499E51B08A673F195D7D6</u>.
- Lockyer, C. (ed.) 1995. Investigation of aspects of the life history of the harbour porpoise, Phocoena phocoena, in British waters. Volume Special Issue 16. Biology of the phocoenids. Report of the International Whaling Commission Special Issue 16, Cambridge, UK. 189-197 pp.
- Løkkeborg, S., O.B. Humborstad, T. Jørgensen, and A.V. Soldal. 2002. Spatio-temporal variations in gillnet catch rates in the vicinity of North Sea oil platforms. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 59: S294-S299. <Go to ISI>://000179243500047
- López, B.D. and F. Mariño. 2011. A trial of acoustic harassment device efficacy on free-ranging bottlenose dolphins in Sardinia, Italy. *Marine and Freshwater Behaviour and Physiology* 44(4): 197-208.
- Lucke, K., S. Storch, J. Cooke, and U. Siebert. 2006. Literature review of offshore wind farms with regard to marine mammals. In Zucco, C., W. Wende, T. Merck, I. Köchling, and J. Köppel (eds.). Ecological Research on Offshore Wind Farms: International Exchange of Experiences (Project No.: 804 46 001). PART B: Literature Review of the Ecological Impacts of Offshore Wind Farms Bundesamt für Naturschutz (BfN) Bonn, Germany. pp 199-284.

- Lucke, K., U. Siebert, P.A. Lepper, and M.A. Blanchet. 2009. Temporary shift in masked hearing thresholds in a harbor porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) after exposure to seismic airgun stimuli. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 125(6): 4060–4070.
- Lucke, K., P.A. Lepper, M.A. Blanchet, and U. Siebert. 2011. The use of an air bubble curtain to reduce the received sound levels for harbor porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*). *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 130(5): 3406-3412. <Go to ISI>://WOS:000297486600024.
- Lurton, X. and S. DeRuiter. 2011. Sound radiation of seafloor-mapping echosounders in the water column, in relation to the risks posed to marine mammals. *The International Hydrographic Review* (6). <u>https://journals.lib.unb.ca/index.php/ihr/article/view/20886/24046</u>.
- MacDiarmid, A., J. Beaumont, H. Bostock, D. Bowden, M. Clark, M. Hadfield, P. Heath, G. Lamarche, S. Nodder, et al. 2011. Expert Risk Assessment of Activities in the New Zealand Exclusive Economic Zone and Extended Continental Shelf. Report Number WLG2011-39. Report prepared by the National Institute of Water & Atmospheric Research Ltd (NIWA) for the New Zealand Ministry for the Environment. <u>http://www.mfe.govt.nz/publications/marine/expert-riskassessment-activities-new-zealand-exclusive-economic-zone-and</u>.
- MacDonnell, J. 2017. Shelburne Basin Venture Exploration Drilling Project: Sound Source Characterization, 2016 Field Measurements of the Stena IceMAX. Document Number 01296. Version 3.0. Technical report by JASCO Applied Sciences for Shell Canada Limited. <u>http://www.cnsopb.ns.ca/sites/default/files/pdfs/shelburne_ceaa_3.12.3_sound_source_chara</u> cterization_final_april202017.pdf.
- MacGillivray, A. 2018. Underwater noise from pile driving of conductor casing at a deep-water oil platform. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 143(1): 450-459. https://asa.scitation.org/doi/abs/10.1121/1.5021554.
- MacGillivray, A., Z. Li, and H. Yurk. 2018. *Modelling of Cumulative Vessel Noise for Haro Strait Slowdown Trial: Final Report*. Technical report by JASCO Applied Sciences for Vancouver Fraser Port Authority ECHO Program.
- MacGillivray, A. In press. An Airgun Array Source Model Accounting for High-frequency Sound Emissions During Firing and Solutions to the IAMW Source Test Cases. *IEEE Journal of Oceanic Engineering.*
- MacKenzie, D.L. and D.M. Clement. 2016. *Abundance and distribution of WCSI Hector's dolphin*. New Zealand Aquatic Environment and Biodiversity Report No. 168. 67 p + supplemental material.
- Macreadie, P.I., A.M. Fowler, and D.J. Booth. 2011. Rigs-to-reefs: will the deep sea benefit from artificial habitat? *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 9(8): 455-461. http://dx.doi.org/10.1890/100112.
- Macreadie, P.I., A.M. Fowler, and D.J. Booth. 2012. Rigs-to-reefs policy: can science trump public sentiment? *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 10(4): 179-180. http://dx.doi.org/10.1890/12.WB.013.
- Madsen, P.T., D.A. Carder, K. Bedholm, and S.H. Ridgway. 2005. Porpoise clicks from a sperm whale nose - Convergent evolution of 130 kHz pulses in toothed whale sonars? *Bioacoustics* 15(2): 195-206. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09524622.2005.9753547</u>.
- Madsen, P.T., M. Johnson, P.J.O. Miller, N. Aguilar Soto, J. Lynch, and P. Tyack. 2006a. Quantitative measures of air-gun pulses recorded on sperm whales (*Physeter macrocephalus*) using acoustic tags during controlled exposure experiments. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 120(4): 2366-2379. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1121/1.2229287</u>.
- Madsen, P.T., M. Wahlberg, J. Tougaard, K. Lucke, and P.L. Tyack. 2006b. Wind turbine underwater noise and marine mammals: implications of current knowledge and data needs. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 309: 279-295.

- Marques, T.A., L. Thomas, J. Ward, M. DiMarzio, and P.L. Tyack. 2009. Estimating cetacean population density using fixed passive acoustic sensors: An example with Blainville's beaked whales. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 125(4): 1982 1994.
- Marques, T.A., L. Thomas, S.W. Martin, D.K. Mellinger, J.A. Ward, D.J. Moretti, D. Harris, and P.L. Tyack. 2013. Estimating animal population density using passive acoustics. *Biological Reviews* 88: 287-309.
- Marten, K. 2000. Ultrasonic analysis of pygmy sperm whale (*Kogia breviceps*) and Hubb's beaked whale (*Mesoplodon carlhubbsi*) clicks. *Aquatic Mammals* 26(1): 45-48. <u>https://www.aquaticmammalsjournal.org/share/AquaticMammalsIssueArchives/2000/Aquatic Mammals_26-01/26-01_Marten.pdf</u>.
- Martin, S.B., M.-N.R. Matthews, J.T. MacDonnell, and K. Bröker. 2017. Characteristics of seismic survey pulses and the ambient soundscape in Baffin Bay and Melville Bay, West Greenland. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 142(6): 3331-3346. http://asa.scitation.org/doi/pdf/10.1121/1.5014049.
- Marubini, F., A. Gimona, P.G.H. Evans, P.J. Wright, and G.J. Pierce. 2009. Habitat preferences and interannual variability in occurrence of the harbour porpoise *Phocoena phocoena* off northwest Scotland. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 381: 297–310.
- Mattsson, A. and M. Jenkerson. 2008. *Single Airgun and Cluster Measurement Project. Joint Industry Programme (JIP) on Exploration and Production Sound and Marine Life Proramme Review*, October 28-30. International Association of Oil and Gas Producers, Houston, TX.
- Maxwell, S.M., E.L. Hazen, S.J. Bograd, B.S. Halpern, G.A. Breed, B. Nickel, N.M. Teutschel, L.B. Crowder, S. Benson, et al. 2013. Cumulative human impacts on marine predators. *Nature Communications* 4: 2688. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms3688</u>.
- McCauley, R.D., R.D. Day, K.M. Swadling, Q.P. Fitzgibbon, R.A. Watson, and J.M. Semmens. 2017. Widely used marine seismic survey air gun operations negatively impact zooplankton. *Nature Ecology* & *Amp; Evolution* 1: 0195. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-017-0195</u>.
- McHugh, R. 2005. Hydroacoustic measurements of piling operations in the North Sea, and PAMGUARD - Passive Acoustic Monitoring Guardianship open-source software. *National Physical Laboratory Underwater Noise Measurement Seminar Series 13th October 2005.* NPL, Teddington, UK.
- McPherson, C. and G. Warner. 2012. Sound Sources Characterization for the 2012 Simpson Lagoon OBC Seismic Survey 90-Day Report. Document Number 00443, Version 2.0. Technical report by JASCO Applied Sciences for BP Exploration (Alaska) Inc. http://www.nmfs.noaa.gov/pr/pdfs/permits/bp_openwater_90dayreport_appendices.pdf.
- McPherson, C., J. Wladichuk, and A. Schlesinger. 2014a. *Chatham Rock Phosphate Underwater Acoustic Modelling*. Document Number 00874, Version 1.0. Technical report by JASCO Applied Sciences for Chatham Rock Phosphate. <u>https://www.epa.govt.nz/assets/FileAPI/proposal/EEZ000006/Evidence/EEZ000006-</u> <u>32AppEvidence-Ketten-Darlene-Marine-mammals.pdf</u>.
- McPherson, C., B. Martin, M. Wood, and A. MacGillivray. 2016. Long range airgun inter-pulse noise field in offshore northern Australian waters. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 140(4): 3021-3021. <u>http://asa.scitation.org/doi/abs/10.1121/1.4969370</u>.
- McPherson, C., J. Delarue, C. Whitt., E. Maxner, K. Kowarski, and Mouy X. 2017a. *Acoustic Monitoring in the Cook Strait Region: June 2016 to December 2016, Summary Report.* Document Number 01391. Version 1.0. Technical report by JASCO Applied Sciences for NIWA.

- McPherson, C., H. Yurk, G. McPherson, R. Racca, and P. Wulf. 2017b. *Great Barrier Reef Underwater Noise Guidelines: Discussion and Options Paper*. Document Number 01130. Technical report by JASCO Applied Sciences for Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority. <u>http://elibrary.gbrmpa.gov.au/jspui/handle/11017/3245</u>.
- McPherson, C.R., J.L. Wladichuk, and A. Schlesinger. 2014b. *Chatham Rock Phosphate Underwater Acoustic Modelling*. Document Number 00874, Version 1.0. Technical report by JASCO Applied Sciences for Chatham Rock Phosphate.
- McPherson, C.R., J.E. Quijano, and Z. Li. 2018. *Underwater acoustic modelling to examine potential noise exposure to Maui dolphins*. Research Report by JASCO Applied Sciences for the Ministry of Primary Industries. 55 pp.

Mensinger, A.F., R.L. Putland, and C.A. Radford. 2018. The effect of motorboat sound on Australian snapper Pagrus auratus inside and outside a marine reserve. *Ecology and evolution* 8(13): 6438-6448. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30038746</u> https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/PMC6053557/.

- Merchant, N.D., K.M. Fristrup, M.P. Johnson, P.L. Tyack, M.J. Witt, P. Blondel, and S.E. Parks. 2015. Measuring acoustic habitats. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution* 6(3): 257-265. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.12330</u>.
- Mikkelsen, L., L. Hermannsen, K. Beedholm, P.T. Madsen, and J. Tougaard. 2017. Simulated seal scarer sounds scare porpoises, but not seals: species-specific responses to 12 kHz deterrence sounds. *Royal Society Open Science* 4(7).
- Miksis, J.L., S.B. Martin, and P.L. Tyack. 2018. Exploring the Ocean Through Soundscapes. *Acoustics Today* 14(1): 26-34. <u>https://acousticstoday.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2018/03/Exploring-the-Ocean-Through-Soundscapes.pdf</u>.
- Miller, E., C. Lalas, S. Dawson, H. Ratz, and E. Slooten. 2013. Hector's dolphin diet: The species, sizes and relative importance of prey eaten by *Cephalorhynchus hectori*, investigated using stomach content analysis. *Marine Mammal Science* 29(4): 606-628. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1748-7692.2012.00594.x.
- Miller, E.J. 2014. Ecology of Hector's dolphin (Cephalorhynchus hectori): Quantifying diet and investigating habitat selection at Banks Peninsula. Ph.D. Thesis. University of Otago, New Zealand. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10523/5490</u>.
- Ministry for the Environment, New Zealand. 2012. Exclusive Economic Zone and Continental Shelf (Environmental Effects) Act. http://www.legislation.govt.nz/act/public/2012/0072/82.0/DLM3955428.html.
- Ministry of Business, Innovation, and Employment, New Zealand. 1991. Crown Minerals Act. http://www.legislation.govt.nz/act/public/1991/0070/latest/DLM242536.html.
- Mitchell, P. 2017. Proposed Marine And Marine Discharge Consent Conditions. <u>https://epa.cwp.govt.nz/assets/FileAPI/proposal/EEZ000011/Conditions/REVISED-PROPOSED-CONDITIONS-25-MAY-2017.PDF</u>.
- Moloney, J., A. Cole, C. Hillis, K. Kowarski, B. MacDonald, G. Pedersen, L. Tassara, and L. Camus. 2018. Observer/AMAR G4 Passive Acoustic Monitoring System for Autonomous Maritime Observation. *AUV 2018, 4th Workshop on Military Applications of Underwater Glider Technology,*. Porto, Portugal; La Spezia, Italy. <u>https://auv2018.lsts.pt/sites/auv2018.lsts.pt/files/inline-files/Detailed%20Program_v9.pdf</u> <u>https://www.cmre.nato.int/images/stories/gw17/4thGliderWorkshopAgenda20171030.pdf</u>.
- Mooney, T.A., R.T. Hanlon, J. Christensen-Dalsgaard, P.T. Madsen, D.R. Ketten, and P.E. Nachtigall. 2010. Sound detection by the longfin squid (Loligo pealeii) studied with auditory evoked potentials: sensitivity to low-frequency particle motion and not pressure. *Journal of*

Experimental Biology 213(21): 3748-3759. http://jeb.biologists.org/content/213/21/3748.abstract.

- Morgan, R.P., V.J. Rasin, and L.A. Noe. 1983. Sediment effects on eggs and larvae of striped bass and white perch. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society* 112(2A): 220-224. <u>http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1577/1548-</u> 8659%281983%29112%3C220%3ASEOEAL%3E2.0.CO%3B2.
- Morisaka, T. and R.C. Connor. 2007. Predation by killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) and the evolution of whistle loss and narrow-band high frequency clicks in odontocetes. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 20(4): 1439–1458.
- Morisaka, T., L. Karczmarski, T. Akamatsu, M. Sakai, S. Dawson, and M. Thornton. 2011. Echolocation signals of Heaviside's dolphins (*Cephalorhynchus heavisidii*). *Journal of the Acoustic Society of America* 129(1): 449-457. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.3519401</u>.
- Morris, R.J., R.J. Law, C.R. Allchin, C.A. Kelly, and C.F. Fileman. 1989. Metals and organochlorines in dolphins and porpoises in Cardigan Bay, west Wales. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 20: 512-523.
- Morton, A.B. and H.K. Symonds. 2001. Orcinus orca occurrence 1985-1998 in two adjacent areas suggest avoidance of acoustic harassment devices in British Columbia. Unpublished Manuscript.
- Morton, A.B. and H.K. Symonds. 2002. Displacement of *Orcinus orca* (L.) by high amplitude sound in British Columbia, Canada. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 59(1): 71-80. <Go to ISI>://000173358800006.
- Mouy, X., J.N. Oswald, D. Leary, J. Delarue, J. Vallarta, B. Rideout, D.K. Mellinger, C. Erbe, D. Hannay, et al. 2013. Passive Acoustic Monitoring of Marine Mammals in the Arctic. In Samaran, O. and F. Samaran (eds.). Detection, Classification and Localisation of Marine Mammals using Passive Acoustics: 2003 – 2013, 10 years of International Research. Dirac NGO, Paris, France. pp 185-224.
- Mueller-Blenkle, C., P.K. McGregor, A.B. Gill, M.H. Andersson, J. Metcalfe, V. Bendall, P. Sigray, D. Wood, and F. Thomsen. 2010. *Effects of pile-driving noise on the behaviour of marine fish. COWRIE Ref: Fish 06-08, Technical Report 31st March 2010* https://dspace.lib.cranfield.ac.uk/handle/1826/8235.
- Muir, J.E., L. Ainsworth, R. Joy, R. Racca, Y. Bychkov, G. Gailey, V. Vladmirov, S. Starodymov, and K. Bröker. 2015. Distance from shore as an indicator of disturbance of gray whales during a seismic survey off Sakhalin Island, Russia. *Endangered Species Research* 29(2): 161-178. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/esr00701</u>.
- Muir, J.E., L. Ainsworth, R. Racca, Y. Bychkov, G. Gailey, V. Vladimirov, S. Starodymov, and K. Bröker. 2016. Gray whale densities during a seismic survey off Sakhalin Island, Russia. *Endangered Species Research* 29(3): 211-227. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/esr00709</u>.
- Mulsow, J., C.E. Schlundt, L. Brandt, and J.J. Finneran. 2015. Equal latency contours for bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) and California sea lions (*Zalophus californianus*). *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 138(5): 2678-2691. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.4932015</u>.
- Murphy, S., R.J. Law, R. Deaville, J. Barnett, M.W. Perkins, A. Brownlow, R. Penrose, N.J. Davison, J.L. Barber, et al. 2018. Organochlorine Contaminants and Reproductive Implication in Cetaceans: A Case Study of the Common Dolphin. (Chapter 1) *In* Fossi, M.C. and C. Panti (eds.). *Marine Mammal Ecotoxicology*. Academic Press. pp 3-38. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-812144-3.00001-2</u>.

- Nabe-Nielsen, J., R.M. Sibly, J. Tougaard, J. Teilmann, and S. Sveegaard. 2014. Effects of noise and by-catch on a Danish harbour porpoise population. *Ecological Modelling* 272(0): 242-251. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0304380013004675.
- Nabe-Nielsen, J. and J. Harwood. 2016. *Comparison of the iPCoD and DEPONS Models for Modelling Population Consequences of Noise on Harbour Porpoises*. Scientific Report from DCE – Danish Centre for Environment and Energy No. 186.
- Nedwell, J., A. Turnpenny, J. Langworthy, and B. Edwards. 2003. *Measurements of underwater noise during piling at the Red Funnel Terminal, Southampton, and observations of its effect on caged fish.* Subacoustics LTD. Report 558 R 0207. Bishops Waltham: Subacoustic Ltd.
- Neff, J.M., S. McKelvie, and R.C. Ayers. 2000. Environmental impacts of synthetic based drilling fluids. Report by Robert Ayers & Associates, Inc. for U.S. Department of the Interior, Minerals Management Service, Gulf of Mexico OCS Region. OCS Study MMS 2000-064, New Orleans, LA, USA. 118 pp.
- Neff, J.M. 2002. Produced water. (Chapter 1) In Neff, J.M. (ed.). Bioaccumulation in marine organisms: Effect of contaminants from oil well produced water. Elsevier. pp 1-35.
- Neff, J.M. 2005. Composition, environmental fates, and biological effects of water based drilling muds and cuttings discharged to the marine environment: A Synthesis and Annotated Bibliography. Document Number 83. Report prepared Battelle for Petroleum Environmental Research Forum (PERF) and American Petroleum Institute.
- Neff, J.M. 2008. Estimation of bioavailability of metals from drilling mud barite. Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management 4(2): 184-193. <u>https://doi.org/10.1897/IEAM_2007-037.1</u>.
- Neff, J.M., K. Lee, and E.M. DeBlois. 2011. Produced Water: Overview of Composition, Fates, and Effects. (Chapter 1) In Lee, K. and J.M. Neff (eds.). Produced Water: Environmental Risks and Advances in Mitigation Technologies. Springer, New York. pp 3-54. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-0046-2_1.
- Nehls, G., A. Rose, A. Deiederichs, M. Bellman, and H. Pehlke. 2016. Noise mitigation during pile driving efficiently reduces disturbance of marine mammals. (Chapter 92) *In* Popper, A.N. and A. Hawkins (eds.). *The effects of noise on aquatlic life II*. Springer, New York. pp 755-762.
- Neilson, J.L., C.M. Gabriele, A.S. Jensen, K. Jackson, and J.M. Straley. 2012. Summary of reported whale-vessel collisions in Alaskan waters. *Journal of Marine Biology* 2012: 18. http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2012/106282.
- Nelms, S.E., T.S. Galloway, B.J. Godley, D.S. Jarvis, and P.K. Lindeque. 2018. Investigating microplastic trophic transfer in marine top predators. *Environmental Pollution* 238: 999-1007. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0269749117343294.
- New Zealand Department of Conservation. 2013. Code of Conduct for Minimising Acoustic Disturbance to Marine Mammals from Seismic Survey Operations. In: Department of Conservation.
- Newell, R.C., L.J. Seiderer, and D.R. Hitchcock. 1998. The impact of dredging works in coastal waters: a review of the sensitivity to disturbance and subsequent recovery of biological resources on the sea bed. *Oceanography and Marine Biology: An Annual Review* 36: 127-178.
- Newell, R.C., L.J. Seiderer, N.M. Simpson, and J.E. Robinson. 2004. Impacts of marine aggregate dredging on benthic macrofauna off the south coast of the United Kingdom. *Journal of Coastal Research* 20(1): 115-125. <Go to ISI>://WOS:000220549900009.

- Nightingale, B. and C.A. Simenstad. 2001. *Dredging activities: marine issues*. Document Number Report WA-RD 507.1 for the Washington State Transportation Commission and in coorperation with U.S. Department of Transportatio. Washington State Transportation Center (TRAC) Washington, USA. 182 pp.
- Niu, H., K. Lee, B. Robinson, S. Cobanli, and P. Li. 2016. Monitoring and modeling the dispersion of produced water on the Scotian Shelf. *Environmental Systems Research* 5(1): 19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40068-016-0070-5</u>.
- NMFS. 2018. 2018 Revisions to: Technical Guidance for Assessing the Effects of Anthropogenic Sound on Marine Mammal Hearing (Version 2.0): Underwater Thresholds for Onset of Permanent and Temporary Threshold Shifts. . In: U.S. Dept. of Commer., N. (ed.). NOAA Technical Memorandum Document Number NMFS-OPR-59. National Marine Fisheries Service. 167 p pp.
- Northridge, S., A. Kingston, and L. Thomas. 2017. Annual Report on the Implementation of Council Regulation (EC) No 812/2004 during 2016. Member State: United Kingdom.
- Northridge, S.P., J.G. Gordon, C. Booth, S. Calderan, A. Cargill, A. Coram, D. Gillespie, M. Lonergan, and A. Webb. 2010. Assessment of the impacts and utility of acoustic deterrent devices. Document Number Final Report to the Scottish Aquaculture Research Forum, Project Code SARF044. 34 pp.
- Nowacek, D.P., L.H. Thorne, D.W. Johnston, and P.L. Tyack. 2007. Responses of cetaceans to anthropogenic noise. *Mammal Review* 37(2): 81-115.
- Nowacek, D.P., K. Bröker, G. Donovan, G. Gailey, R. Racca, R.R. Reeves, A.I. Vedenev, D.W. Weller, and B.L. Southall. 2013. Responsible practices for minimizing and monitoring environmental impacts of marine seismic surveys with an emphasis on marine mammals. *Aquatic Mammals* 39(4): 356-377.
- Nowacek, D.P. and B.L. Southall. 2016. *Effective planning strategies for managing environmental risk associated with geophysical and other imaging surveys: A resource guide for managers*. International Union for Conservation of Nature and Natural Resources, Gland, Switzerland.
- Nuuttila, H.K., K. Brundiers, M. Dähne, J.C. Koblitz, L. Thomas, W. Courtene-Jones, P.G.H. Evans, J.R. Turner, J.D. Bennell, et al. 2018. Estimating effective detection area of static passive acoustic data loggers from playback experiments with cetacean vocalisations. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution* 0(0). <u>https://besjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/2041-210X.13097</u>.
- O'Shea, T.J. (ed.) 1999. Environmental contaminants and marine mammals. Biology of marine mammals. Smithsonian Institute Press, Washington, DC. 485-564 pp.
- Oh, K.-Y., W. Nam, M.S. Ryu, J.-Y. Kim, and B.I. Epureanu. 2018. A review of foundations of offshore wind energy convertors: Current status and future perspectives. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 88: 16-36. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S136403211830025X</u>.
- Olesiuk, P.F., L.M. Nichol, M.J. Sowden, and J.K.B. Ford. 1995. *Effects of sounds generated by acoustic deterrent devices on the abundance and distribution of harbor porpoise (Phocoena phocoena) in Retreat Passage, British Columbia.* Fisheries and Oceans Canada, Pacific Biological Station, Nanaimo, BC. 47 pp.
- Olesiuk, P.F., L.M. Nichol, M.J. Sowden, and J.K.B. Ford. 2002. Effect of the sound generated by an acoustic harassment device on the relative abundance and distribution of harbor porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) in retreat passage, British Columbia. *Marine Mammal Science* 18(4): 843-862. <Go to ISI>://000178998100004.

- Olsen, S. and J.W. Valdemarsen. 1977. *Fish distribution studies around offshore installations.* Document Number CM 1977/B. International Council for the Exploration of the Seas (ICES). CM 1977/B. 41 pp.
- Oremus, M., R.M. Hamner, M. Stanley, P. Brown, C.S. Baker, and R. Constantine. 2012. Distribution, group characteristics and movements of the Critically Endangered Maui's dolphin *Cephalorhynchus hectori maui. Endangered Species Research* 19(1): 1-10. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/esr00453</u>.
- Orr, A.J., J.D. Harris, K.A. Hirschberger, and R.L. DeLong. 2017. *Qualitative and quantitative assessment of use of offshore oil and gas platforms by the California sea lion (Zalophus californianus)*. U.S. Dep. Commer., NOAA Tech. Memo. NMFS-AFSC-362. 72 pp.
- Oviatt, C.A., C.D. Hunt, G.A. Vargo, and K.W. Kopchynski. 1981. Simulation of a storm event in marine microcosms. *Journal of Marine Research* 39: 605-618.
- Packard, A., H.E. Karlsen, and O. Sand. 1990. Low frequency hearing in cephalopods. *Journal of Comparative Physiology A* 166(4): 501-505.
- Page, H.M., J.E. Dugan, D.S. Dugan, J.B. Richards, and D.M. Hubbard. 1999. Effects of an offshore oil platform on the distribution and abundance of commercially important crab species. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 185: 47-57.
- Parks, S.E., C.W. Clark, and P.L. Tyack. 2007. Short- and long-term changes in right whale calling behavior: the potential effects of noise on acoustic communication. J Acoust Soc Am 122(6): 3725-31. <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18247780</u>.
- Patin, S.A. 1999. *Environmental impact of the offshore oil and gas industry*, Volume 1. EcoMonitor Publishing, East Northport, NY, USA.
- Patterson, I.A.P., R.J. Reid, B. Wilson, K. Grellier, H.M. Ross, and P.M. Thompson. 1998. Evidence for infanticide in bottlenose dolphins: an explanation for violent interactions with harbour porpoises? *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences* 265(1402): 1167-1170. <Go to ISI>://000074938500004
- Pichler, F.B. 2001. *Population structure and genetic variation in Hector's dolphin (Cephalorhynchus hectori)*. PhD Thesis. ResearchSpace@ Auckland, University of Auckland, Auckland, NZ. http://hdl.handle.net/2292/363.
- Pichler, F.B. 2002. *Genetic assessment of population boundaries and gene exchange in Hector's dolphin.* DOC Science Internal Series, Volume 44. Department of Conservation (New Zealand), Wellington, New Zealand. https://www.doc.govt.nz/globalassets/documents/science-and-technical/DSIS44.pdf.
- Picken, G., M. Baine, L. Heaps, and J. Side. 2000. Rigs to reefs in the North Sea. *In Artificial Reefs in European Seas*. Springer. pp 331-342.
- Pilleri, G., K. Zbinden, and C. Kraus. 1980. Characteristics of the sonar system of cetaceans with pterygoschisis; directional properties of the sonar clicks of *Neophocaena phocaenoides* and *Phocoena phocoena* (Phocoenidae). *Investigations on Cetacea Journal* 11: 188–257.
- Pine, M., D.E. Hannay, S.J. Insely, W.D. Halliday, and F. Juanes. 2018. Assessing vessel slowdown as an option for reducing acoustic masking for Arctic cod in the western Canadian Arctic. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*. Volume 144. p. 1662.
- Pine, M.K. 2018. Acoustic monitoring of Hector's dolphins within Lyttelton Harbour: Third quarterly report. Draft report prepared for LPC by Styles Group–Acoustic & Vibration Consultants. 32 pp.

- Pirotta, E., B.E. Laesser, A. Hardaker, N. Riddoch, M. Marcoux, and D. Lusseau. 2013. Dredging displaces bottlenose dolphins from an urbanised foraging patch. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*: 7. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0025326X13003123</u>.
- Pirotta, E., K.L. Brookes, I.M. Graham, and P.M. Thompson. 2014. Variation in harbour porpoise activity in response to seismic survey noise. *Biology Letters* 10(5). <u>http://rsbl.royalsocietypublishing.org/roybiolett/10/5/20131090.full.pdf</u>.

Poeta, G., E. Staffieri, A.T.R. Acosta, and C. Battisti. 2017. Ecological effects of anthropogenic litter on marine mammals: A global review with a "black-list" of impacted taxa. *Hystrix, the Italian Journal of Mammalogy* 28(2): 253-264. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4404/hystrix-00003-2017</u> http://www.italian-journal-of-mammalogy.it/pdf-83111-19575?filename=Ecological effects of.pdf.

- Poiner, I.R. and R. Kennedy. 1984. Complex patterns of change in the macrobenthos of a large sandbank following dredging. *Marine Biology* 78(3): 335-352. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF00393020.
- Popov, V.V., T.F. Ladygina, and A.Y. Supin. 1986. Evoked potentials of the auditory cortex of the porpoise *Phocoena phocoena*. *Journal of Comparative Physiology A: Neuroethology, Sensory, Neural, and Behavioral Physiology* 158(5): 705-711. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF00603828.
- Popov, V.V. and A.Y. Supin. 1990. Electrophysiological studies on hearing in some cetaceans and a manatee. *In* Thomas, J.A. and R.A. Kastelein (eds.). *Sensory Abilities of Cetaceans: Laboratory and Field Evidence*. Plenum Press, New York.
- Popov, V.V., A.Y. Supin, D. Wang, K. Wang, J. Xiao, and S. Li. 2005. Evoked-potential audiogram of the Yangtze finless porpoise Neophocaena phocaenoides asiaeorientalis (L). J Acoust Soc Am 117(5): 2728.
- Popov, V.V., A.Y. Supin, D. Wang, K. Wang, L. Dong, and S. Wang. 2011. Noise-induced temporary threshold shift and recovery in Yangtze finless porpoises *Neophocaena phocaenoides* asiaeorientalis. Journal of the Acoustical Society of America 130(1): 574-584.
- Popper, A.N., R.R. Fay, C. Platt, and O. Sand. 2003. Sound detection mechanisms and capabilities of teleost fishes. *In* Collin, S.P. and N.J. Marshall (eds.). *Sensory Processing in Aquatic Environments*. Springer Verlag, New York. pp 3-38.
- Popper, A.N. and M.C. Hastings. 2009. The effects of anthropogenic sources of sound on fishes. *Journal of Fish Biology* 75(3): 455-489.
- Popper, A.N. and R.R. Fay. 2011. Rethinking sound detection by fishes. *Hearing Research* 273(1-2): 25-36. <Go to ISI>://WOS:000289608100004.
- Putland, R.L., R. Constantine, and C.A. Radford. 2017. Exploring spatial and temporal trends in the soundscape of an ecologically significant embayment. *Sci Rep* 7(1): 5713. NLM.
- Quick, N.J., S.J. Middlemas, and J.D. Armstrong. 2004. A survey of antipredator controls at marine salmon farms in Scotland. *Aquaculture* 230(1-4): 169-180. <Go to ISI>://000188602600013
- Quijano, J.E., D.E. Hannay, and M.E. Austin. 2018. Composite Underwater Noise Footprint of a Shallow Arctic Exploration Drilling Project. *IEEE Journal of Oceanic Engineering*: 1-12.
- Racca, R., M. Austin, A. Rutenko, and K. Bröker. 2015. Monitoring the gray whale sound exposure mitigation zone and estimating acoustic transmission during a 4-D seismic survey, Sakhalin Island, Russia. *Endangered Species Research* 29(2): 131-146. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/esr00703</u>.

- Racca, R., L. Ainsworth, G. Gailey, and K. Bröker. 2016. Seismic surveys and gray whales near Sakhalin: Multivariate analyses of monitoring data from 2010 Astokh geophysical survey. *Proceedings of Meetings on Acoustics* 27(1): 010020. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1121/2.0000275</u>.
- Radford, C.A., J.A. Stanley, S.D. Simpson, and A.G. Jeffs. 2011. Juvenile coral reef fish use sound to locate habitats. *Coral Reefs* 30(2): 295-305. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00338-010-0710-6</u>.
- Rayment, W., S. Dawson, E. Slooten, S. Bräger, S.D. Fresne, and T. Webster. 2009a. Kernel density estimates of alongshore home range of Hector's dolphins at Banks Peninsula, New Zealand. *Marine Mammal Science* 25(3): 537-556.
- Rayment, W., S. Dawson, and L. Slooten. 2009b. Trialling an automated passive acoustic detector (T-POD) with Hector's dolphins (*Cephalorhynchus hectori*). *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom* 89(5): 1015-1022. Cambridge University Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0025315409003129</u>.
- Rayment, W., S. Dawson, and L. Slooten. 2009c. Use of T-PODs for acoustic monitoring of *Cephalorhynchus* dolphins: a case study with Hector's dolphins in a marine protected area. *Endangered Species Research* 10: 333-339.
- Rayment, W., S. Dawson, S. Scali, and L. Slooten. 2011. Listening for a needle in a haystack: passive acoustic detection of dolphins at very low densities. *Endangered Species Research* 14(2): 149-156.
- Read, A.J. 1990. Age at sexual maturity and pregnancy rates of harbour porpoises *Phocoena* phocoena in the Bay of Fundy, Canada. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 47: 561-565.
- Read, A.J. and A.A. Hohn. 1995. Life in the fast lane the life-history of harbour porpoises from the Gulf of Maine. *Marine Mammal Science* 11(4): 423-440. <Go to ISI>://A1995TD41300001
- Read, A.J. 1999. The harbour porpoise *Phocoena phocoena* (Linnaeus, 1758). *In* Ridgeway, S.H. and S.R. Harrison (eds.). *Handbook of Marine Mammals Volume 6.* Volume 6. pp 323-355.
- Reichmuth, C. 2007. Assessing the hearing capabilities of mysticete whales: A proposed research strategy for the Joint Industry Programme on Sound and Marine Life. Report by University of California for the Joint Industry Programme on E&P Sound and Marine Life. 35 pp.
- Reid, J.B., P.G.H. Evans, and S.P. Northridge. 2003. *Atlas of cetacean distribution and north-west European waters*. Joint Nature Conservation Committee, Peterborough, UK.
- Reilly, G.P. 1950. *The seagoing hopper dredge. International Conference on Coastal Engineering*, 1950, Long Beach, California, p. 4.
- Reine, K., D.G. Clarke, C. Dickerson, and S. Pickard. 2007. Assessment of potential impacts of bucket dredging plumes on walleye spawning habtat in Maumee Bay, Ohio. Proceedings of the 18th World Dredging Congress (WODCON XVIII), Lake Buena Vista, Florida, pp. 619-636.
- Reine, K.J. and D.G. Clarke. 1998. Entrainment by hydraulic dredges a review of potential impacts. Document Number Technical Notes DOER-E1. US Army Engineers Research and Development Center, Vicksburg, MS, USA. 14 pp.
- Reine, K.J., Douglas Clarke, and C. Dickerson. 2012. Characterization of underwater sounds produced by a hydraulic cutterhead dredge fracturing limestone rock. DOER technical notes collection - erdc tn-doer-e34, US Army Engineer Research and Development Center, Vicksburg, Mississippi 19 pp.

- Reinhall, P.G. and P.H. Dahl. 2011. Underwater Mach wave radiation from impact pile driving: Theory and observation. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 130(3): 1209-1216. http://dx.doi.org/10.1121/1.3614540.
- Remmers, P. and M. Bellmann. 2013. Untersuchung und Erprobung von Hydroschalldämpfern (HSD) zur Minderung von Unterwasserschall bei Rammarbeiten für Gründungen von OffshoreWindenergieanlagen. Auswertung der Hydroschallmessungen im OWP London Array. Project number1918-c-bel version 3., Itap GmbH, Oldenburg, Germany.
- Reyes Reyes, M.V., M.A. Iñíguez, M. Hevia, J.A. Hildebrand, and M.L. Melcón. 2015. Description and clustering of echolocation signals of Commerson's dolphins (*Cephalorhynchus commersonii*) in Bahía San Julián, Argentina. *Journal of the Acoustic Society of America* 138(4): 2046-2053. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.4929899</u>.
- Reyes Reyes, M.V., V.P. Tossenberger, M.A. Iñiguez, J.A. Hildebrand, and M.L. Melcón. 2016. Communication sounds of Commerson's dolphins (*Cephalorhynchus commersonii*) and contextual use of vocalizations. 32(4): 1219-1233. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/mms.12321</u>.
- Richardson, A., R. Matear, and A. Lenton. 2017. *Potential impacts on zooplankton of seismic surveys*. CSIRO, Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation, Australia. 34 pp.
- Richardson, W.J., C.R. Greene, Jr., C.I. Malme, and D.H. Thomson. 1995. *Marine Mammals and Noise*. Academic Press, San Diego, California. 576 pp.
- Ridgway, S.H. and D.A. Carder. 2001. Assessing hearing and sound production in cetaceans not available for behavioral audiograms: Experiences with sperm, pygmy sperm, and gray whales. *Aquatic Mammals* 27(3): 267-276.
- Roberts, D.A. 2012. Causes and ecological effects of resuspended contaminated sediments (RCS) in marine environments. *Environment International* 40(0): 230-243. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0160412011002704.
- Robertson, F.C. 2004. The effects of acoustic deterrent devices on harbour porpoise (phocoena phocoena) and seals in the vicinity of fish farms in the Orkneys, Scotland. University of Aberdeen.
- Robinson, J.E., R.C. Newell, L.J. Seiderer, and N.M. Simpson. 2005. Impacts of aggregate dredging on sediment composition and associated benthic fauna at an offshore dredge site in the southern North Sea. *Marine Environmental Research* 60(1): 51-68. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/B6V7H-4DTM08S-</u> <u>1/2/4c0a9b96eef809183bfb90d2b5a6dcbc</u>.
- Robinson, S.P., P.A. Lepper, and J. Ablitt. 2007. The measurement of the underwater radiated noise from marine piling including characterisation of a" soft start" period. Oceans 2007-Europe, 18-21 June 2007. IEEE, Aberdeen, UK, pp. 1-6.
- Robinson, S.P., P.D. Theobald, G. Hayman, L.S. Wang, P.A. Lepper, V. Humphrey, and S. Mumford. 2011. *Measurement of underwater noise arising from marine aggregate dredging operations* Document Number MEPF report 09/P108. Marine Aggregate Levy Sustainability Fund
- Rojano-Doñate, L., B.I. McDonald, D.M. Wisniewska, M. Johnson, J. Teilmann, M. Wahlberg, J. Højer-Kristensen, and P.T. Madsen. 2018. High field metabolic rates of wild harbour porpoises. *J Exp Biol* 221(23): jeb185827. http://jeb.biologists.org/content/jexbio/221/23/jeb185827.full.pdf.
- Rosel, P.E., S.C. France, J.Y. Wang, and T.D. Kocher. 1999. Genetic structure of harbour porpoise *Phocoena phocoena* populations in the northwest Atlantic based on mitochondrial and nuclear markers. *Molecular Ecology* 8(12): S41-S54. <Go to ISI>://000085737800006

- Ross, H.M. and B. Wilson. 1996. Violent interactions between bottlenose dolphins and harbour porpoises. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences* 263(1368): 283-286. <Go to ISI>://A1996UE09300006
- Ross, P.S., R.L. Deswart, P.J.H. Reijnders, H. Vanloveren, J.G. Vos, and A. Osterhaus. 1995. Contaminant-related suppression of delayed-type hypersensitivity and antibody responses in harbour seals fed herring from the Baltic Sea. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 103(2): 162-167. <Go to ISI>://A1995RF45300014
- Rothbach, D. 2007. Rigs-to-reefs: refocusing the debate in California. *Duke Environmental Law and Policy Forum* 17(283-295).
- Ruggerone, G.T., S.E. Goodman, and R. Miner. 2008. Behavioral response and survival of juvenile coho salmon to pile driving sounds. Seattle, WA: Natural Resources Consultants, Inc. for Port of Washington. Available at, http://home.comcast.net/~ruggerone/FishTerminalPileDriveStudy.pdf
- Ruser, A., M. Dähne, A. van Neer, K. Lucke, J. Sundermeyer, U. Siebert, D.S. Houser, J.J. Finneran, E. Everaarts, et al. 2016. Assessing auditory evoked potentials of wild harbor porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*). Journal of the Acoustical Society of America 140(1): 442-452. http://asa.scitation.org/doi/abs/10.1121/1.4955306.
- Russell, D.J.F., S.M.J.M. Brasseur, D. Thompson, G.D. Hastie, V.M. Janik, G. Aarts, B.T. McClintock, J. Matthiopoulos, S.E.W. Moss, et al. 2014. Marine mammals trace anthropogenic structures at sea. *Current Biology* 24(14): R638-R639.
- Saleem, Z. 2011. Altarnatives and modifications of Monopile foundations or its installation technique for noise mitigation.
- Santos, M. and G. Pierce. 2003. The diet of harbour porpoise (Phocoena phocoena) in the northeast Atlantic. *Oceanography and Marine Biology: An Annual Review* 41: 355-390.
- Santos, M.B., G.J. Pierce, J.A. Learmonth, R.J. Reid, H.M. Ross, I.A.P. Patterson, D.G. Reid, and D. Beare. 2004. Variability in the diet of harbor porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) in Scottish waters 1992-2003. *Marine Mammal Science* 20(1): 1-27. <Go to ISI>://000188255500001
- Sarnocinska, J., J. Tougaard, M. Johnson, P.T. Madsen, and M. Wahlberg. 2016. Comparing the performance of C-PODs and SoundTrap/PAMGUARD in detecting the acoustic activity of harbor porpoises (Phocoena phocoena). 27(1): 070013. https://asa.scitation.org/doi/abs/10.1121/2.0000288.
- Sayer, M., S. Magill, T. Pitcher, L. Morissette, and C. Ainsworth. 2005. Simulation-based investigations of fishery changes as affected by the scale and design of artificial habitats. *Journal of Fish Biology* 67(sB): 218-243.
- Sayer, M.D.J. and M.S.P. Baine. 2002. Rigs to reefs: a critical evaluation of the potential for reef development using decommissioned rigs. *Journal of the Society for Underwater Technology* 25(2): 93-98.
- Scheidat, M., H. Verdaat, and G. Aarts. 2012. Using aerial surveys to estimate density and distribution of harbour porpoises in Dutch waters. *Journal of Sea Research* 69: 1-7.
- Scheifele, P.M., S. Andrew, R.A. Cooper, M. Darre, F.E. Musiek, and L. Max. 2005. Indication of a Lombard vocal response in the St. Lawrence River beluga. *J Acoust Soc Am* 117(3): 1486.
- Schevill, W.E. and W.A. Watkins. 1971. Pulsed sounds of the porpoise Lagenorhynchus australis. Breviora, Museum of Comparative Zoology: Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution 366: 1– 10.

- Scholik, A.R. and H.Y. Yan. 2001. Effects of underwater noise on auditory sensitivity of a cyprinid fish. *Hearing Research* 152(1-2): 17-24. <Go to ISI>://WOS:000167302700003.
- Scholik, A.R. and H.Y. Yan. 2002. Effects of boat engine noise on the auditory sensitivity of the fathead minnow, *Pimephales promelas*. *Environmental Biology of Fishes* 63(2): 203-209.
- Schrieken, N., A. Gittenberger, J. Coolen, and W. Lengkeek. 2013. Marine fauna of hard substrata of the Cleaver Bank and Dogger Bank. *Nederlandse Faunistische Mededelingen* 41: 69-78.
- Schwacke, L.H., E.O. Voit, L.J. Hansen, R.S. Wells, G.B. Mitchum, A.A. Hohn, and P.A. Fair. 2002. Probabilistic risk assessment of reproductive effects of polychlorinated biphenyls on bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops truncatus) from the southeast United States coast. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry* 21(12): 2752-2764. <Go to ISI>://000179328100032
- SCPP. 1996. Submarine Cables and Pipelines Protection Act 1996. Public Act 1996. No 22. Date of assent 16 May 1996. Commencement see section 1(2). New Zealand. <u>http://www.legislation.govt.nz/act/public/1996/0022/latest/DLM375803.html</u>.
- Shapiro, A.D., J. Tougaard, P.B. Jørgensen, L.A. Kyhn, J.D. Balle, C. Bernardez, A. Fjälling, J. Karlsen, and M. Wahlberg. 2009. Transmission loss patterns from acoustic harassment and deterrent devices do not always follow geometrical spreading predictions. *Marine Mammal Science* 25(1): 53-67.
- Sherk Jr, J.A. 1972. Current status of the knowledge of the biological effects of suspended and deposited sediments in Chesapeake Bay. *Chesapeake Science* 13(0): S137-S144. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1350670.
- Sierra-Flores, R., T. Atack, H. Migaud, and A. Davie. 2015. Stress response to anthropogenic noise in Atlantic cod Gadus morhua L. *Aquacultural Engineering* 67: 67-76.
- Silber, G.K. 1991. Acoustic signals of the vaquita (*Phocoena sinus*). *Aquatic Mammals* 17(3): 130-133. <u>https://www.aquaticmammalsjournal.org/share/AquaticMammalsIssueArchives/1991/Aquatic_Mammals_17_3/Silber.pdf</u>.
- Simpson, S.D., M.G. Meekan, N.J. Larsen, R.D. McCauley, and A. Jeffs. 2010. Behavioral plasticity in larval reef fish: Orientation is influenced by recent acoustic experiences. *Behavioral Ecology* 21(5): 1098-1105. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/beheco/arq117</u>.
- Simpson, S.D., A.N. Radford, E.J. Tickle, M.G. Meekan, and A.G. Jeffs. 2011. Adaptive avoidance of reef noise. *PLoS ONE* 6(2): e16625.
- Slabbekoorn, H., N. Bouton, I. van Opzeeland, A. Coers, C. ten Cate, and A.N. Popper. 2010. A noisy spring: The impact of globally rising underwater sound levels on fish. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 25(7): 419-427. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2010.04.005</u>.
- Slooten, E. and S.M. Dawson. 1988. Studies on Hector's dolphin, *Cephalorhynchus hectori*: A progress report. *Report of the International Whaling Commission*: 325-338.
- Slooten, E. 1991. Age, growth, and reproduction in Hector's dolphins. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 69(6): 1689-1700. <u>https://doi.org/10.1139/z91-234</u>.
- Slooten, E., S.M. Dawson, and F. Lad. 1992. Survival rates of photographically identified Hector's dolphins from 1984 to 1988. *Marine Mammal Science* 8(4): 327-343. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1748-7692.1992.tb00049.x.
- Slooten, E. and S.M. Dawson. 1994. Hector's dolphin Cephalorhynchus hectori. *In* Ridgway, S.H. and R. Harrison (eds.). *Handbook of Marine Mammals*. Volume 5. Academic Press, New York. pp 311-333.

- Slooten, E. and N. Davies. 2012. Hector's dolphin risk assessments: Old and new analyses show consistent results. *Journal of the Royal Society of New Zealand* 42(1): 49-60. https://doi.org/10.1080/03036758.2011.606820.
- Slooten, E. 2013a. Effectiveness of area-based management in reducing bycatch of the New Zealand dolphin. *Endangered Species Research* 20: 121-130.
- Slooten, E. 2013b. Effectiveness of area-based management in reducing bycatch of the New Zealand dolphin. *Endangered Species Research* 20(2): 121-130. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/esr00483</u>.
- Smith, M.E., A.S. Kane, and A.N. Popper. 2004a. Noise-induced stress response and hearing loss in goldfish (*Carassius auratus*). *Journal of Experimental Biology* 207(3): 427-435. http://jeb.biologists.org/content/207/3/427.abstract.
- Smith, M.E., A.S. Kane, and A.N. Popper. 2004b. Acoustical stress and hearing sensitivity in fishes: does the linear threshold shift hypothesis hold water? *Journal of Experimental Biology* 207(20): 3591-3602. <u>http://jeb.biologists.org/content/207/20/3591.abstract</u>.
- Soldal, A.V., I. Svellingen, T. Jørgensen, and S. Løkkeborg. 2002. Rigs-to-reefs in the North Sea: hydroacoustic quantification of fish in the vicinity of a "semi-cold" platform. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 59: S281-S287. <Go to ISI>://000179243500045
- Soldevilla, M.S., S.M. Wiggins, and J.A. Hildebrand. 2010. Spatial and temporal patterns of Risso's dolphin echolocation in the Southern California Bight. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 127(1): 124-132. <Go to ISI>://000273364700017.
- Sousa-Lima, R.S., T.F. Norris, J.N. Oswald, and D.P. Fernandes. 2013. A review and inventory of fixed autonomous recorders for passive acoustic monitoring of marine mammals. *Aquatic Mammals* 39(1): 23-53. http://mhk.pnnl.gov/sites/default/files/publications/Sousa Lime et al 2013.pdf.
- Southall, B.L., A.E. Bowles, W.T. Ellison, J.J. Finneran, R.L. Gentry, C.R. Greene, Jr., D. Kastak, D.R. Ketten, J.H. Miller, et al. 2007. Marine Mammal Noise Exposure Criteria: Initial Scientific Recommendations. *Aquatic Mammals* 33(4): 411-521.
- Southall, B.L., D.P. Nowaceck, P.J.O. Miller, and P.L. Tyack. 2016. Experimental field studies to measure behavioral responses of cetaceans to sonar. *Endangered Species Research* 31: 293-315. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/esr00764</u>.
- Southall, B.L., J.J. Finneran, C. Reichmuth, P.E. Nachtigall, D.R. Ketten, A.E. Bowles, W.T. Ellison, D.P. Nowacek, and P.L. Tyack. 2019. Marine Mammal Noise Exposure Criteria: Updated Scientific Recommendations for Residual Hearing Effects. *Aquatic Mammals* 45(2): 125-232. <u>https://doi.org/10.1578/AM.45.2.2019.125</u>.
- Stansbury, A.L., T. Gotz, V.B. Deecke, and V.M. Janik. 2015. Grey seals use anthropogenic signals from acoustic tags to locate fish: evidence from a simulated foraging task. *Proceedings of the Royal Society: B* 282.
- Stein, P., H. Sychla, J. Gattermann, and J. Degenhardt. 2015. Hydro sound emissions during impact driving of monopiles using Hydro Sound Damers and Big Bubble Curtain. *RAVE Offshore Wind R&D Conference*.
- Stockin, K.A., R.J. Law, P.J. Duignan, G.W. Jones, L. Porter, L. Mirimin, L. Meynier, and M.B. Orams. 2007. Trace elements, PCBs and organochlorine pesticides in New Zealand common dolphins (*Delphinus sp.*). Science of the Total Environment 387(1): 333-345. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2007.05.016</u>.
- Stockin, K.A., R.J. Law, W.D. Roe, L. Meynier, E. Martinez, P.J. Duignan, P. Bridgen, and B. Jones. 2010. PCBs and organochlorine pesticides in Hector's (*Cephalorhynchus hectori hectori*) and

Maui's (*Cephalorhynchus hectori maui*) dolphins. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 60(6): 834-842. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2010.01.009.

- Stokes, A., K. Cockrell, J. Wilson, D. Dwight, and D. Warwick. 2010. *Mitigation of underwater pile driving noise during offshore construction: Final report*. M09PC00019.
- Stone, G.S. and A. Yoshinaga. 2000. Hector's Dolphin Cephalorhynchus hectori calf mortalities may indicate new risks from boat traffic and habituation. Pacific conservation biology 6(2): 162-170. <u>https://www.publish.csiro.au/paper/PC000162</u>.
- Strieman, W.J., R. Michels, and E. Leemans. 2018. *Measures to reduce underwater noise and beach litter: An assessment of potential additional measures for the Netherlands*. Wageningen Economic Research, Report 2018-087, Wageningen
- Suedel, B., C. Lutz, J. Clarke, and D. Clarke. 2012. The effects of suspended sediment on walleye (*Sander vitreus*) eggs. *Journal of Soils and Sediments* 12(6): 995-1003. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11368-012-0521-1.
- Sveegaard, S., J. Teilmann, P. Berggren, K.N. Mouritsen, D. Gillespie, and J. Tougaard. 2011. Acoustic surveys confirm the high-density areas of harbour porpoises found by satellite tracking. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 68(5): 929-936.
- Tanabe, S., B. Madhusree, A.A. Ozturk, R. Tatsukawa, N. Miyazaki, E. Ozdamar, O. Aral, O. Samsun, and B. Ozturk. 1997. Isomer-specific analysis of polychlorinated biphenyls in harbour porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) from the Black Sea. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 34(9): 712-720. <Go to ISI>://A1997YF82300017
- Tanabe, S. 2002. Contamination and toxic effects of persistent endocrine disrupters in marine mammals and birds. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 45(1-12): 69-77. <Go to ISI>://000178336300009
- Taylor, S.E., G.F. Birch, and F. Links. 2004. Historical catchment changes and temporal impact on sediment of the receiving basin, Port Jackson, New South Wales. *Australian Journal of Earth Sciences* 51(2): 233-246. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1400-0952.2004.01054.x</u>.
- Teilmann, J., J. Tougaard, L.A. Miller, T. Kirketerp, K. Hansen, and S. Brando. 2006. Reactions of captive harbor porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) to pinger-like sounds. *Marine Mammal Science* 22(2): 240-260. <Go to ISI>://000236527900002
- Teilmann, J. and J. Carstensen. 2012. Negative long term effects on harbour porpoises from a large scale offshore wind farm in the Baltic evidence of slow recovery. *Environmental Research Letters* 7.
- Teilmann, J., C.T. Christiansen, S. Kjellerup, R. Dietz, and G. Nachman. 2013. Geographic, seasonal, and diurnal surface behavior of harbor porpoises. *Marine Mammal Science* 29(2): E60-E76. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1748-7692.2012.00597.x.
- Thomas, J.A., P.W.B. Moore, P.E. Nachtigall, and W.G. Gilmartin. 1990. A new sound from a stranded pygmy sperm whale. *Aquatic Mammals* 16: 28-30. <u>https://www.aquaticmammalsjournal.org/share/AquaticMammalsIssueArchives/1990/Aquatic_Mammals_16_1/16.1Thomas.pdf</u>.
- Thompson, P.M., D. Lusseau, T. Barton, D. Simmons, J. Rusin, and H. Bailey. 2010. Assessing the responses of coastal cetaceans to the construction of offshore wind turbines. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 60(8): 1200-1208. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0025326X10001426.
- Thompson, P.M., K.L. Brookes, I.M. Graham, T.R. Barton, K. Needham, G. Bradbury, and N.D. Merchant. 2013. Short-term disturbance by a commercial two-dimensional seismic survey

does not lead to long-term displacement of harbour porpoises *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 280: 1-8.

- Thomsen, F., K. Lüdemann, R. Kafemann, and W. Piper. 2006. *Effects of offshore wind farm noise on marine mammals and fish*. Biola on behalf of COWRIE Ltd., Hamburg, Germany. 62 pp.
- Thomsen, F., S. McCully, D. Wood, F. Pace, and P. White. 2009. A generic investigation into noise profiles of marine dredging in relation to the acoustic sensitivity of the marine fauna in UK waters with particular emphasis on aggregate dredging: Phase 1 Scoping and review of key issues. Document Number MEPF Ref No. MEPF/08/P21. Cefas, Lowestoft, UK. 59 pp.
- Thomsen, K.E. 2012. Cofferdams State of the art noise mitigation. *Conference of "Deutsche Umwelthilfe e. V." "Herausforderung Schallschutz beim Bau von OffshoreWindparks*". 25-26 September 2012, Berlin.
- Thorpe, C.W., R.H.T. Bates, and S.M. Dawson. 1991. Intrinsic echolocation capability of Hector's dolphin, *Cephalorhynchus hectori. Journal of the Acoustic Society of America* 90(6): 2931-2934. <u>https://doi.org/10.1121/1.401767</u>.
- Thorpe, C.W. and S.M. Dawson. 1991. Automatic measurement of descriptive features of Hector's dolphin vocalizations. *Journal of the Acoustic Society of America* 89(1): 435-443. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.400477.
- Tillin, H.M., A.J. Houghton, J.E. Saunders, R. Drabble, and S.C. Hull. 2011. Direct and indirect impacts of marine aggregate dredging. In: Newell, R. and J. Measures (eds.). Marine ALSF Science Monograph Series Report Number MEPF 10/P144. Marine Aggregate Levy Sustainability Fund (MALSF). Science Monograph Series: No 1, Southampton, UK. 41 pp.
- TNO. 2016. Second Acoustic Underwater Measurements BLUE Piling. TNO report: TNO 2016 R10567.
- Todd, V., J.C. Warley, and I.B. Todd. 2015a. MealsonWheels?ADecadeofMegafaunal VisualandAcousticObservationsfrom OffshoreOil&GasRigsandPlatformsinthe NorthandIrishSeas. *PLoS ONE* 11(4).
- Todd, V.L.G., W.D. Pearse, N.C. Tregenza, P.A. Lepper, and I.B. Todd. 2009. Diel echolocation activity of harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*) around North Sea offshore gas installations. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 66: 734 745.
- Todd, V.L.G., I.B. Todd, J.C. Gardiner, E.C.N. Morrin, N.A. MacPherson, N.A. DiMarzio, and F. Thomsen. 2015b. A review of direct and indirect impacts of marine dredging activities on marine mammals. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 72(2): 328-340. doi: 10.1093/icesjms/fsu187.
- Todd, V.L.G., J.C. Warley, and I.B. Todd. 2016a. Meals on Wheels? A Decade of Megafaunal Visual and Acoustic Observations from Offshore Oil & Gas Rigs and Platforms in the North and Irish Seas. PLoS ONE 11(4): e0153320. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0153320</u>.
- Todd, V.L.G., J.C. Warley, and I.B. Todd. 2016b. Meals on wheels? A decade of megafaunal visual and real-time Passive Acoustic Monitoring detections from on-tow and stationary offshore oil and gas rigs and platforms in the North and Irish Seas. *PLoS ONE* 11(4): 25.
- Todd, V.L.G., E.W. Lavallin, and P.I. Macreadie. 2018. Quantitative analysis of fish and invertebrate assemblage dynamics in association with a North Sea oil and gas installation complex. *Marine Environmental Research* 142: 69-79.
- Tougaard, J., J. Carstensen, O.D. Henriksen, H. Skov, and J. Teilmann. 2003. *Short-term effects of the construction of wind turbines on harbour porpoises at Horns Reef*. Technical report to TechWise A/S. HME/362-02662, Hedeselskabet, Røskilde, Denmark. 72 pp.

- Tougaard, J., P. Rosager, M. Amundin, F. Larsen, J. Rye, and J. Teilmann. 2006. Detection function of T-PODs and estimation of porpoise densities. *In*: Leeney, R.H. and N.J.C. Tregenza (eds.). 20th Annual Meeting of the European Cetacean Society, 2nd-7th April, Workshop: Static acoustic monitoring of cetaceans. Gydnia, Poland. pp 7-14.
- Tougaard, J., J. Carstensen, and J. Teilmann. 2009a. Pile driving zone of responsiveness extends beyond 20 km for harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*). Journal of the Acoustical Society of America 126(1): 11-14.
- Tougaard, J., J. Carstensen, J. Teilmann, H. Skov, and P. Rasmussen. 2009b. Pile driving zone of responsiveness extends beyond 20 km for harbor porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena* (L.)) (L). *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America* 126(1): 11-14.
- Tougaard, J. and L.A. Kyhn. 2010. Echolocation sounds of hourglass dolphins (*Lagenorhynchus cruciger*) are similar to the narrow band high-frequency echolocation sounds of the dolphin genus *Cephalorhynchus*. *Marine Mammal Science* 26(1): 239-245.
- Tougaard, J., A.J. Wright, and P.T. Madsen. 2015. Cetacean noise criteria revisited in the light of proposed exposure limits for harbour porpoises. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 90(1): 196-208. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2014.10.051.
- Tougaard, J., A.J. Wright, and P.T. Madsen. 2016. Noise Exposure Criteria for Harbor Porpoises. *In* Popper, A.N. and A.D. Hawkins (eds.). *The Effects of Noise on Aquatic Life II*. Springer, New York. pp 1167-1173. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-2981-8_146</u>.
- Tubelli, A.A., A. Zosuls, D.R. Ketten, M. Yamato, and D.C. Mountain. 2012. A prediction of the minke whale (Balaenoptera acutorostrata) middle-ear transfer function. J Acoust Soc Am 132(5): 3263-72. <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23145610</u>.
- Twomey, B. 2012. Artificial reefs. *Workshop on end of concession and decommissioning* 12-14 June. CCOP/EPPM, Bangkok. p. 37.
- Utne-Palm, A.C. 2002. Visual feeding of fish in a turbid environment: Physical and behavioural aspects. *Marine and Freshwater Behaviour and Physiology* 35(1-2): 111-128. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10236240290025644.
- Valdemarsen, J.W. 1979. *Behavioural aspects of fish in relation to oil platforms in the North Sea.* Document Number CM 1979/B. International Council for the Exploration of the Seas (ICES). CM 1979/B. 27 pp.
- van Beest, F.M., J. Nabe-Nielsen, J. Carstensen, J. Teilmann, and J. Tougaard. 2015. *Disturbance Effects on the Harbour Porpoise Population in the North Sea (DEPONS): Status Report on Model Development*. Scientific Report from DCE – Danish Centre for Environment and Energy No. 140.
- van Dalfsen, J. and K. Essink. 2001. Benthic community response to sand dredging and shoreface nourishment in Dutch coastal waters. *Senckenbergiana maritima* 31(2): 329-332. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF03043041</u>.
- van Dalfsen, J.A., K. Essink, H. Toxvig Madsen, J. Birklund, J. Romero, and M. Manzanera. 2000. Differential response of macrozoobenthos to marine sand extraction in the North Sea and the Western Mediterranean. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 57: 1439-1445. <u>http://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/ap/jm/2000/0000057/00000005/art00919</u>.
- van den Akker, S. and L. van der Veen. 2013. *Sound solutions: Construction of offshore wind farms without underwater noise*. North Sea Foundation, Utrecht.
- van Oosterom, L., J.C. Montgomery, A.G. Jeffs, and C.A. Radford. 2016. Evidence for contact calls in fish: Conspecific vocalisations and ambient soundscape influence group cohesion in a

nocturnal species. *Scientific Reports* 6: 19098. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4707522/.

- Van Waerebeek, K., A. N. Baker, F. Félix, J. Gedamke, M. Iñiguez, G. P. Sanino, E. Secchi, D. Sutaria, A. van Helden, et al. 2007. Vessel collisions with small cetaceans worldwide and with large whales in the Southern Hemisphere, an initial assessment. *Latin American Journal of Aquatic Mammals* 6(1): 43-69.
- Varanasi, U., J.E. Stein, K.L. Reichert, M.M. Tilbury, and S.L. Chan (eds.). 1992. *Chlorinated and aromatic hydrocarbons in bottom sediments, fish and marine mammals in US coastal waters: laboratory and field studies of metabolism and accumulation. Persistent pollutants in marine ecosystems.* Pergamon Press Ltd., New York, USA. 83-115 pp.
- Veer, H.W.V.D. 1979. Effect van zandwinning in de Waddenzee op de waterkwaliteit. Document Number Eindrapport werkgroep II: Biologisch-Ecologisch Onderzoek met betrekking tot de winning van zand in de Waddenzee c.a. Rijkswaterstaat, Directie Friesland, Leeuwarden: 1-16.
- Veer, H.W.V.D., M.J.N. Bergman, and J.J. Beukema. 1985. Dredging activities in the Dutch Wadden Sea: effects on macrobenthic infauna. *Netherlands Journal of Sea Research* 19(2): 183-190. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/0077757985900225</u>.
- Verfuss, U., C. Sparling, C. Arnot, A. Judd, and M. Coyle. 2016. Review of offshore wind farm impact monitoring and mitigation with regard to marine mammals. (Chapter 147) *In* Popper, A.N. and A. Hawkins (eds.). *The effects of noise on aquatic life II.* Springer, New York. pp 1175-1182.
- Verfuss, U.K., D. Gillespie, J. Gordon, T. Marques, B. Miller, R. Plunkett, J. Theriault, D. Tollit, D.P. Zitterbart, et al. 2017. Low Visibility Real-Time Monitoring Techniques Review. Report Number SMRUMOGP2015-002. Report by SMRU for the Joint Industry Programme on E&P Sound and Marine Life. 224 pp.
- Verfuss, U.K., D. Gillespie, J. Gordon, T.A. Marques, B. Miller, R. Plunkett, J.A. Theriault, D.J. Tollit, D.P. Zitterbart, et al. 2018. Comparing methods suitable for monitoring marine mammals in low visibility conditions during seismic surveys. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 126: 1-18. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0025326X17308809</u>.
- Videsen, S.K.A., L. Bejder, M. Johnson, and P.T. Madsen. 2017. High suckling rates and acoustic crypsis of humpback whale neonates maximise potential for mother–calf energy transfer. *Functional Ecology* 31(8): 1561-1573. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.12871</u>.
- Villadsgaard, A., M. Wahlberg, and J. Tougaard. 2007. Echolocation signals of wild harbour porpoises, *Phocoena phocoena*. Journal of Experimental Biology 210: 56-64.
- Voellmy, I.K., J. Purser, D. Flynn, P. Kennedy, S.D. Simpson, and A.N. Radford. 2014. Acoustic noise reduces foraging success in two sympatric fish species via different mechanisms. *Animal Behaviour* 89(0): 191-198. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0003347214000049</u>.
- Von Benda-Beckmann, A.M., P.J. Wensveen, P.H. Kvadsheim, F.-P.A. Lam, P.J.O. Miller, P.L. Tyack, and M.A. Ainslie. 2014. Modeling effectiveness of gradual increases in source level to mitigate effects of sonar on marine mammals. *Conservation Biology* 28(1): 119-128. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/cobi.12162</u>.
- Vos, J.G., G. Bossart, M. Fournier, and T. O'Shea. 2003. Toxicology of marine mammals. New perspectives: toxicology and the environment. CRC Press, Taylor & Francis Group, London. 658 pp. <u>http://books.google.co.uk/books?id=ToMuyu-t_oYC</u>.
- Walker, T.A. and G. O'Donnell. 1981. Observations on nitrate, phosphate and silicate in Cleveland Bay, Northern Queensland. *Australian Journal of Marine and Freshwater Research* 32(6): 877-887.

- Walker, W.A. and J.M. Coe. 1990. Survey of marine debris ingestion by odontocete cetaceans. NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC 154. NOAA. 747-774 pp.
- Watkins, W.A., W.E. Schevill, and P.B. Best. 1977. Underwater Sounds of *Cephalorhynchus heavisidii* (Mammalia:Cetacea). *Journal of Mammalogy* 58(3): 316-320. https://doi.org/10.2307/1379330.
- Watkins, W.A. and W.E. Schevtll. 1980. Characteristic Features of the Underwater Sounds of *Cephalorhynchus commersonii. Journal of Mammalogy* 61(4): 738-739. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/1380327</u>.
- Webster, T., S. Dawson, and E. Slooten. 2010. A simple laser photogrammetry technique for measuring Hector's dolphins (Cephalorhynchus hectori) in the field. *Marine Mammal Science* 26(2): 296-308.
- Webster, T.A., S.M. Dawson, and E. Slooten. 2009. Evidence of sex segregation in Hector's dolphin (*Cephalorhynchus hectori*). Aquatic Mammals 35(2): 212-219.
- Weir, C.R., K.A. Stockin, and G.J. Pierce. 2007. Spatial and temporal trends in the distribution of harbour porpoises, white-beaked dolphins and minke whales off Aberdeenshire (UK), northwestern North Sea. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom* 87(1): 327-338. <Go to ISI>://000245142700043
- Wellard R, E.C., Fouda L, Blewitt M (2015) 2015. Vocalisations of Killer Whales (Orcinus orca) in the Bremer Canyon, Western Australia. PLoS ONE 10(9): e0136535. <u>http://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0136535</u>.
- Weller, D., A. Burdin, B. Wursig, B. Taylor, and R. Brownell Jr. 2002. The western gray whale: A review of past exploitation, current status and potential threats. *Journal of Cetacean Research* and Management 4(1): 7-12.
- Wells, R.S., V. Tornero, A. Borrell, A. Aguilar, T.K. Rowles, H.L. Rhinehart, S. Hofmann, W.M. Jarman, A.A. Hohn, et al. 2005. Integrating potential life-history and reproductive success data to examine relationships with organochlorine compounds for bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops truncatus) in Sarasota Bay, Florida. *Science of the Total Environment* 349(1-3): 106-119. <Go to ISI>://000232844000008
- Wenger, A.S. and M.I. McCormick. 2013. Determining trigger values of suspended sediment for behavioral changes in a coral reef fish. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 70(1–2): 73-80. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0025326X13000702.
- Wenger, A.S., M.I. McCormick, I.M. McLeod, and G.P. Jones. 2013. Suspended sediment alters predator–prey interactions between two coral reef fishes. *Coral Reefs* 32(2): 369-374. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00338-012-0991-z.
- Wensveen, P.J., L.A.E. Huijser, L. Hoek, and R.A. Kastelein. 2014. Equal latency contours and auditory weighting functions for the harbour porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*). Journal of Experimental Biology 217(3): 359-369. <u>http://jeb.biologists.org/content/jexbio/217/3/359.full.pdf</u>.
- Westgate, A.J., D.C.G. Muir, D.E. Gaskin, and M.C.S. Kingsley. 1997. Concentrations and accumulation patterns of organochlorine contaminants in the blubber of harbour porpoises, *Phocoena phocoena*, from the coast of Newfoundland, the Gulf of St Lawrence and the Bay of Fundy Gulf of Maine. *Environmental Pollution* 95(1): 105-119. <Go to ISI>://A1997WQ72200012
- Westgate, A.J. and K.A. Tolley. 1999. Geographical differences in organochlorine contaminants in harbour porpoises *Phocoena phocoena* from the western North Atlantic. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 177: 255-268. <Go to ISI>://000079215300023

- Wilber, D.H., W. Brostoff, D.G. Clarke, and G.L. Ray. 2005. Sedimentation: potential biological effects of dredging operations in estuarine and marine environments. Document Number DOER-E20.
 U.S. Army Engineer Research and Development Center, Vicksburg, MS, USA. 15 pp.
- Williams, R., L. Thomas, E. Ashe, C.W. Clark, and P.S. Hammond. 2016. Gauging allowable harm limits to cumulative, sub-lethal effects of human activities on wildlife: A case-study approach using two whale populations. *Marine Policy* 70: 58-64. <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0308597X16301956</u>.
- Williamson, L., D, K. Brookes, L, B. Scott, E, I. Graham, M, and P. Thompson, M. 2017. Diurnal variation in harbour porpoise detection - potential implications for management. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 570: 223-232.
- Williamson, L.D., K.L. Brookes, B. Scott, I.M. Graham, G. Bradbury, P.S. Hammond, and P.M. Thompson. 2016. Echolocation detections and digital video surveys provide reliable estimates of the relative density of harbour porpoises. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*: 8.
- Wisniewska, D.M., M. Johnson, K. Beedholm, M. Wahlberg, and P.T. Madsen. 2012. Acoustic gaze adjustments during active target selection in echolocating porpoises. *Journal of Experimental Biology* 215(24): 4358-4373. <Go to ISI>://WOS:000311480100020.
- Wisniewska, D.M., L.A. Kyhn, J. Tougaard, M. Simon, Y.-T. Lin, A. Newhall, K. Beedholm, J. Lynch, and P.T. Madsen. 2014. *Propagation of airgun pulses in Baffin Bay 2012*. Scientific Report from DCE – Danish Centre for Environment and Energy. Document Number 109. <u>http://dce2.au.dk/pub/SR109.pdf</u>.
- Wisniewska, Danuta M., M. Johnson, J. Teilmann, L. Rojano-Doñate, J. Shearer, S. Sveegaard, Lee A. Miller, U. Siebert, and Peter T. Madsen. 2016a. Ultra-high foraging rates of harbor porpoises make them vulnerable to anthropogenic disturbance. *Current Biology* 26: 1-6. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2016.03.069</u>.
- Wisniewska, Danuta M., M. Johnson, J. Teilmann, L. Rojano-Doñate, J. Shearer, S. Sveegaard, Lee A. Miller, U. Siebert, and Peter T. Madsen. 2016b. Ultra-High Foraging Rates of Harbor Porpoises Make Them Vulnerable to Anthropogenic Disturbance. *Current Biology* 26(11): 1441-1446. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2016.03.069</u>.
- Wisniewska, D.M., M. Johnson, J. Teilmann, U. Siebert, A. Galatius, R. Dietz, and P.T. Madsen. 2018. High rates of vessel noise disrupt foraging in wild harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*). *Royal Society Publishing* 285: 1-10.
- Wladichuk, J.L., D.E. Hannay, and S. Thornton. 2018. Controlled source level measurements of whale watch boats and other small vessels. 176th ASA Meeting. 5–9 November 2018, Victoria, BC, Canada. Presented 6 Nov 2018. <u>https://acoustics.org/2puwb8-controlled-source-levelmeasurements-of-whale-watch-boats-and-other-small-vessels-jennifer-l-wladichuk/.</u>
- WODA. 2013. WODA technical guidance on underwater sound in relation to dredging.
- Wong, C.K., I.A.P. Pak, and X. Jiang Liu. 2013. Gill damage to juvenile orange-spotted grouper Epinephelus coioides (Hamilton, 1822) following exposure to suspended sediments. *Aquaculture Research* 44(11): 1685-1695. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2109.2012.03173.x</u>.
- Wood, J., B.L. Southall, and D.J. Tollit. 2012. PG&E offshore 3 D Seismic Survey Project EIR-Marine Mammal Technical Draft Report. SMRU Ltd.
- Wright, A.J., N. Aguilar Soto, A.L. Baldwin, M. Bateson, C.M. Beale, C. Clark, T. Deak, E.F. Edwards, A. Fernandez, et al. 2007. Do marine mammals experience stress related to anthropogenic noise? *International Journal of Comparative Psychology* **20**: 274-316.

- Wright, A.J. and L.A. Kyhn. 2015. Practical management of cumulative anthropogenic impacts with working marine examples. *Conservation Biology* 29(2): 333-340. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.12425</u>.
- Würsig, B., C.R. Greene, and T.A. Jefferson. 2000. Development of an air bubble curtain to reduce underwater noise of percussive piling. *Marine Environmental Research* 49: 79-93.
- Würsig, B., J. Thewissen, and K. Kovacs. 2017. *Encyclopedia of Marine Mammals*. 3 edition. Academic Press, San Diego, CA. 1190 pp.
- Yeh, S., K. Zbinden, C. Kraus, M. Gihr, and G. Pilleri. 1981. Characteristics and directional properties of the sonar signals emitted by the captive Commerson's dolphin, *Cephalorhynchus commersonii* (Gray, 1846). *Investigations on Cetacea Journal* 13: 137–202.
- Yoshida, Y.M., T. Morisaka, M. Sakai, M. Iwasaki, I. Wakabayashi, A. Seko, M. Kasamatsu, T. Akamatsu, and S. Kohshima. 2014. Sound variation and function in captive Commerson's dolphins (*Cephalorhynchus commersonii*). *Behavioural Processes* 108: 11-19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beproc.2014.08.017</u>.
- Zawawi, N.A.W.A., M.S. Liew, and K.L. Na. 2012. Decommissioning of offshore platform: A sustainable framework. 2012 IEEE Colloquium on Humanities, Science and Engineering (CHUSER). 3-4th December. Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers (IEEE), Kota Kinabalu. pp 26-31.
- Zitterbart, D.P., L. Kindermann, E. Burkhardt, and O. Boebel. 2013. Automatic round-the-clock detection of whales for mitigation from underwater noise impacts. *PLoS ONE* 8(8): e71217. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371%2Fjournal.pone.0071217.

Appendix A. Permitting and Licencing in New Zealand

Figure A-1 is a diagram from the New Zealand's Ministry for Environment website– (<u>http://www.mfe.govt.nz/sites/default/files/media/who-does-what-in-offshore-waters.pdf</u>) explaining the permitting/licencing stages for O&G exploration and production and which government agencies are involved.



Figure A-1. Flowchart showing the permitting and licencing stages for oil and gas exploration and production in New Zealand and which government agencies are responsible.

Appendix B. Seismic Surveys within New Zealand's EEZ

The seismic survey activity in waters within the EEZ of New Zealand is shown per decade for the period from 1960–2014 in Figures B-1 to B-6 for 2-D seismic surveys and for the period from 1987–2015 in Figures B-7 to B-10 for 3-D seismic surveys.



B.1. Two-dimensional (2-D) Seismic Surveys

Figure B-1. Two-dimensional (2-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 1960–1969. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018. The boundaries of the various Department of Conservation (DOC) marine mammal sanctuaries are outlined in black, noting that these sanctuaries have been gazetted at different time periods beginning in 1984.



Figure B-2. Two-dimensional (2-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 1970–1979. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018. The boundaries of the various Department of Conservation (DOC) marine mammal sanctuaries are outlined in black, noting that these sanctuaries have been gazetted at different time periods beginning in 1984.



Figure B-3. Two-dimensional (2-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 1980–1989. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018. The boundaries of the various Department of Conservation (DOC) marine mammal sanctuaries are outlined in black, noting that these sanctuaries have been gazetted at different time periods beginning in 1984.



Figure B-4. Two-dimensional (2-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 1990–1999. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018. The boundaries of the various Department of Conservation (DOC) marine mammal sanctuaries are outlined in black, noting that these sanctuaries have been gazetted at different time periods beginning in 1984.



Figure B-5. Two-dimensional (2-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 2000–2009. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018. The boundaries of the various Department of Conservation (DOC) marine mammal sanctuaries are outlined in black, noting that these sanctuaries have been gazetted at different time periods beginning in 1984.



Figure B-6. Two-dimensional (2-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 2010–2014. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018. The boundaries of the various Department of Conservation (DOC) marine mammal sanctuaries are outlined in black, noting that these sanctuaries have been gazetted at different time periods beginning in 1984.



B.2. Three-dimensional (3-D) Seismic Surveys

Figure B-7. Operational areas for three-dimensional (3-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 1987–1989. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018. The boundaries of the various Department of Conservation (DOC) marine mammal sanctuaries are outlined in black, noting that these sanctuaries have been gazetted at different time periods beginning in 1984.



Figure B-8. Operational areas for three-dimensional (3-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 1990–1999. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018. The boundaries of the various Department of Conservation (DOC) marine mammal sanctuaries are outlined in black, noting that these sanctuaries have been gazetted at different time periods beginning in 1984.



Figure B-9. Operational areas for three-dimensional (3-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 2000–2009. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018. The boundaries of the various Department of Conservation (DOC) marine mammal sanctuaries are outlined in black, noting that these sanctuaries have been gazetted at different time periods beginning in 1984.


Figure B-10. Operational areas for three-dimensional (3-D) seismic survey activity within New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone from 2010–2015. Information downloaded from New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals (NZPAM) webmaps, November 2018. The boundaries of the various Department of Conservation (DOC) marine mammal sanctuaries are outlined in black, noting that these sanctuaries have been gazetted at different time periods beginning in 1984.

Appendix C. Underwater Acoustics

The following is an excerpt taken from a report by Ketten (2014a, 2014b) for Chatham Rock Phosphate Limited.

Physical Constants and Physiological Measures Sound Measurements in Air vs in Water

In analyzing marine mammal hearing, it is important to consider how the physical aspects of sound in air vs. water affect acoustic cues. Hearing is simply the detection of sound. "Sound" is the propagation of a mechanical disturbance through a medium. In elastic media like air and water, that disturbance takes the form of acoustic waves. Basic measures of sound are frequency, speed, wavelength, and intensity. Frequency, measured in cycles/sec or Hertz (Hz), is defined as:

$$f = c/\lambda$$
 (1)

where c = the speed of sound (m/sec) and λ is the wavelength (m/cycle). The speed of sound is directly related to the density of the medium. Because water is denser than air, sound in water travels faster and with less attenuation than sound in air. Sound speed in moist surface air is approximately 340 m/sec. Sound speed in sea water averages 1530 m/sec but will vary with any factor affecting density. The principal physical factors affecting density in sea water are salinity, temperature, and pressure. For each 1% increase in salinity, speed increases 1.5 m/sec.; for each 1°C decrease in temperature, 4 m/sec; and for each 100 m depth, 1.8 m/sec (Ingmanson and Wallace 1973). Because these factors act synergistically, any ocean region can have a highly variable sound profile that may change both seasonally and regionally. For practical purposes, in water sound speed is 4.5 times faster and, thus at each frequency, the wavelength is 4.5 times greater, than in air.

How do these physical differences affect hearing? Mammalian ears are primarily sound intensity detectors. Intensity, like frequency, depends on sound speed and, in turn, on density. Sound intensity (I) is the acoustic power (P) impinging on a surface perpendicular to the direction of sound propagation, or power/unit area (I=P/a). In general terms, power is force times velocity (P=Fv). Pressure is force/unit area (p=F/a). Therefore, intensity can be rewritten as the product of sound pressure (p) and vibration velocity (v):

$$I = P/a = Fv/a = pv$$
(2)

For a traveling spherical wave, the velocity component becomes particle velocity (u), which can be defined in terms of effective sound pressure (p) the speed of sound in that medium (c), and the density of the medium (ρ):

$$u(x,t) = p/\rho c \tag{3}$$

We can then redefine intensity (2) for an instantaneous sound pressure for an outward traveling plane wave in terms of pressure, sound speed, and density (3):

$$I = pv = p (p/\rho c) = p2/\rho c$$
 (4)

The product ρc is the characteristic impedance of the medium. Recalling that for air c=340 m/sec and for sea water c=1530 m/sec; for air, ρ =0.0013 g/cc; for sea water, ρ =1.03 g/cc, the following calculations using the intensity-pressure-impedance relation expressed in (4) show how physical properties of water vs. air influence intensity and acoustic pressure values:

$$\begin{split} I_{air} &= p^2/(340 \text{m/sec})(0.0013 \text{ g/cc}) = p^2/(0.442 \text{ g-m/sec-cc}) \\ I_{water} &= p^2/(1530 \text{m/sec})(1.03 \text{ g/cc}) = p^2/(1575 \text{ g-m/sec-cc}) \end{split}$$

To examine the sensory implications of these equations, consider a hypothetical mammal, that hears equally well in water and in air. For this to be true, an animal with an intensity based ear would require the same acoustic power/unit area in water as in air to have an equal sound percept, or ($I_{air} = I_{water}$):

$$I_{air} = p_{air}^{2}/(0.442 \text{ g-m/sec-cc}) = p_{water}^{2}/(1575.\text{g-m/sec-cc}) = I_{water}$$

$$p_{air}^{2}(3565.4) = p_{water}^{2}$$

$$p_{air}(59.7) = p_{water}$$
(5)

This implies the sound pressure in water must be \sim 60 times that required in air to produce the same intensity and therefore the same sensation in the ear.

For technological reasons, received intensity, which is measured in watts/m², is difficult to determine. Consequently, we capitalize on the fact that intensity is related to the mean square pressure of the sound wave over time (4) and use an indirect measure, effective sound pressure level (SPL), to describe hearing thresholds (see Au 1993 for discussion). Sound pressure levels are conventionally expressed in decibels (dB), defined as:

dB SPL = 10 log
$$(p_m^2/p_r^2)$$
 (6)
= 20 log (p_m/p_r)

where p_m is the pressure measured and p_r is an arbitrary reference pressure. Currently, two standardised reference pressures are used. For air-borne sound measures, the reference is dB SPL or dB re 20 μ Pa, derived from human hearing. For underwater sound measures, the reference pressure is dB re 1 μ Pa.

Notice that decibels are a logarithmic scale based on a ratio driven by reference pressure. In the earlier hypothetical example, with identical reference pressures, the animal needed a sound level ~35.5 dB greater in water than in air (from equation 5, 10 log 3565.4) to hear equally well. However, if conventional references for measuring levels in air vs. water are used, the differences in reference pressure must be considered as well. This means to produce an equivalent sensation in water, the underwater sound pressure level in water needs to be 35.5 dB + 20 (log 20) dB greater than the airborne value. That is, a sound level of 61.5 dB re 1 μ Pa in water is equivalent to 0 dB re 20 μ Pa in air. To a truly amphibious eared mammal, they would sound the same because the intensities are equivalent. Thus, expressed underwater sound intensities are numerically ~61.5 dB greater to be comparable to intensity values in air

It is important to remember that these equations describe idealized comparison of air and water borne sound. In comparing data from different species, particularly in comparing terrestrial and marine mammal hearing data, experimental condition differences are extremely important. We have no underwater equivalent of anechoic chambers, often results are obtained from few individuals, and test conditions are highly variable.

The energy level of a sound decreases as a function of the distance between source and receiver. This loss, termed attenuation or transmission loss, is due in part to absorption and scattering of energy by the medium (e.g., water) as well as by objects in the sound path. If the water is uniform in temperature and salinity, sound from an omnidirectional or point source will spread spherically, i.e., uniformly in all directions. In reality, sound spread or transmission properties are typically more complex than simple spherical spreading. If the environment has components of different densities, which could be objects, animals, particulate aggregates, or even water masses layering, sound energy may be reflected or absorbed, . This is well demonstrated for Chatham Rise by Fig. 7 of Appendix B (McPherson et al. 2014a, McPherson et al. 2014b). Lastly, because attenuation also depends on the size relationship of the objects and wavelengths propagated, higher frequencies, which have shorter wavelengths, attenuate faster than low frequencies.

A final caveat is that multiple metrics are employed to characterize the complex sound elements that an ear may detect.

Appendix D. Vessel Classification

Vessel classification according to vessel category information embedded in the Automatic Identification System logs (taken from McPherson et al. 2018).

Category	Length overall (m)	Vessel type
High-speed craft	0–50	Clipper; High Speed Craft; High-Speed Craft
Container	0–1000	Cargo/Containership; Container Ship
Fishing	0–1000	Factory Trawler; Fish Carrier; Fish Factory; Fishing; Fishing Vessel; Trawler
Government/ Research	0–1000	Buoy-Laying Vessel; Fishery Patrol Vessel; Fishery Research Vessel; Law Enforce; Patrol Vessel; Replenishment Vessel; Research/Survey Vessel; Fire Fighting Vessel; SAR; Law Enforcement Vessel; Law Enforcement Vessel; Research Vessel; Search and Rescue Vessel; Fisheries Protection
Bulker	0–1000	Bulk Carrier; Cargo; Cargo - Hazard A (Major); General Cargo; LPG Tanker; Rail/Vehicles Carrier; Reefer; Ro-Ro/Container Carrier; Self Discharging Bulk Carrier; Timber Carrier; Wood Chips Carrier; Heavy Lift Vessel; Cement Carrier; General Ship; Not Available or No Ship (Default); Heavy Load Carrier; Livestock Carrier; Vessel-Reserved For Future Use; Refrigerated Ship
Naval	0–1000	Naval; Naval Auxiliary; Engaged in Military Operations; Logistics Naval Vessel; Military Ops
Other	0–1000	Anti-Pollution; Cable Layer; Dive Vessel; Drill Ship; High Speed Craft; Hopper Dredger; Local Vessel; Other; Pilot Vessel; Port Tender; Reserved; Tender; Unspecified; Wing In Grnd; Anti-Pollution Vessel; Aton; Buoy; Dive Boat; Other Ship; Other Type Of Ship-All Ships Of This Type; Other Vessel; Pilot; Pilot Vessel; Service Ship; Vessel Engaged In Diving Operations; Workboat; Landing Craft; Icebreaker; Harbour Patrol; Unknown
Cruise	100–1000	Passenger; Passengers Ship; Cruise; Cruise Ship; Domestic Passenger; Passenger Ro-Ro Ship; Passenger Ship; Passenger-All Ships Of This Type; Passenger-No Additional Information; Passenger-Reserved For Future Use; High-Speed-Craft
Passenger 100 m	0–100	Passenger; Passengers Ship; Cruise; Cruise Ship; Domestic Passenger; Passenger Ro Ro Ship; Passenger Ship; Passenger-All Ships Of This Type; Passenger-No Additional Information; Passenger-Reserved For Future Use; High-Speed-Craft
Recreational	0–1000	Pleasure Craft; Yacht; Recreational; Sailing; Wig
Tanker	0–1000	Crude Oil Tanker; Tanker; Oil Products Tanker; Oil/Chemical Tanker; Bitumen Tanker; Chemical Oil Products Tanker; Chemical Tanker; LPG Tanker; Molasses Tanker; Fruit Juice Tanker; Oil and Chemical Tanker; Tankship
Tug and Support Vessels	0–1000	Anchor Handling Vessel; Dredger; Hopper Dredger; Multi-Purpose Offshore Vessel; Offshore Support Vessel; Offshore Tug Supply Ship; Offshore Vessel; Offshore Supply Ship; Pusher Tug; Towing Vessel; Tug; Pollution Control Vessel; Vessel engaged in dredging or underwater operations; Towing
Vehicle Carrier	0–1000	Vehicle Carrier; Ro-Ro Cargo
FPSO (DP)	NA	Floating production storage and offloading (FPSO) platform during dynamic positioning (DP)
Jackup platform	NA	Oil or gas production facility using jackup legs for support

Table D-1. Summary of vessel classification.